# Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and Forest Degradation in the Yaeda-Eyasi Landscape, Northern Tanzania

Improving the livelihoods of indigenous hunter-gatherer and pastoralist communities by protecting land from conversion while delivering substantial social and biological co-benefits

Project Design Document, Plan Vivo Foundation Carbon Tanzania, November 2020

# **Executive Summary**

The aim of the Yaeda-Eyasi Landscape REDD project is to reduce emissions from deforestation whilst supporting local development and habitat conservation. This project and its associated carbon revenues support anti-poaching, monitoring, education and medical provision ensuring all members of the villages, hunter-gatherer Hadzabe and pastoralist Datooga communities in Domanga, Dumbechand, Endamaghan, Endanyawish, Endesh, Eshkesh, Jobaj, Mbuganyekundu, Mikocheni, Mongo wa Mono, Qangdend and Yaeda Chini villages receive benefits. By working in conjunction with traditional leaders, the elected village, ward and district governments and community members, Carbon Tanzania (CT) and Ujamaa Community Resource Team (UCRT) have created a unique community planned and operated Reduced Emissions from Deforestation and Degradation (REDD) project across the Yaeda-Eyasi landscape. Successful avoided deforestation will be achieved through a series of interventions including reinforcing the implementation of the approved village land use plans and associated village by-laws, improving forest conservation and management activities which address the primary driver of deforestation, shifting agriculture.

Participating communities will benefit from increased income stemming from the PES element of the project. Beyond the surplus revenue from the project's generation and sale of carbon offsets, there are significant, additional livelihood impacts. For these communities there is a very real and substantial overlap between environmental and socioeconomic impacts. As a population whose livelihood depends on the land, the Hadza will benefit from the improved habitat resulting from project activities. Preventing deforestation, thereby preserving the natural habitat on which the Hadza and Datooga communities depend, will result in a sustained supply of food, grazing and other essential items and ecosystem services. Additionally, project activities related to enforcing the land use plan will serve the purpose of protecting the watershed within the project area for the benefit of the people and wildlife.

Carbon Tanzania is the leading Reduced Emissions from Deforestation and Degradation (REDD) project developer and sales conduit for Verified Emissions Reductions in Tanzania. Our innovative approach ensures sound land management that reduces deforestation and is based on community land and ownership rights. Carbon Tanzania manages the value chain ensuring the sales of verified emission reductions result in long-term revenue flow into villages and households within the Yaeda-Eyasi area in a participatory and equitable manner.

# Contents

Executive Summary
Abbreviations and Acronyms
Part A: Aims and Objectives
Part B: Site Information7
B1: Project location and boundaries7
B3: Recent changes in land use and environment conditions12
B4: Drivers of degradation
Part C: Community and Livelihoods Information
C1: Describe the participating communities/groups14
C2: Describe the Socio-economic context15
C3: Describe land tenure and ownership of carbon rights16
Part D: Project Interventions & Activities
D1: Summarise the project interventions19
D2: Summarise the project activities for each intervention19
D3: Effects of activities on biodiversity and the environment
Part E: Community Participation
E1: Participatory project design21
E2: Community-led implementation
E3: Community-level project governance
Part F: Ecosystem Services & Other Project Benefits
F1: Carbon benefits
F2: Livelihoods benefits
F3: Ecosystem and biodiversity benefits
Part G: Technical Specifications
G1: Project intervention and activities
G2: Additionality and environmental integrity
G3: Project period
G4: Baseline scenario
G5: Ecosystem service benefits44
G6: Leakage and uncertainty
Part H: Risk Management
H1: Identification of risk areas
H2: Risk buffer
Part I: Project Coordination & Management
I1: Project organisational structure
I2: Relationships to national organisations

I3: Legal compliance	59
I4: Project management	60
I5: Project financial management	61
I6: Marketing	64
I7: Technical support	64
Part J: Benefit Sharing	67
J1: PES agreements	67
J2: Payments and benefits sharing	68
Part K: Monitoring	72
K1: Ecosystem services benefits	72
K2: Socio-economic impacts	77
K3: Environmental and biodiversity impacts	78
K4: Other monitoring	79
K6: Leakage monitoring	80
References	81
Annexes	83
Annex 1. List of key people involved with contact information	83
Annex 2. Information about funding sources	84
Annex 3. Producer/group agreement template with signpages	85
Annex 4. Database Template	100
Annex 5. Example forest management plans/plan vivos	104

Abbreviations	and Acronyms
AGB	Aboveground Biomass
AMSL	Above Mean Sea Level
CBNRM	Community-Based Natural Resource Management
CCRO	Community Customary Right of Occupancy
CITIES	Convention on the International Trade in Endangered Species
CO2e	Carbon Dioxide Equivalent
CSO	Civil Society Organization
CT	Carbon Tanzania
FPIC	Free, Prior and Informed Consent
GCA	Game Controlled Area
GPS	Global Positioning System
IBA	Important Bird Area
IUCN	International Union for the Conservation of Nature
MoU	Memorandum of Understanding
NCCSC	National Climate Change Steering Committee
NEMC	National Environment Management Council
NGO	Non-Governmental Organization
NWFP	Non-Wood Forest Products
OTC	Over-the-Counter
PDD	Project Design Document
PES	Payment for Ecosystem Services
REDD	Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and Forest Degradation
SDGs	Sustainable Development Goals
tC/ha	Tonnes Carbon per Hectare
tCO2e/ha	Tonnes Carbon Dioxide Equivalent per Hectare
TSC	Timed Species Count
UCRT	Ujamaa Community Resource Team
UNDP-GEF	United Nations Development Programme's Global Environment Facility
UNESCO	United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization
VGS	Village Game Scouts
VLFR	Village Land Forest Reserve

# Part A: Aims and Objectives

This project works with hunter-gatherer Hadzabe [1] and pastoralist Datooga [2] communities in 12 villages in Mbulu District and Karatu District, Northern Tanzania. By working in conjunction with traditional leaders, the elected village governments and community members, Carbon Tanzania (CT) and Ujamaa Community Resource Team (UCRT) have created a unique community planned and operated Reduced Emissions from Deforestation and Degradation (REDD) project in the Yaeda-Eyasi area. This REDD project strengthens land tenure, management capacity and local natural resource management, enhances and diversifies local incomes, and contributes to local and national environmental conservation aims and the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) [3]. Successful avoided deforestation will be achieved through a series of interventions including reinforcing the implementation of the approved village land use plans and associated village by-laws, improving forest conservation and management activities and addressing the primary driver of deforestation, shifting agriculture. This REDD project, planned with the participating community members, delivers significant socioeconomic co-benefits to the participants and surrounding populations as well as positive biodiversity impacts to the larger ecosystem that the project area helps to support.

This project development document (PDD) is submitted to the Plan Vivo Foundation as an updated version of the "REDD in the Yaeda Valley" PDD (validated in 2012). This version of the PDD is updated to include 10 villages surrounding the existing project, resulting in a total inclusion of 12 villages in the Yaeda-Eyasi landscape. These villages have been included within the project and follow the same governance and land ownership structures, interventions and activity-based monitoring approaches as the current project.

# Part B: Site Information

# B1: Project location and boundaries

The East African country of Tanzania covers 970,000 km<sup>2</sup> of land, of which approximately 38% [4] is forested (defined as at least 10% tree crown cover [5]). The villages of Domanga, Dumbechand, Endamaghan, Endanyawish, Endesh, Eshkesh, Jobaj, Mbuganyekundu, Mikocheni, Mongo wa Mono, Qangdend and Yaeda Chini are situated at 34°30'E/03°30'S in the Central Rift Valley, at an altitude of 1200-1400 MASL, in the southwest of Mbulu District, Manyara Region, Northern Tanzania (see map, Figure B1a).

Northern Tanzania Africa Arusha Simlyü Shinyang Mary Tanzania Tabora Tang Singida Dodoma Katavi Morogoro Iringa Tanzania Project Villages

Figure B1a. Map of Northern Tanzania

The adjacent villages of Domanga, Dumbechand, Endamaghan, Endanyawish, Endesh, Eshkesh, Jobaj, Mbuganyekundu, Mikocheni, Mongo wa Mono, Qangdend and Yaeda Chini cover a total area of 238,752.44ha. Previously the Yaeda I and II projects were made up of Mongo wa Mono and Domanga's Hadza protected area and Yaeda Chini's grazing area (34,073ha). Land use plans, developed by the villages in conjunction with district government, divide the entire Yaeda-Eyasi area into land use zones, each designated as one of three land use types: housing and farming, grazing, and protected areas (see Figure B1b). There is also a small investment zone the community set aside for potential tourist camp development, but this is unrelated to the project and not an area claiming emission reductions.

Primary land use(s) in each village			
Domanga	Protected (Hadza), Grazing		
Dumbechand	Grazing		
Endamaghan	Farming, Grazing		
Endanyawish	Grazing		
Endesh	Grazing		
Eshkesh	Grazing		
Jobaj	Farming, Grazing		

Mbuganyekundu	Farming, Grazing
Mikocheni	Farming, Grazing
Mongo wa Mono	Protected (Hadza), Grazing
Qangdend	Farming, Grazing
Yaeda Chini	Grazing

Figure B1b. Village land-use plan for the Yaeda-Eyasi area. Provided by UCRT.



# B1.2: Yaeda Valley (I & II)

The original Yaeda I REDD project was first introduced in October 2010 and, as is customary, required a two-day meeting with a quorum of the Hadzabe communities of Domanga and Mongo wa Mono (270 people). Yaeda I covered an area of 20,790 ha and was validated in 2012.

Yaeda II was implemented in 2016, expanding to include the pastoral use CCRO of Yaeda Chini village, covering 13,283 ha. Yaeda I & II together cover a total area of 34,073 ha. This extension was validated in 2018 and by 2020 together Yaeda I & II had achieved 105,818 tCO2e climate benefits verified, which totals 84,655 tCO2e after deducting the 20% risk buffer. The project was verified to be on track for achieving the estimated net carbon benefit over the project's 20-year lifetime.

The Yaeda-Eyasi project encapsulates the Yaeda Valley project area and extends it into 10 new villages. The rational for this extension is to increase the climate and livelihood benefits gained from the REDD project. This Yaeda-Eyasi PDD also uses updated baseline and monitoring methodologies, following Plan Vivo approved approaches.

The project boundaries shown below in Figure B1c are for both the current REDD project (Yaeda I & II) and the new project area (Yaeda-Eyasi). The area marked as "Previous Yaeda I & II REDD Project area" is comprised of the red shaded area falling within Domanga, Mongo Wa Mono and Yaeda Chini villages. The project extension is circumscribed by the black shaded area. It includes protected areas for traditional use by the Hadzabe as well as protected areas for pastoralist use (see Annex 6 for CCROs). This project extension encapsulates the current project area and is under the same form of legal protection and dominated by the same habitat type.



Figure B1c. The new Yaeda-Eyasi REDD project area and the existing Yaeda I & II project area

### B2: Description of the project area (PV requirement 5.1.1)

Previous Yaeda I & II REDD+ project area

# B2.1: Yaeda-Eyasi Project Area

The Yaeda-Eyasi project villages occupy 238,752.44ha and the project area within these villages is 110,526.54 ha in size and includes the Yaeda I & II project areas, with an extension of 14 CCROs and land use areas. It includes the Kidero (also spelt Gideru) Hills, an area of woodland and granite outcrops which is the core land use zone for Hadzabe hunting and gathering activities, medicinal plant collection and also contains a wide range of

important cultural and religious sites. The natural habitat within Domanga, Dumbechand, Endamaghan, Endanyawish, Endesh, Eshkesh, Jobaj, Mbuganyekundu, Mikocheni, Mongo wa Mono, Qangdend and Yaeda Chini is dominated by Acacia- Commiphora woodland, specifically *Acacia tortillis*, *Acacia kirkii* (lower areas), *Acacia mellifera*, *Commiphora Spp*, *Grewia Spp* and *Combretum Spp*, interspersed with areas of savanna grasslands, seasonally flooded *Themeda* grasslands and *Adansonia digitata* (Baobab) woodland (see photos, Annex 8).

Mbulu District and Karatu District contain areas with semi-arid and sub-humid climates that receive annual rainfall of <400 mm and >1200 mm, respectively. The long rainy season occurs from March to mid-May and the short rainy period occurs from November to December. Relative humidity ranges from 55% to 75% and mean annual temperature ranges from 15 to 24°C. The project area is predominantly Acacia-Commiphora woodland interspersed with inselbergs and bordered to the south by a steep wooded escarpment.

### B2.2: Endangered species and wildlife

Several rare and threatened large mammal species have been recorded within the project area. Wild Dog *Lycaon pictus* (IUCN [6] Endangered) are regular visitors. This species is known to have a large home range and may be part of the same population that is found within the Maswa Game Reserve (GCA) and Ngorongoro Conservation Area to the northwest of the Yaeda Valley. Leopard *Panthera pardus* (IUCN Near Threatened) are resident to the area, and both African Lion *Panthera leo* (IUCN Vulnerable) and Cheetah *Acinonyx jubatus* (IUCN Endangered) have been recorded but there is no data to support the presence of resident populations. All these large mammals are listed by CITES [7] and protected under national and international laws. The project area supports seasonal populations of ungulates, including Thomson's Gazelle, White-bearded Gnu (Wildebeest), Impala, Zebra, Giraffe, Cape Eland, Savannah Elephant (IUCN Vulnerable), and Cape Buffalo. Coke's Hartebeest are also found in the area, but at very low numbers and are close to extirpation due to illegal hunting.

A total of 495 species of birds have been recorded within the project area and adjacent wetlands, two of these species of birds are endemic to Tanzania; Ashy Starling *Cosmopsarus unicolor*, which is restricted to central Tanzania and north thereof and Grey-breasted Spurfowl *Francolinus rufopictu*, which is restricted to Acacia-Commiphora woodland in northern Tanzania. The project area encompasses the Yaeda Chini seasonal wetland, which is designated as an Important Bird Area (IBA) [8] by BirdLife International due to the presence of resident globally threatened species. Northwest of the project area is Lake Eyasi. With an area of 116,000 ha, this is one of the largest soda lakes in the Rift Valley complex and an important area for palearctic migrants. Lake Eyasi is also designated as an IBA (IBA 23) due to the presence of Lesser Flamingo (IUCN: Near threatened) and has 1% biogeographical population levels of eight resident and migratory wetland bird species, a criterion for designation as a Ramsar site [9]. The northern boundary of the project borders the Ngorongoro Conservation Area, a UNESCO World Heritage Site and world-famous tourist destination. Bordering this is the Serengeti National Park, a 14,700,000 ha fully protected area and a UNESCO World Heritage Site.

This project will promote the protection of indigenous species of various taxa according to the national laws of Tanzania and international conventions to which Tanzania is a signatory. The strengthening of local boundaries, according to the land use plan and village by-laws, creates an enabling environment for local enforcement and protection of indigenous and

endangered species from poachers. By preventing animal poaching, this project and the communities involved are helping to promote and conserve the natural ecosystems and mammal populations on which their way of life depends.

#### B3: Recent changes in land use and environment conditions

Recent land use change (year 2007 onwards, see technical specifications in Part G) within the project area consists predominantly of conversion from Acacia-Commiphora woodland to a form of shifting agriculture (see photos, Annex 7). This land intrusion, conversion and resulting deforestation are contrary to the Community Customary Rights of Occupancy (CCRO) governing land ownership, village by-laws, the village land use plan, Village Land Act and national laws governing land acquisition and utilization within Tanzania (see Part G2).

The encroachment originates from inside the villages of Domanga, Dumbechand, Endamaghan, Endanyawish, Endesh, Eshkesh, Jobaj, Mbuganyekundu, Mikocheni, Mongo wa Mono, Qangdend and Yaeda Chini. It is this encroachment compounded by population growth and changing cultural practices that has led to the development of the land use plans, which ensure that each land use requirement has a designated zone and reflects the needs of the different communities living in this landscape.

#### B4: Drivers of degradation

The low hills, valley edges and rocky ridges that characterise the Acacia-Commiphora woodlands that dominate this landscape, are comprised of shallow quartzite sandy soils. These soils are attractive to shifting agriculturalists that seek to cultivate maize, sunflower and foodbeans. This form of shifting agriculture is the primary driver of deforestation in the region [10] (Figure B4). The native vegetation, dominated by Acacia-Commiphora woodland and baobab trees, is cleared as crops are tried year-on-year. With adequate rainfall, yields on these soils can be relatively good, but the soil is quickly exhausted and after 4-5 years yields decline and in many cases the farmers change crops and pursue other areas of unconverted woodland. Even where potential yields are poorer (such as shallow soiled well-drained areas), cultivators can obtain a short-term return.

The threat posed by this pattern of shifting agriculture is a symptom of both national and local drivers of deforestation. These include some policy developments in the agricultural sector that favour agricultural societies who are often migrating as a result of both poor agricultural methods and unsuitable environmental conditions [10]. Migratory populations are also likely to try unsustainable agriculture due to the lack of local livelihood options, something this project addresses through payments for ecosystem services. Overgrazing does represent a secondary driver of deforestation (Figure B4), however this form of land use is restricted to the end of the dry season, can vary from year to year and degrades grassland. Whilst over-grazing rarely has an impact on mature trees, it can impact seedlings and regrowth and is considered negative to ecosystem health by participating communities.

#### Figure B4. Drivers of degradation

#### DRIVERS OF DEFORESTATION



An understanding of these drivers of deforestation have been incorporated into the development of the land use plans to ensure that each land use requirement, often tribally defined, is designated based on soil quality, grassland quality and specific uses by both the Hadzabe hunter-gatherers and the other cultural groups in the villages.

# Part C: Community and Livelihoods Information

### C1: Describe the participating communities/groups

The cultural groups interacting most with the project are the Hadzabe and the Datooga. The Hadzabe are one of Tanzania's most distinctive and threatened human cultures, with a deep reservoir of indigenous knowledge pertaining to natural resource use, which has enabled them to survive in a challenging environment. The Hadzabe are strictly hunter-gatherers and do not raise any livestock, although some do keep fields of domestic crops, mainly in Domanga village. As a group, the Hadzabe have been gradually displaced to remote and relatively inhospitable semi-arid areas, as other groups (or tribes) of people have taken over more productive lands and converted them to agriculture; this displacement and conversion has been most pronounced over the last century. Currently a total of approximately 1,000 Hadzabe survive in fragmented areas of Northern Tanzania. Mongo Wa Mono (meaning 'the mother of all villages') is the core of the Hadzabe lands and population. The Datooga are predominantly pastoralists who engage in some subsistence agriculture and hunting. In times of hardship hunting is used to supplement their diet of milk and grains and trading occurs with the Hadzabe for honey. The Datooga are limited to northern Tanzania where their historical range is buffered by the pastoralist Maasai to the north. The Hadza and Datooga have very different societies. The Hadza are egalitarian, whereas there is no clear leadership or status associated with gender or age. The Datooga on the other hand have a rigid, male dominated, and age-based structure to their society. All the project villages and communities have clear stable land tenure via ownership granted through the village land use plans and CCROs.

According to the most recent Tanzanian Census conducted in 2012, the average growth rate in both Mbulu District and Karatu District is 3.1%, which is on par with the national average of 2.9%. The 12 villages involved in the project are populated by multiple tribal groups: Hadzabe, Sukuma, Datooga and Iraqw. These different groups live together without conflict and their differing ecological approach to resource utilisation is reflected in the designated use zones in the land use plan (see Part B1.). The population of the entire administrative areas which encompass the project area and communities is listed by the census (2012) [11] as 61,029 within the Yaeda Chini, Eshkesh, Baray, Mangola and Endamaghan wards (consisting of 2-3 villages each).

		Project Villages by Ward			
	Ward	Ward			
	Yaeda	Yaeda Chini		Mongo	
			wa Mono		
	Eshkes	h	Eshkesh, Dor	nanga	
	Baray		Dumbechand	, Endesh,	
			Jobaj,		
			Mbuganyeku	ndu,	
			Qanqdend		
	Masied	la	Endanyawish		
	Endam	aghan	Endamaghan,	,	
			Mikocheni		
	Population	(number)		Average	Sex Ratio
	Total	Male	Female	household size	
_					

2,629

5.7

Ward

(consists of 2-3 villages) Yaeda Chini

5,420

2,791

106

Eshkesh	5,859	2,961	2,898	6.2	102
Baray	23,554	12,398	11,156	5.2	111
Masieda	9,929	5,087	4,842	6.5	105
Endamaghan	16,267	8,265	8,002	5.2	103
Total	61,029	31,502	29,527		

### C2: Describe the Socio-economic context

Accurate demographic information and socio-economic data on the Hadzabe, Datooga and other cultural groups in the area is scarce and notoriously difficult to obtain.

In general, the Datooga will sell cattle to meet occasional 'needs' for money such as meeting hospital bills or paying school fees. Adults, usually male, who have been forced to leave the area to earn money in towns, provide cash incomes. Due to the transient nature of many pastoralists this is difficult to quantify. Both the Datooga and Hadzabe are living at the extreme end of the poverty scale within Tanzania with no form of stable economic activities or income (significantly less than 1 USD/day) [12]. Hadzabe have virtually no material assets, including many who don't have permanent homes; however, their critical asset of land and their vast indigenous knowledge allow them to thrive in the right environmental conditions. The Datooga on the other hand often keep cattle as an asset, while some individuals may have cattle in the hundreds most have more modest amounts. These cattle depend directly on the communal grazing resource.

The project through enhancing the protection of the habitat will ensure the Hadzabe and Datooga can continue to utilize their natural riches which they hold central to their culture and identity, meanwhile community revenue will contribute to development infrastructure that will improve quality of life for community members. As communities, they are reliant on stable environment conditions for the majority of their daily needs, in the context of the Hadzabe this is gathering honey and hunting for meat for subsistence. Both the Hadzabe and Datooga way of life only minimally impacts the environment that they occupy as they today continue their historical practices of sustainable natural resource use. Both communities use wood from the forest as a heat and energy source through sustainable offtake deadwood. The projects protection of the habitat in the face of existing threats will ensure this source remains available to the communities. The Hadzabe follow a spiritually based, animist religion that involves and relies on environmental connectivity. Whilst Christianity is the dominant monotheistic choice there is little adherence to religious doctrine due to its irrelevance in the daily lives of these cultural groups.

The only notable communal income currently captured by the Hadzabe in Mongo Wa Mono and Domanga is through the sale of PVCs sold by Carbon Tanzania (Yaeda I & II), with 146,488 PVCs sold to date, and through Dorobo Tours and Safaris (T) Ltd (t/a Dorobo Safaris)., a specialist ecotourism company based in Arusha, which focuses on low-impact walking and camping safaris. Dorobo Safaris established the Dorobo Fund [13], which manages the benefit sharing process set up in collaboration with UCRT. The community shares a percentage of this revenue with the ward and district governments. The amount received by the communities prior to the revenue from Yaeda I varies according to tourism numbers. Income in 2011 was estimated at Tshs 6–7 million (3,500–4,100 USD) to each of the villages and Tshs 14–16 million (8,200–9,400 USD) to the Hadzabe (D. Petersen pers comm.).

The project activities include, but are not limited to, the provision of financial support for land use planning and the employment of walinzi wajadi, or Village Game Scouts (VGS) as they are referred to hereafter. The VGS are critical to the preservation of the protected area designated in the land use plan. This is because they patrol the land and ensure land use designations are being followed on the ground and flag incidents to the village leadership structures for action when they arise. Without the ability to generate revenue through the sale of Plan Vivo Certificates, the communities would be unable to secure and protect the forested project area, neither legally nor practically at the community level. This in turn would likely lead to the deterioration of these ancient societies.

This project, like most community-based natural resource management (CBNRM) initiatives, necessarily involves maintaining the project area boundaries and restricting access to neighbouring populations that have been responsible for the unsustainable natural resource use, in this case deforestation. The Hadzabe, Datooga and other minority groups in the project area are legally empowered to impose such restrictions through the land use plans and Customary Rights of Occupancy (CCRO) certificates (see Part C3 & Annex 6) and must begin to protect their land if they are to survive. The project developers understand the potential hardship that this enforcement may cause for the neighbouring villages and are therefore taking additional measures to mitigate the impact. The key amongst these strategies is the working partnership with UCRT that engages neighbouring communities to develop land use plans and CCROs within their own villages thus mitigating the cycle of unsustainable land use.

### C3: Describe land tenure and ownership of carbon rights

Carbon Tanzania is the owner of the project based on the contracts and MOUs – an enforceable agreement with the holder of the statutory, property or contractual right in the land, vegetation or conservation or management process that generates GHG emission reductions or removals which vests project ownership in the project coordinator (see Annex 3).

There is currently no law or policy that specifically mentions the ownership of carbon rights within Tanzania. The current Forest Act (2002), which is the act governing forest utilization in Tanzania, clearly states that; "village or community forest reserves confer all ownership and user rights to the village or designated community".

The Tanzanian government, with technical and financial assistance from the Royal Government of Norway, has developed a National Framework and Strategy for REDD. This process incorporates a National Climate Change Steering Committee (NCCSC), a National Climate Change Technical Group and a National REDD Taskforce to 'guide the implementation of climate change activities'. The Ministry of the Environment under the Vice-President's Office is the Designated National Authority (DNA) for carbon projects, and Carbon Tanzania engages regularly, though the mechanism is not fully developed yet. A number of Non-Governmental Organizations (NGOs), including Carbon Tanzania, are currently engaged with the government on issues related to carbon rights, MRV and how REDD might be implemented in Tanzania to meet NDC commitments to the UNFCCC.

Land tenure in Tanzania is governed by the Land Act No. 4 of 1999, and the Village Land Act No. 5 of 1999. These laws classify all land within the boundaries of registered villages as 'village land,' which is held by the resident communities under customary rights of occupancy in perpetuity. The Village Land Act designates the village councils and village

assemblies as the statutory management authorities over these village lands. This land tenure framework, in combination with Tanzania's local government structures, provides for the rights and responsibilities of the village councils and village assemblies and provides a strong foundation for participatory management of communal land and resources such as forests.

In 2012 the government recognized the Hadzabe as having special status as hunter-gatherers and that was some of the impetus to granting them ownership of village lands (CCRO) (see Annex 6), including the project area, within Mongo wa Mono and Domanga. This has since been followed by CCROs being issued to villages across the Yeada-Eyasi landscape. This land tenure allows the cultural groups and their village institutions to enter into legal agreements pertaining to the land such as that required for this REDD project. The communal nature of this land tenure is reflected in the supporting documents in which the central government deed the land to community members. For example, the central government deeded the land to four individual Hadzabe community members in Mongo wa Mono and Domanga, two from each village (see land tenure and ownership documentation, Annex 6). These four people are recognized to represent the Hadzabe community as a whole and are the same four signatories to the original contract with Carbon Tanzania, again reflecting community-wide agreement to the partnership.

Disputes most likely to arise relating to land tenure in this area will originate from members of neighbouring villages. While ownership of the project area is not disputed, its status is often ignored by outsiders. In order to mitigate and combat potential land use conflicts, project activities involve the surrounding areas including training on land use planning and the implementation of CCROs in order to address the primary driver of deforestation.

The pastoralist communities within these surrounding villages are often dependent on water resources within the project area, especially during the months of October and November prior to the beginning of the rainy season. Water sources exist within the project area for both people and cattle. Many of these water sources are seasonal and vary from year to year. Identified within the land use planning process are chemchem (springs which are mainly seasonal). Visima Vya Maji (well or borehole, that can be seasonal or at least be unpalatable for people in the dry season) and Chanzo cha maji which can relate to any water source including piped water. The borders drawn into the land use plan purposefully allow for an important water source at the heart of the project area, Hukumako spring to be utilised in a sustainable fashion by both hunter-gatherers and pastoralists, particularly in dry years when alternative sources are lacking. These years may become more frequent as climate change has a greater impact in the region making the protection of the project area and its resources even more important. Protecting the project area as a refuge in difficult times increases the adaptive capacity of the larger community. Other water sources exist in the project area and are shown clearly in the Land Use Plan (Part B1, Annex 5 - Hifhadi ya chanzo cha maji), these are reserved for human and wildlife use upon which the Hadzabe and Datooga are dependent. The water available at other interior springs is minimal and the springs themselves are vulnerable to overuse and would likely disappear as a result of deforestation.

Should it be necessary, the process for conflict resolution within and between villages is outlined below and follows the Village Land Act and thus national land laws. Training on conflict resolution mechanisms has been an important part of UCRTs engagement with Domanga, Dumbechand, Endamaghan, Endanyawish, Endesh, Eshkesh, Jobaj, Mbuganyekundu, Mikocheni, Mongo wa Mono, Qangdend and Yaeda Chini as well as neighbouring villages, with a focus on how the judicial system works and responsibilities within that system.

- 1. Village Land Tribunal (Baraza la ardhi la kijiji) is the first step to resolve conflict of any type. This process includes members of the village government and is applicable to any activity contrary to local or national laws. Most conflicts between individuals are resolved at this level.
- 2. Ward Land Tribunal (Baraza la ardhi la Kata) is the second step for conflicts not settled by the village land tribunal, resolving a number of disputes between individuals from different communities.
- 3. District Land and Housing Tribunal (Baraza la ardhi na nyumba la wilaya) occurs when steps one and two have failed or when village and ward government representatives or communities feel that external mediation is required.
- 4. High Court Land Division (Mahakama kuu Kitengo cha Ardhi) is for serious cases of land loss or misappropriation by internal or external sources.
- 5. Court of Appeal (Mahakama ya Rufaa) is for appealing decisions made in the high court or decisions that have been referred by the district to the high court.

The community PES agreements (Annex 3) also include a structured system for conflict resolution between the signatories that mirrors step 1 of this procedure.

# Part D: Project Interventions & Activities

# D1: Summarise the project interventions

This Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and Forest Degradation (REDD) project avoids deforestation while promoting sustainable natural resource use on the part of land users and managers. This REDD project, planned with the participating community members, involves the improvement of land use planning and management to reduce and eventually eliminate the degradation and conversion of Acacia-Commiphora woodland through a process of payments for ecosystem services (PES). Specifically, the project interventions can be summarized thus;

- Apply for approval of land use plan and by-laws from district officials and secure title deed recognizing Hadzabe and the village communities as owners through CCROs
- Develop educational materials for use in the community meetings that promote the ecological and livelihood benefits of conservation
- Employ and train VGS to monitor forest disruption, land conversion and illegal poaching activities in project area
- Report instances of incursion or other disturbances
- Communicate with neighbouring villages about prohibited land use and associated penalties
- Enforce land use plan and by-laws through customary and legal dispute resolution mechanisms as necessary.
- Support UCRT to conduct training on legal rights and process of creating CCROs
- Track monitoring results, carry out reflective participatory community meetings and add to training as necessary.

# D2: Summarise the project activities for each intervention

### Table D2. Summary of project activities for REDD

Table D2. Summary of Project activities for REDD						
Intervention type	Project activity	Description	Target groups			
Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and Forest Degradation (REDD) in the Yaeda-Eyasi area, Northern Tanzania	Improved Land Use Planning and Management through education and empowerment	<ul> <li>To protect traditional Hadzabe/Datooga lifestyles by specifying areas for conservation, agriculture and pastoralist activities</li> <li>To secure recognition of land rights and land tenure from the central government</li> <li>To educate communities on the ecological and livelihood benefits of conservation</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Hadzabe population</li> <li>Villages of Domanga, Dumbechand, Endamaghan, Endanyawish, Endesh, Eshkesh, Jobaj, Mbuganyekundu, Mikocheni, Mongo wa Mono, Qangdend and Yaeda Chini</li> <li>Datooga in Yaeda Chini</li> <li>Surrounding villages</li> </ul>			
	Avoided Deforestation through the enforcement of	• To ensure the indigenous Acacia-Commiphora woodland remains owned and managed by Hadzabe /	<ul> <li>Hadzabe population</li> <li>Villages of Domanga, Dumbechand, Endamaghan,</li> </ul>			

district approved village land use plan and by-laws in accordance with national land laws	<ul> <li>Datooga and protected for traditional and cultural utilization</li> <li>To ensure land use plans and CCRO are implemented and adhered to</li> <li>To ensure national laws governing land management are implemented.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Endanyawish, Endesh,</li> <li>Eshkesh, Jobaj,</li> <li>Mbuganyekundu,</li> <li>Mikocheni, Mongo wa</li> <li>Mono, Qangdend and</li> <li>Yaeda Chini</li> <li>Datooga in Yaeda Chini</li> <li>Surrounding villages</li> </ul>
Training in the effective implementation of the Village Land Use Plans (VLUPs) and CCROs to combat the primary driver of deforestation	<ul> <li>To ensure communities are aware of their rights to manage their land</li> <li>To mitigate leakage by tackling the key underlying cause behind deforestation in and around the project area</li> <li>To improve the livelihoods of communities in the surrounding village lands by improved land use planning and utilisation</li> </ul>	• Agriculturalists in surrounding villages and within project villages with designated areas for agricultural activity

Project activities have been developed based on the current drivers and underlying causes of deforestation in the reference region depicted in Part B4.

# D3: Effects of activities on biodiversity and the environment

This project area contains high biodiversity (see Part B2) and by protecting the traditional land of the Hadzabe and Datooga through activities described in Part D2, this project simultaneously improves the habitat of the wildlife species native to the project area and by reducing impacts of illegal poaching protects enigmatic megafauna present in the area. Protection of the woodland area will also maintain biodiversity by preserving habitat for less well-known native taxa including endemic birds. Adherence to the village land use plan will result in protection of the interior springs in the protected area. Specific areas designated for agriculture will prevent incursion into the large area of connected habitat and limit the loss of topsoil that is endemic to the shifting agriculture currently practiced (see Table summary D2).

# Part E: Community Participation

### E1: Participatory project design

This project is a community-led initiative and as such the relevant skills and experience not only come from the individuals working directly with Carbon Tanzania and UCRT, but also the Hadzabe and Datooga who hold indigenous knowledge about the project's forested area and biodiversity, reflected by the fact they have been using the area sustainably for >500 years. Domanga, Dumbechand, Endamaghan, Endanyawish, Endesh, Eshkesh, Jobaj, Mbuganyekundu, Mikocheni, Mongo wa Mono, Qangdend and Yaeda Chini village members have been involved in the planning of the project since its start and have agreed to carry out the activities necessary to ensure the preservation of the designated area (see Annexes 6 & 7). In line with the local nature of this project, the existing village structures serve as a forum for representation of project participants and the community-at-large. The village assembly is a decentralized, democratic institution consisting of all male and female village members above the age of eighteen (see image Annex 7). This assembly meets on a bi-monthly basis and anyone is welcomed to place an item on the agenda, including concerns relevant to this project. The ward, comprised of elected village leaders, will attend to issues that transcend the village. Village governance of this kind is ingrained in Tanzanian culture and embedded in law through the Local Government Act No 7 of 1982.

#### The Village Land Act and CCRO.

Tanzania has relatively favorable laws that recognize the rights of communities to own or control their customary land. Yet in practice, communities still struggle to gain secure rights over their land and remain at risk of losing it. This is particularly true for hunter-gatherer and pastoralist communities in northern Tanzania, who are vulnerable to land loss and expropriation due to the high value of their land for tourism, agriculture and other purposes. Hunter-gatherer groups such as the Hadzabe, and pastoralists such as the Datooga (Barabaig) have progressively been pushed out of their customary lands and territories into increasingly marginal lands.

Tanzania's Village Land Act recognizes customary lands ('village lands') and the rights of communities to manage those through locally elected Village Councils and Village Assemblies. It also provides a mechanism, known as a 'Certificate of Customary Right of Occupancy' (CCRO), which is an even stronger legal tool for strengthening community land rights and collective lands. The CCRO formalizes and documents customary rights within village land and can be used to strengthen the external legal recognition and boundaries of communal areas such as grazing land or forests. It is based on a village-wide land use plan and is governed by village-enforced by-laws. A CCRO is a particularly useful tool for women and other minority groups, such as pastoralists and hunter-gatherers

# E2: Community-led implementation

The Yaeda-Eyasi project was introduced in October 2020 and required two days of meetings with each village. The project coordinator explained the concepts and benefits of the project to the community (in Swahili which was then translated into Hadzane). At all stages of project development, Carbon Tanzania's role within project has been directly communicated to the villages and Hadzabe communities through informal training practices and meetings and through community and village leadership and stakeholders. Project activities related to patrolling the project area and resolving conflicts with those who do not adhere to the land use plan as well as proposals for mitigating leakage were developed by the village governments, in meetings with CT present.

#### Land use planning and issuance of land ownership

The Hadzabe and village governments in Domanga, Dumbechand, Endamaghan, Endanyawish, Endesh, Eshkesh, Jobaj, Mbuganyekundu, Mikocheni, Mongo wa Mono, Qangdend and Yaeda Chini have been sensitized to the importance of understanding the land law and rights in relation to the Village Land Act. This process of information dissemination and training has led to the understanding of 'how' these communities can protect their land. There has been no need to address the issue of 'why' the land must be protected due to the connectivity and dependence that these communities have to their land, both culturally and ecologically.

Prior to Carbon Tanzania's involvement with the participating communities, each village developed a land use plan with UCRT. UCRT started working with Yaeda Chini (as the ward government centre), Mongo Wa Mono and Domanga in 2002 with the aim of securing land tenure for the Hadzabe. Since then, UCRT began working with Dumbechand, Endamaghan, Endanyawish, Endesh, Eshkesh, Jobaj, Mbuganyekundu, Mikocheni and Qangdend with the same aim of securing land tenure for the communities. This process includes the following legal steps:

- 1. The villages created a land use plan with assistance from UCRT.
- 2. The village council wrote by-laws on land protection and enforcement.
- 3. The district council approved the land use plan (see Annex 5) and by-laws (see Annex 6) thereby permitting enforcement.
- 4. The village council applies for a CCRO from the district council.

The land use planning process is outlined in policy and implemented with UCRT in a participatory manner, starting from the sub-village level, encouraging engagement from the broadest and most diverse possible coalition of village members. This allows the Land Use Plan to respond to local needs and to rationalise resource use rights amongst competing local groups, such as farmers and livestock keepers. By using participatory land use planning, it is possible to balance the need to secure local tenure with the need for local management practices. This serves to strengthen the voice of local groups in the face of various pressures. The community leads the entire process, from zoning, to working with experts on the ground to complete georeferenced mapping. The plans also incorporate future needs, especially for agriculture, going as far as to predict population growth and food requirements. This ensures that food insecurity will not result from the planning process, as enough land has been set aside for future agricultural expansion. Once the plan has been approved by the highly representative village government at all jurisdictions.



FORMAL STEPS IN THE LAND USE PLANNING PROCESS IN TANZANIA AS DE-SCRIBED BY (A) 1998 NATIONAL LAND USE PLANNING COMMISSION GUIDELINES; AND (B) THE LAND USE PLANNING ACT OF 2007.

In October 2011, the Hadzabe communities of Domanga and Mongo Wa Mono were issued a Community Customary Right of Occupancy (CCRO) (a title for the lands on which this project is based, see Annex 6), giving the communities ownership of the land. This land deed states in section (ii) that the land is protected for use by Hadzabe to conduct their 'natural way of life' (Annex 6). In July 2012, the village government of Yaeda Chini was issued with a CCRO giving the elected village government ownership of the land (Annex 6). This land deed states in section (ii) that the land is protected for pastoralists (in this context predominantly Datooga) to use the land for grazing only. Respective village governments store all land use plans and the corresponding CCROs, and the originals are held at the national land office in Moshi, Kilimanjaro Region.

In November 2016, CCRO's were issued to the Hadzabe communities and village governments in Endamaghan, Endesh, Eshkesh, Jobaj, Mbuganyekundu, Mikocheni, and Qangdend. These land deeds state that, for those issued to the Hadzabe, the land is protected for use by the Hadzabe to conduct their 'natural way of life' and, for those issued to village governments, the land is protected for pastoralists (in this context predominantly Datooga) to use the land for grazing only. Dumbechand and Endanyawish village governments have completed legal Village Land Use Plans, giving them full rights and enforcement over the land, while CCROs are in the process of being secured. All other villages comprising the project have by now completed legal Village Land Use Plans and secured CCRO's.

Whilst the communities had the motivation to implement the land use plans, there were barriers to their effective implementation prior to the project, including a lack of finance for employing participants to patrol village lands and limited empowerment of the Hadzabe to protect their land. After the Land Use Plans and CCROs were issued, Carbon Tanzania met with the communities regarding coordinating the monitoring and enforcement of the land use plans that had already been planned by the communities – with the assistance of UCRT. This project therefore addresses the barriers to implementation of the land use plans previously experienced by the communities by providing financial support and a monitoring framework to enable community participants to enforce the land use plans.

Respective village governments store hard copies of all land use plans and the corresponding CCROs in map and written versions in their village government offices, while the originals are held at the national land office in Moshi, Kilimanjaro Region. Furthermore, the district government, UCRT, and Carbon Tanzania all maintain a mix of soft and hard copies of the documents stored across multiple offices and computer networks.

# E3: Community-level project governance

Community consultations will continue to take place throughout the lifetime of the project between all key stakeholders and target groups, including the district, ward and village governments, Carbon Tanzania, UCRT, the Hadzabe, participating villages and the surrounding communities. To ensure an ongoing iterative process throughout the implementation of the project, the contract stipulates that all community members are to be provided with the opportunity to participate in the project and that Carbon Tanzania must provide reports every six months on the development of the project through the relevant committees and meetings. These participatory biannual meetings are also used by Carbon Tanzania to share and discuss any project monitoring results.

This contract serves as the community sale (PES) agreement for this project and includes additional stipulations to which the parties have agreed (Annex 3). The PES agreement was taken to the village governments and the Hadzabe communities, who had the opportunity to review, discuss and revise its contents with legal guidance from UCRT and district government. Meetings were held with the communities, in which no one was excluded on any discriminatory basis, to ensure they have a full and accurate understanding of project and its implications. Each community has the right to give or withhold their consent on the proposed project. The communities gave free, prior informed consent (FPIC) in two sets of meetings and then later again by signing the contract.

For further information on organizational structure, see organizational diagram (Section I, MoU between CT and UCRT (Annex 6) and list of key people involved (Annex 1). Table E3 below further outlines the roles and activities of the participating groups.

Table E3. Project participants					
Key Function	Organization / group(s) involved	Type of group / organization and legal status	Brief description of activities		
Project administration	Carbon Tanzania	Project Developer	<ul> <li>Administrative overheads</li> <li>Reinvestment</li> <li>Financial planning</li> <li>Engagement with government of Tanzania</li> <li>Market research</li> <li>Project prospecting</li> <li>Administer PES funds</li> </ul>		

#### Table E3. Project participants

Project	Carbon	Project	• Ensure project implementation in accordance
technical operations	Tanzania	Coordinator	with Plan Vivo, community sale agreements and PDD
operations			<ul> <li>Enter into PES agreements</li> </ul>
			<ul> <li>Enter into sales contracts for Plan Vivo Certificates</li> </ul>
			• Review field data, track project developments
			• Plan scaling-up of project in partnership with other stakeholders and report to the Plan Vivo Foundation
			• Serve as key actor in dispute resolution
			• Develop and monitor project cycle to ensure that it is in accordance with approved methodologies
			<ul> <li>Manage and support technical demands of project</li> <li>Increase local capacity where possible</li> </ul>
Community	Liemee	Community	Dravida land annual ta annunities for the
community	Ojamaa Community	Community	<ul> <li>Provide legal counsel to communities for the purpose of securing lend tenure and entering</li> </ul>
narticination	Resource		into PES agreements
participation	Team		<ul> <li>Provide knowledge of local context to ensure CT is able to carry out the necessary field operations</li> </ul>
			<ul> <li>Organize meetings with ward and district officials</li> </ul>
			• Engage with communities where project is
			expected to scale-up
			• Serve as key actor in dispute resolution
Forest	Communities	Communities	• Develop and enforce land use plan and
management /	of Domanga,	recognized by	village by-laws
monitoring	Dumbechand,	central government	
	Endamaghan,	as holding land	
	Endanyawish,	tenure rights in	
	Endesh,	project area	
	Eshkesh,		
	Jobaj,		
	wibuganyekun		
	uu, Mikaahari		
	Mongo wa		
	Mono		
	Oangdend and		
	Yaeda Chini		

# Part F: Ecosystem Services & Other Project Benefits

# F1: Carbon benefits

Table F1 summarises the projected net carbon benefit attributable to this REDD project and the carbon eligible for crediting. The projected carbon benefits are based on a conservative estimate that the project will be successful in reducing deforestation in the project areas by 90% compared to the baseline scenario, thus accounting for leakage. The non-permanence buffer has been set at 20%, as shown below and discussed in detail in Part G of the PDD.

Table F1. Projected net carbon benefit							
Project	Intervention	Project start	Baseline Carbon	Carbon benefit	Carbon benefit	Annual carbon	
	Technical	date	project scenario)	deducting 10%	project with 20%	project eligible	
	specification		crediting period				
			(tCO2e)	(tCO2e)	(tCO2e)	(tCO2e)	
Yaeda-	Reduced	2020	4,924,547	4,432,092	3,447,183	172,359	
Eyasi	Deforestation						

#### Table F1. Projected net carbon benefit

See Part G for data sources.

Annual issuance of PVCs is based on annual activity-based monitoring results and validated at the start of the project and verified every 5 years (see G7 for details).

# F2: Livelihoods benefits

### **Socioeconomic Impacts**

Participating communities will benefit from increased income stemming from the PES element of the project. Beyond the surplus revenue from the project's generation and sale of forest carbon offsets, there are significant, additional livelihood impacts.. As a population whose livelihood depends on the land, the Hadza will benefit from the improved habitat resulting from project activities. Preventing deforestation, thereby preserving the natural habitat on which the Hadza depend, will result in a sustained supply of food and other essential items. For the Datooga, the project's protection of habitat is a direct livelihood and socioeconomic benefit as their pastoralist lifestyle depends on grazing being available to their cattle. Additionally, project activities related to enforcing the land use plan will serve the purpose of protecting the watershed within the project area for the benefit of the communities and wildlife.

Surrounding the project area are several communities who employ unsustainable land use practices such as shifting agriculture driven by migration [10]. These practices, which are taking place on poor soils, have produced a cycle of low crop yields, necessitating increased land incursion resulting in mosaic deforestation.

By preserving the area defined as protected area for utilization for cultural livelihoods by Hadzabe, this project enables them to maintain their unique lifestyle. As previously mentioned, a locally based ecotourism company has, for the last fifteen years, operated low impact safaris that highlight the Hadzabe culture and way of life. The community benefits from revenue sharing as a result of this tourism but without protection of their land, this revenue stream would reduce and eventually disappear.

A potential negative livelihood impact of the project is decreased food security for the surrounding agriculturalist communities. However, by making the pastoralist and Hadzabe designated areas financially sustainable to the greater community, the motivation for agricultural expansion into these areas is reduced. Also, a clear grievance process and UCRT acting as an intermediary between CT and the communities are in place to ensure negative livelihood impacts can be addressed and mitigated.

In the absence of the project, baseline socioeconomic conditions would continue. The existing governance structures would struggle to perform as they would continue to be significantly underfunded despite being expected to perform a wide range of duties critical to the socioeconomic development of their communities. Underfunded governance mechanisms are also highly susceptible to corruption-based incentive structures, this can significantly reduce the function of community-wide participatory decision making and benefit sharing. By engaging directly, interacting transparently, and providing resources to the local existing governance structures, the project serves to strengthen governance and decision making. This has positive effects for the project's environmental aims but also across the community's socioeconomic development.

Broader external factors paired with local lack of functioning governance and enforcement can lead in the Tanzanian context to unlawful economic migration onto community lands from foreign population groups and land grabs by urban elite. This can have significant effects on the landscape and the people in it. New peoples bring new cultural, religious, and ethnic traditions which can influence and degrade local indigenous practice. These populations can also through coercion, or political means, attempt to exert influence on the land and change its traditional land use. As communities such as the Hadza and Datoooga have cultures deeply rooted to specific species and sites within their land, the loss of such poses a direct threat to their cultures. By strengthening governance and enabling enforcement, thus preventing illegal land theft and abuse of community rights, the project mitigates these risks. The project is deeply committed to the centring of the local communities cultural, religious, and ethnic identities in all aspects of the project.

Inequity in age and gender manifest in the landscape through limited access to education for youth, and women's underrepresented influence on decision making around family planning and expenditure. The project will make significant revenue available to communities for education and education infrastructure. Investment in education for youth and especially women constituently produce improved family planning outcomes, the benefits of which are felt by women who are primarily responsible for childcare. Educated youth and women also experience the benefit of education which leads to improved lifetime livelihood outcomes. The demographic change towards population stability associated with family planning means youth may also benefit from more per capita investment from the elders in their society. The projects participatory governance structures for revenue decisions also ensure women and youth have a voice in community financial matters. Furthermore, the project's work to support the Hadzabe and share their narrative has important global implications as they are an ancient human society that has no internal hierarchy or power structures based around gender or age.

Table F2. Livelihood benefits								
	Food and agricultural production	Financial assets and income	Environ- mental services (water, soil, etc.)	Energy	Timber & non-timber forest products (incl. forest food)	Land & tenure security	Use-rights to natural resources	Social and cultural assets
Hadzabe	Hadzabe are almost solely dependent on forest foods such as roots, berries, tubers and forest dependent wildlife therefore forest protection directly benefits Hadzabe food access.	The Hadzabe do not farm or keep cattle so revenue is generated through some tourism activities and the ad-hoc sale of honey. Sale of PVCs generates income. The project protects habitat which is critical for honey production and tourism.	The Hadzabe are highly dependent on ecosystem services, so the community benefit from sustained food production due to preserved water access and soil quality.	Hadzabe depend on forest wood as cooking fuel and therefore forest preservati on through the project is key.	Hadzabe almost solely dependent on forest foods such as roots, berries, tubers and forest dependent wildlife which the project protects. This is also true for wild medicine.	Land tenure is legally binding through village by- laws and implement ation of CCROs which is directly supported by the project.	User rights for hunting and gathering are legally binding through village by- laws and implementatio n of CCROs, governance structures are strengthened by the project.	The project protects ancestral lands and cultural holy sites While improved governance reduces likelihood of land disputes.
Datooga	Datooga are highly dependent on grazing resources therefore forest protection directly benefits Datooga food access.	Cattle health from improved and project protected grazing does represent a financial asset. Sale of PVCs is complementary to grazing activities.	The Datooga are dependent on ecosystem services to sustain cattle health, so they will from sustained food production due to preserved water access and soil quality.	Datooga depend on forest wood as cooking fuel and therefore forest preservati on through the project is key.	Datooga are highly dependent on grazing resources which are protected by the project. This is also true for wild medicine.	Land tenure is legally binding through village by- laws and implement ation of CCROs which is directly supported by the project.	User rights for grazing are legally binding through village by- laws and implementatio n of CCROs, governance structures are strengthened by the project.	The project protects ancestral lands and cultural holy sites While improved governance reduces likelihood of land disputes.

# Table F2. Livelihood benefits

# F3: Ecosystem and biodiversity benefits

This project will promote the protection of indigenous species according to the national laws of Tanzania and international conventions (Ramsar, CITES, UNESCO, see Part B2) to which Tanzania is a signatory. The strengthening of local boundaries, according to the land use plan and village by-laws, creates an enabling environment for local enforcement and protection of indigenous and endangered species from poachers. By preventing animal poaching, this

project and the cultural groups involved are helping to promote and conserve the natural ecosystems and mammal populations on which their way of life depends.

By protecting the traditional land of the Hadzabe and village communities through patrolling, the project simultaneously improves the habitat of the wildlife species native to the project area by preventing poaching and improving grazing. Protection of the woodland area will also maintain biodiversity by preserving habitat for the diverse native fauna and flora species typical Acacia-Commiphora woodland. Adherence to the village land use plan will result in protection of the interior springs in the protected area improving water resources for both wildlife and people. Areas designated for agriculturalists will prevent incursion and limit the loss of topsoil that is characteristic of the shifting agriculture currently practiced.

Table F3. Ecosystem Impacts							
Intervention Biodiversity		Water/watershed	Soil	Other impacts (Cultural)			
type	Impacts	impacts	productivity/cons				
			ervation impacts				
Improved land	Anti-	Land use planning	Improved grazing	Anti-poaching and protection of			
use planning	poaching	protects water	is beneficial for	water sources increases			
which includes	protects large	sources specifically	wildlife and	availability of medium/large			
areas for	mammal	for hunter- gatherers	pastoralist	mammals, critical for hunter-			
wildlife	species a	and pastoralists,	communities	gatherer culture. Protection of			
protection,	critical	interior springs		water sources is essential to the			
water	resource for	protected for		wildlife and culturally			
conservation	Hadzabe	wildlife and hunter-		important to communities			
and		gatherers		living in the area.			
sustainable	Preservation	Preservation of	Soil fertility	Availability of food for hunter-			
grazing	of habitat for	catchment system in	preserved	gatherers preserved and grazing			
	wildlife and	project area	-	for pastoralists			
	fauna			_			
	Diverse	Preservation of	Topsoil is not lost	Likelihood of land disputes			
	fauna are	catchment system in	due to shifting	arising from protection of			
	essential seed	project area	agriculture	project area reduces			
	disperses and						
	pollinators in						
	these						
	environments						

### Table F3. Ecosystem impacts

# Part G: Technical Specifications

# G1: Project intervention and activities

This project supports two main interventions; Facilitate participatory land use planning to ensure communities own their land and resources through CCROs and land use plans, and to ensure the village government and communities are able to enforce the associated village bylaws and enforce the land use plan. The specific objectives to achieve each intervention are outlined below in Table G1.

# Table G1. Improved land use planning and management activities

Type of Activity	Objectives	Inputs	Brief Description	Target Groups
Implementation	To protect traditional	Materials for	Apply for approval of land use	Hadza
of land use	Hadzabe and Datooga	tenure	plan and by-laws from district	community
plans and	lifestyle by managing	securing	officials and secure title deed	Village
management	areas specified for	process,	recognizing the Hadzabe and the	communities and
through	conservation, agricultural	educational	villages of Domanga,	government of
education and	and pastoralist activities	materials,	Dumbechand, Endamaghan,	Domanga,
empowerment	To educate communities and village governments on the ecological and livelihood benefits of conservation To mitigate leakage by tackling the key	community time and expertise to establish boundaries and maps. Finance to	Endanyawish, Endesh, Eshkesh, Jobaj, Mbuganyekundu, Mikocheni, Mongo wa Mono, Qangdend and Yaeda Chini as owners Develop educational materials for use in schools and	Dumbechand, Endamaghan, Endanyawish, Endesh, Eshkesh, Jobaj, Mbuganyekundu, Mikocheni,
	deforestation in and around the project area	these processes.	promote the ecological and livelihood benefits of conservation	Mono, Qangdend and Yaeda Chini
<b>Enforcement of</b>	To ensure the indigenous	Time of	Employ and train VGS to	Hadza
district	Acacia-Commiphora	community	monitor forest disruption, land	community
approved	woodland remains owned	members to	conversion and illegal poaching	Village
village land use	and managed by Hadzabe	monitor and	activities in project area	communities and
plan and by-	and Datooga and	enforce.	Report instances of incursion or	government of
laws in	protected for traditional	Finance to	other disturbances	Domanga,
accordance	and cultural utilisation	support all	Communicate with	Dumbechand,
with national land laws	To reduce emissions in relation to the BAU	monitoring and	neighbouring villages about	Endamaghan, Endanyawish
	scenario	enforcement.	associated penalties	Endesh, Eshkesh,
	To generate certified carbon credits to be sold and revenues realized by	Existing land use plan and by-	Enforce land use plan and by- laws through customary and legal dispute resolution	Jobaj, Mbuganyekundu, Mikocheni,
	target population in the form of PES	laws.	mechanisms as necessary	Mongo wa Mono, Qangdend and Yaeda Chini

Table G1. Improved land use planning and management activities

# G2: Additionality and environmental integrity

The following natural resource management laws apply to the project activities:

• The Forest Act of 2002

At present the Act does not mention the terms "Carbon Rights" or "Carbon Trading", or indeed any other phrase concerning the leveraging of finance through nonextractive forest management activities. Tanzania's National Forest Policy is currently being revised and any subsequent legislation that either amends or repeals the Forest Act 2002 may affect the management of the forest area within the project area. However, the following policy statements illustrate that future developments in respect to carbon rights are clearly integrated into the government's policy on forest management.

Policy statement (5): To enable sustainable management of forests on village lands, those forests that communities wish to retain will be reserved and accorded clear ownership, user rights and incentives under REDD.

Policy statement (7): Private and community forestry including management of existing natural forests, afforestation and reforestation initiatives with carbon trade opportunities and other benefits will be promoted and supported.

• The Village Land Act 1999

The legal tenure over the project area will be conferred on the target community through the Village Land Act, which allows traditional communities to apply for Customary Rights of Occupancy over areas used to support their traditional lifestyles. In this way the area under protection will be defined by this land deed, and the obligations of land and resource management outlined under this same law.

• The Environmental Management Act 2004

This law governs and regulates all activities that may have significant impacts on the environment. It requires any project that will impact the environment to be subject to an environmental impact assessment process, and further defines the kinds of projects that qualify for this scrutiny. The management and protection of natural habitat by local communities is not subject to these regulations, but the Act does give the national regulatory body (in this case The National Environment Management Council (NEMC)) powers to monitor the impact of any intervention that may affect the environment.

• The Local Government Authorities Act 1982

This law governs the way that local government interacts with outside bodies, such as investors and not-for-profit organizations. It outlines codes of practice for administering and implementing projects within villages and governs the way that responsibilities and revenue are shared in accordance with the project activities. Any habitat protection activities that are tied to payments for ecosystem services (i.e. a carbon finance project for woodland conservation such as this) are governed by this law in terms of village participation. This ensures that the mechanisms that are put in place are in agreement with Tanzanian law at both a national and local level, rather than imposed by an outside body. It is recognized that sustainability is greatly

increased in the scenario where local government is the main stakeholder in the implementing and governing of project activities.

### Additionality

The project does not owe its existence to legislative decrees or economically viable land use initiatives. Though the project area was set aside in the village land use plans for the traditional land use of the pastoralist Datooga people and hunter-gatherer Hadzabe people, the land use plan alone is not sufficient to prevent deforestation in the area. This is reflected in the recorded deforestation that continues in spite of land use planning and village level law enforcement.

In the absence of carbon finance, the project area would not be adequately protected due to both cultural and economic factors. Given pastoralist and hunter-gatherer lifestyles, which involve moving seasonally in search of grazing and leaves agriculturalists with the impression that the land is open for their use, it is likely that the project area would be poorly defended or a point of conflict without the efforts of the REDD project to organize and pay the village governments to patrol and enforce the land use plan. Additionally, the project will provide funds from carbon finance to support the ward and district governments which builds the political capital needed to support efforts to more effectively implement the land use plan.

There is no evidence that the project area has been negatively altered prior to the start of the project for the purpose of claiming payments for ecosystem services, drivers of deforestation are based on poor land use planning both locally and regionally, there are no land use schemes or activities in place that are negatively impacting the ecological integrity of the area outside of the aims and objectives of this project. Carbon Tanzania's project partners have been working in the Yaeda-Eyasi area on land use planning prior to the beginning of this project and continue to work within the area and beyond as part of a joint strategy to improve and increase land use planning and resource management in neighbouring villages. There are no PES-based projects in the area or the region, and Tanzania does not have a national GHG emission scheme or formal nested agreement on REDD. The Yaeda-Eyasi REDD project does not seek to generate any other form of environmental or social credit. Double counting under national emission trading programs will be avoided as the developer maintains contact with all relevant local authorities and national coordinators though Tanzania yet has no national emission trading program or policy.

# G3: Project period

The crediting period for this project is 20 years (2021-2040). Payments for ecosystem services to participating communities will be structured over the 20-year crediting period as per the community sale agreement. Monitoring and reporting will be carried out during this period, with a project verification at least once every five years.

Annual climate benefits, for each year of the five-year monitoring period, will be estimated at the start the project period and verified at the end of the monitoring period. Estimates of baseline and project scenario emissions will be revised at the end of each five-year monitoring period, so a five-year quantification period that is renewable provides the potential to generate a more accurate estimate of the long-term impacts of forest protection than would be possible with a longer quantification period.

### G4: Baseline scenario

#### Current conditions and trends in the project area

Recent land use change within the project area consists predominantly of conversion from Acacia- Commiphora woodland to a form of shifting agriculture. This land intrusion, conversion and resulting deforestation are contrary to the village by-laws, the village land use plan and national laws governing land acquisition and utilization within Tanzania [12] [14] [15]. They also serve as a direct threat to the communities that live in the area and their livelihoods. The encroachment originates from designated agricultural areas inside the participating village lands [16]. In the absence of project interventions these trends are most likely to continue over the quantification period, predominantly due to continued population growth and decreasing land availability throughout Tanzania.

#### Carbon Pools

**Aboveground biomass and belowground biomass** were the only carbon pools considered at this stage when calculating the likely carbon benefits resulting from project interventions. Belowground biomass is assumed to be completely lost as the deforested land becomes permanent agricultural land and has no potential for regeneration, causing complete loss of above- and below-ground biomass. Due to the difficulty of measuring additional carbon pools in the context of community-based monitoring, the project has opted to exclude soil carbon, leaf litter, deadwood, and grass biomass. By not including these carbon pools in the calculations, **the projected carbon benefits are assuredly conservative**. Whilst soil carbon was not included, 11 soil samples were taken and analysed, based on the fact that deforestation results in complete removal of both above and below ground biomass.

#### Baseline methodology

The initial carbon stock for each carbon pool was quantified by calculating the existing carbon stocks in sample plots in the original Yaeda I project area, using the Winrock aboveground biomass (AGB) methodology [17]. In preparation for carrying out the surveys, the project consulted with statistician Dr. Colin Beale, affiliated with the University of York. The statistical analysis tool R was used to randomize plot selection and calculate carbon content from the survey results. The tracks in the project area were mapped using a Garmin GPS and downloaded using Mapsource [18]. Transect lines and plots were randomly generated using the following criteria: more than 300m away from each other, more than 200m away from the track and no more than 1000m away from the track.

A three-nest circular plot design was chosen. Different sized trees, determined by diameter at breast height (dbh), were measured in each concentric circle as depicted below.

#### Three-nest circular design



Two AGB surveys were conducted in 2011, 44 plots were sampled in the first and an additional 26 in the second, for a total of 70 plots. Field teams surveyed a total of 1,401 trees and recorded 48 species. Baobab trees were excluded from the survey since they generally remain standing in converted land while all other trees are removed.

Species specific allometric equations, obtained from the Kasigau Corridor REDD (last verified under VCS/CCB in 2020) project (due mainly to the similarity in species composition between the two areas) in Kenya, were used to calculate the tonnes of carbon per tree based on the dbh from the baseline. Species specific equations were used when available, if no species-specific equation was available, a genus specific equation was used. These equations are listed in Table 1, where y = tonnes carbon and x = dbh.

Allometric Equation
$y = 3.054x^{1.6692}$
$y = 1.7392x^{1.8478}$
$y = 0.7075 x^{2.1742}$
$y = 3.6225 x^{1.4924}$
$y = 2.0276x^{1.761}$
$y = 0.3641x^{2.1587}$
$y = 0.1521x^{2.526}$
$y = 0.5533 x^{1.978}$
$y = 0.0792x^{2.7284}$
$y = 0.1987x^{2.461}$
$y = 0.1661x^{2.4862}$
$y = 0.6561x^{2.0275}$
$y = 0.5053x^{2.1106}$
$y = 0.5898x^{2.0566}$

S	necies	and	Genus	S	necific	All	ometric	Ec	uatio	ns
$\sim$	pecies	unu	Genus		peeme		Unitedite		144410	

In cases where neither species nor genus specific equations were available, one of two generic functions were used depending on the dbh. These equations obtained from the Kasigau Corridor REDD project in Kenya are listed in Table 2, where y = tonnes carbon and x = dbh.

### **Generic Allometric Equations**

Tree Size	Allometric Equation
dbh <35 cm	$y = 0.5217 x^{2.1393}$
dbh >35 cm	$y = 0.574x^2 + 9.8184x - 73.186$

Whilst the original sample plots were randomly chosen from the Yaeda I project area, which is representative of the complete project area due to the homogenous nature of the forest. According to Global Forest Watch all plots from Yaeda I are in the terrestrial ecoregion "Southern Acacia-Commiphora bushland and thickets" likewise the entire Yaeda-Eyasi is within the "Southern Acacia-Commiphora bushland and thickets" terrestrial ecoregion. All plots and representative non-forest areas that did not meet the forest criteria defined by this

project (see section G4) were removed to provide a more accurate initial carbon stock estimate for forest within the project area (see G4b). The result of this is a sample size of 40 plots (shown in Figure G4a).

Figure G4a. Map of biomass survey plot location in the project area



Figure G4b. Histogram chart of sampled carbon stocks



Model-based clustering revealed that there are not distinct habitat groups, confirming the preliminary survey results that stratification is not applicable. Applying a 95% confidence interval, the field samples determined the existing carbon content of AGB in the project area to be  $25.32\pm3.12$ tC/ha.

Belowground biomass (BGB) was calculated based on the root-to-shoot, also known as rootto-stem, ratio for woodland provided in the IPCC Good Practice Guidance on Land Use, Land Use Change and Forestry [19] of 0.40. This ratio, applied to the results of the AGB survey, produced a BGB carbon content of 10.13 tC/ha.

The biomass calculations are as shown below:

Mean above-ground biomass (AGB) = 25.32tC/ha, Standard deviation (sd) of AGB = 10.08 tC/ha, n = 40 95% confidence interval = qnorm(0.975) \*sd/sqrt(n) = 3.12 tC/ha Mean below-ground biomass (BGB) = AGB\*0.4 = 10.13 tC/ha Total biomass = AGB+BGB = 35.44 tC/ha

### **Baseline Emissions**

The changes in carbon stocks for each carbon pool under baseline conditions, i.e. without project, were identified based on the historical deforestation rate in the reference region. The forest area was classified using a supervised classification of remotely-sensed data available on Google Earth Engine (GEE) for four 12-month periods between 2007 and 2020, and the forest change was then calculated in R studio using the GEE classification [20] [21]. This rate of change was then applied to the current carbon stocks to understand baseline conditions.

### **Reference Region for Deforestation**

The Reference Region for Deforestation (RRD) starts at the northern point of the project area which borders the Ngorogoro Conservation Area (NCA). The RRD initially follows the NCA boundary, then departs to follow the edge of private farms at Oldeani until it meets the NCA boundary again, north of Karatu. The RRD follows the NCA boundary until it meets The Gregory Rift (referred to after this point as 'the rift'), north of Selela. The RRD then follows the rift south (north of Mto wa Mbu town and along the west boundary of Manyara National Park) to Marang Forest Reserve. The RRD follows the boundary of Marang Forest Reserve until it meets the rift again at Magara. The RRD continues south along the rift until it meets the Nou Forest Reserve (north of Ndareda). The Nou Forest Reserve boundaries are followed along the Malbadow escarpment until it mets Lake Balangida. The RRF continues further south along the Malbadow escarpment, past the Lake Balangida-Lelu basin, to the same latitude as Singida. At this point, the RRD goes West North West, past Lake Mikuyu, to the southern edge of the Iramba plateau. The RRD then follows the edge of the Iramba plateau north to Lake Kitangiri, at which point the RRD continues to follow the edge of the Iramba plateau North North East to the edge of the Sibiti river basin. The RRD continues North, following the edge of this Sibiti river basin until it reaches the project area at Lake Eyasi. It then follows the edge of Lake Eyasi until it meets the northern point of the project area which borders the NCA.

The RRD is 352,160 ha in size and does not include the project and leakage area, the Endanyawish floodplain, the Mongo wa Mono-Yaeda floodplain and the Eshkesh wetland, as the conditions in these areas were considered unrepresentative of the project area. The Acacia-Commiphera forest in the RRD is representative of the forest in the project area. In the first forest classification (July 2007 – June 2008), the reference region contained of 27% forest cover and the project area contained 46% forest cover.

The RRD is used to estimate the project climate benefits, despite a lower proportion of forest cover in the RRD, due to the locally driven frontier deforestation occurring in the area.
Because the project area is on the margins of the wider forest area, due to its proximity to lake Eyasi and Ngorogoro Conservation Area, the project area has been less exposed to deforestation threats than the RRD. However, as the forested area and land productivity decreases in the reference region, agricultural expansion from communities in both the participating and local surrounding villages is pushed into the project area. As a result, the amount of deforestation occurring in the reference region is historically greater than in the project area. But this is expected to be similar in the project area over the project period due to agricultural expansion into the productive remaining forests of the project by local agriculturalists. This locally driven frontier deforestation will expand into the project villages to a greater degree than it has historically, in line with historical deforestation in the RRD. Because of the tribal connections between the participating and surrounding villages and the ability to enforce local land use plans due to project interventions, the project will address the drivers of deforestation by the local community. The reference area is also representative of the project area in its population growth rate (3.1%), the same resident tribes, land use planning policies and resource management strategy (see section B4). As a result, the reference region has been deemed a representative area for calculation of the baseline scenario due to the land cover type, drivers of deforestation (see section B4) and the governance and policies in place.



Map G4c. Project area and reference region

# Historical deforestation rate

The historical deforestation rate in the reference region, was analysed using remotely sensed data on Google Earth Engine. This was done by classifying the forest area at four 12-month

periods over the past 12 years and analysing the forest loss over this 12-year period. The reference periods used were 01/07/2007-30/06/2008, 01/07/2010-30/06/2011, 01/07/2015-30/06/2016 and 01/07/2019-30/06/2020.

Table G4d. Forest loss in the RRD				
Year	2007/08	2010/11	2015/16	2019/20
Forest area (ha)	93,704	58,871	44,133	48,619
Average annual forest loss since the previous land cover assessment (%)	-	12.39	5.01	-2.54

The average annual deforestation rate in the 2007/08-2019/20 period was 4.95% in the reference region. Whilst the high forest cover in 2019/20 may raise concerns about the additionality, it is likely that this increase in forest cover was detected due to an extreme rainfall year causing greater greenness in the landscape leading to classification of more forest than other years [22]. The impact of climatic variability on the baseline scenario is mitigated by the use of multiple reference years over the reference period and the use of a shifting baseline scenario which will be updated at each verification event.



Map G4e. Satellite imagery showing forest cover change from 2007/2008 to 2019/2020

## **Baseline scenario**

The total land area of the reference region is 352,160 ha. Within the region, 93,704 ha of Acacia-Commiphora woodland existed in 2007/08 and this was reduced to 48,619 ha by 2019/20 due to increasing conversion and expansion of agriculture. This equates to a 4.95% average annual loss in forest cover between 2007/08 to 2019/20.

This deforestation is predominantly incoming from the external boundaries of the reference region, not the existing project area, so we consider the increase in deforestation between 2007/08 and 2019/20 unlikely to be leakage from Yaeda I & II. This is supported by the results of the leakage monitoring in Yaeda I & II, whereby no displacement of agriculture was identified (see Section G6.2).

# Data sources

# The following steps were taken to determine the carbon benefits attributable to the project:

# Define the land area within the project boundary that is under threat of deforestation

The project area is the 110,526.54 ha of land designated in the CCROs and Village Land Use Plans (implemented by UCRT and the participating communities as part of project interventions) as protected area for utilization for cultural livelihoods by the Hadzabe and for utilization by pastoralists. The entire project area is of the same soil type, habitat type and aspect as the reference region and is therefore considered under threat of deforestation and conversion to agricultural land. This assessment is based on the estimates of local stakeholders, observations from satellite analysis of the surrounding area and the expert advice of agricultural experts.

## Determine baseline scenario using historical deforestation rate

Ground-truthed data was collected from 488 30m<sup>2</sup> plots using a 30m resolution, 6-month composite image from each reference period. The land cover for each plot was individually recorded for each reference year that it was used to train to ensure the correct classification was used in training each supervised classification. A Landsat 7 image was used for the reference periods prior to 2015 and a sentinel 2 image was used for the reference periods from 2015 onwards. The image was manually inspected, and each sample plot was classed as forest or non-forest for each date range. For a plot to be classed as forest, it needed to be at least 50% covered by forest. Forest was classified according to the national definition of 10% tree crown cover [23]. The datasets of ground-truthed sample plots for each time period were then randomly split, with 75% of the data going into a training partition used for training the classification.



# Figure G4f. The sample plots used for training the supervised classification of land cover

The sample plots for collecting ground truthed land cover data (shown in red) were randomly allocated across the reference region, leakage area and project area, with the previous Yaeda Valley project area and Mongo wa Mono floodplain removed. The plots in the Eshkesh floodplain (shown in blue) were later removed from the collection, as swampland covered a clearly defined area of land that is unrepresentative of both forest and agricultural land. This resulted in a dataset of 488 sample plots with ground-truthed land cover for each classification time period, taken from high resolution satellite imagery.

The forest area in the reference region was calculated for 4 reference periods. Each of these was from the 1<sup>st</sup> July to 30<sup>th</sup> June of the next year. A composite image was created for each period from the available satellite data for the year. Pre-processing of these datasets were done to calculate wet and dry season characteristics. The pre-processing was adapted to what data was available for the time period but included generating vegetation indices and seasonality characteristics (see Table G4h below for details). The median of every characteristic, represented by image bands, were collated in one composite image.

The reason for using a 12-month composite image was to capture the dry and wet season characteristics and to include as much data as possible to increase the accuracy of the land cover classification. Shorter periods, including one- and six-month periods, were tested, but they resulted in lower accuracy in classifying the land cover. The time periods used to calculate the historical deforestation rate each span 12 consecutive months over two calendar years due to Sentinel 2 availability starting 23/06/2015. Including the sentinel 2 dataset is beneficial for the accuracy and it was preferable to have each reference period use the same start and end date, so the decision was made to make all reference periods start on 1<sup>st</sup> July and end on 30<sup>th</sup> June.

A supervised classification was used to classify land cover type for each 12-month composite. From this we derived the size of the area covered by forest in the 2007/2008, 2010/2011, 2015/2016 and 2019/2020 time periods. A random 75% of the ground-truthed data was used as a training dataset for training the classifier. A random forest classifier was used (with 400 decision trees and requiring a minimum of 5 training points for each node to

be created for maximum accuracy) to classify each 30m<sup>2</sup> pixel as either forest or non-forest. The accuracy of the classifier was then tested using the testing dataset generated from the 25% of the ground-truthed data that was not used for training the classifier. The same classifier was used for the 2015/2016 and 2019/2020 time periods as the same data was available, and, as a result, the classifier was trained to identify land cover using the same data for both years. The 2007/2008 and 2010/2011 time periods used different classifiers as they had differing data availabilities.

Table G4g. Details of data used to classify forest in the RRD					
Date	Input datasets	Input bands	Classification	Accuracy	
01/07/2007- 30/06/2008	Landsat 7, Global Surface Water	Landsat 7: B1- 8, EVI, NDVI, NDWI, atmospheric opacity and cloud, pixel and radsat QA, Global Surface Water: Occurrence	Landsat 7: B1-7 for the wet and dry seasons, EVI, NDVI and NDWI for the wet and dry seasons, magnitude, phase and val of the NDVI harmonic curve, atmospheric opacity, cloud quality, radiometric saturation quality for the wet and dry seasons	79.8% Forest: False positives 11.0% False negatives 9.2% Non-forest: False positives 9.2% False negatives 11.0%	
01/07/2010- 30/06/2011	Landsat 5, Landsat 7, Global Surface Water	Landsat 5: B1- 7, atmospheric opacity and cloud, pixel and radsat QA Landsat 7: B1- 8, EVI, NDVI, NDWI, atmospheric opacity, cloud, pixel and radsat QA, Global Surface Water: Occurrence	Landsat 5: B1-7 for the wet and dry seasons, atmospheric opacity and cloud, pixel and radsat QA for the wet and dry seasons Landsat 7: B1-7 for the wet and dry seasons, EVI, NDVI and NDWI for the wet and dry seasons, magnitude, phase and val of the NDVI	87.5% Forest: False positives 10.8% False negatives 1.7% Non-forest: False positives 10.8% False negatives 1.7%	

# Table G4g. Details of data used to classify forest in the RRD

			harmonic curve, atmospheric opacity, cloud quality, radiometric saturation quality for the wet and dry seasons	
01/07/2015- 30/06/2016	Landsat 7, Landsat 8, Sentinel 1, Sentinel 2, Global Surface Water	Landsat 7: B1- 8, Landsat 8: B1- 11, EVI, NDVI, NDWI Sentinel 1: VH Sentinel 2: B1- 12, AOT, WVP, SCL, TCI_R, TCI_G, TCI_B SRTM: Elevation, Global Surface Water: Occurrence	Sentinel 1: p90, p10, diff bands for wet and dry season, Sentinel 2: B1, B2, B3, B4, B5, B6, B7, B8, B8A, B9, B10, B11, B12, QA10, QA20, QA60, MSAVI, NDVI, BSI bands for wet and dry season, the magnitude, phase and val of the NDVI and BSI harmonic curves, entropy for wet and dry season, elevation, Landsat 7: EVI, NDVI and NDWI bands for wet and dry season, Landsat 8: EVI, NDVI and NDWI bands for wet and dry season	Classification used 2019/2020 classifier – accuracies shown below 90.8% Forest: False positives 2.3% False negatives 6.9% Non-forest: False positives 6.9% False negatives 2.3%
01/07/2019- 30/06/2020	Landsat 7, Landsat 8, Sentinel 1, Sentinel 2, SRTM Digital Elevation, Global Surface Water	Landsat 7: B1- 8, Landsat 8: B1- 11, EVI, NDVI, NDWI Sentinel 1: VH Sentinel 2: B1- 12, AOT, WVP, SCL, TCI_R, TCI_G, TCI_B	Sentinel 1: p90, p10, diff bands for wet and dry season, Sentinel 2: B1, B2, B3, B4, B5, B6, B7, B8, B8A, B9, B10, B11, B12, QA10, QA20, QA60, MSAVI, NDVI, BSI	86.2% Forest: False positives 5.2% False negatives 8.6% Non-forest: False positives 8.6% False negatives 5.2%

SRTM:	bands for wet	
Elevation.	and dry season.	
Global Surface	the magnitude.	
Water	phase and val of	
Occurrence	the NDVI and	
occurrence	BSI harmonic	
	curves entrony	
	for wat and dry	
	elevation,	
	Landsat 7: EVI,	
	NDVI and	
	NDWI bands	
	for wet and dry	
	season, Landsat	
	8: EVI. NDVI	
	and NDWI	
	bands for wet	
	and dry season	

For the periods prior to 2015, these include NDVI, EVI, NDWI and the seasonality of NDVI represented by the magnitude, val and phase of the NDVI temporal curve. For the periods 2015 and onwards, these include NDVI, EVI, NDWI, the difference in lower and upper height within the season and seasonality of NDVI represented by the magnitude, val and phase of the NDVI temporal curve.

This same methodology was then used to calculate the extent of forest area within the project area.

Application of the historical deforestation rate in the reference region, 4.95%, to the land under threat in the project area results in a projected loss of 1,894 ha per year. After 20 years, the remaining Acacia-Commiphora would be reduced to 21,503 ha, a total loss of 37,881 ha from the project start.

# G5: Ecosystem service benefits

## G5.1: Climate benefits methodology

The existing carbon content, 35.44 tC/ha is calculated from the AGB surveys and application of the BGB root-to-shoot ratio. Application of the 35.44 tC/ha carbon content and 4.95% baseline deforestation rate to the 59,385 ha of conserved Acacia-Commiphora woodland, the total carbon benefit of the project is 1,343,058 tC. This figure is based on the assumption that when woodland is converted to shifting agriculture, the above- and below-ground biomass and associated carbon stock is removed, and the stored carbon is released to the atmosphere. This assumption is supported by the lack of potential for woodland regeneration after conversion. After deforestation, whilst the crop grown may change with the decreasing productivity of the land, the land is permanently used for agriculture, resulting in complete loss of both above- and below-ground biomass. Carbon is converted to CO2e by multiplying the carbon by 44/12, the molecular weight ratio of elemental carbon to gaseous carbon dioxide. The carbon benefits of this project are 130tCO2e/ha or 4,924,547 tCO2e over the lifetime of the project, before risk and leakage are accounted for (see Figure G4e).

We propose to use a constant deforestation rate of 4.95% per year based on forest loss in the reference region of 34,833 ha in the first three years of the reference period, 14,738 ha in the following five years and a 4,486 increase in the final four years of the 12-year period (see section G4). When applied to the project area this equates to an average of 1,894 ha forest loss per year. This was calculated by dividing the percentage of forest loss between each reference year by the number of years in the given time period.

As in the scenario for the current project (Yaeda I & II), the project has set a 20% risk buffer as a protective measure in the case of non-delivery and non-permanence and another 10% to be held as a leakage buffer. An explanation of how these figures were set can be found in sections G6 & H. In Yaeda I & II, the combination of project activities used were sufficient to prevent all deforestation in the project area. The project area is not expected to be affected by agricultural expansion by the local communities because it is outside of the planned area for agricultural use in the land use plans. As a result, we expect the effectiveness of the project to be 100%. At the end of the project period, analysis of remote sensing data will be used to estimate the actual percentage of emissions from deforestation avoided.

Creditable carbon benefits are therefore 3,447,183 tCO2e over the project lifetime or 172,359 tCO2e per year over the 20-year crediting period.

The baseline, or 'without project' scenario, was determined by applying the historical rate of deforestation in the reference area to the land within the project area that is likely to be cleared without the intervention of this project. The assumption that the deforestation rate going forward would remain at least as high as the historical rate is justified by the continued land conversion in the reference region and the documented population growth (see Part C1) in the area which points strongly to land hunger being a constant and increasing pressure.

# G5.2: Expected climate benefits

# Table G5a. Baseline emission calculations

Table G5a. Baseline emission calculations

1. Area of woodland under threat in project area	59,385	ha	Project area minus the area that doesn't meet the forest criteria
2. Ha of woodland at end of 20- year crediting period without project	21,503	ha	Application of 4.95% deforestation rate, with annual loss of 1,894 ha
3. Loss of woodland without project over 20-year crediting period	37,881	ha	= Row 1 – Row 2
4. Total tCO2e avoided during project lifetime	4,924,547	tCO2e	= Row 3 x 130tCO2e
5. Leakage 10% removed	4,432,092	tCO2e	= Row 4 x 0.9
6. Risk buffer 20% removed	3,447,183	tCO2e	= Row 4 x 0.7
7. Annual carbon benefits of project eligible for crediting	172,359	tCO2e	= Row 6 / 20 years



## Figure G5b. Baseline emission calculations

# G5.3: Summary

Table G5c summarises the projected net carbon benefits attributable to this REDD project and the carbon eligible for crediting. The projected carbon benefits are based on an effectiveness of 100%, 10% leakage buffer and 20% risk buffer (See section G6 & H).

Table G5c.	Table G5c. Projected net carbon benefit					
Project	Project	Baseline Carbon	Carbon benefit	Carbon benefit	Annual carbon	
	start	emissions (without	eligible for crediting	attributable to	benefits of	
	date	project scenario)	deducting 10%	project with 20%	project eligible	
		over 20-year	leakage buffer	risk buffer deducted	for crediting	
		crediting period				
		(tCO2e)	(tCO2e)	(tCO2e)	(tCO2e)	
Yaeda-	2021	4,924,547	4,432,092	3,447,183	172,359	
Eyasi						

Table G5c. Projected net carbon benefit

# G6: Leakage and uncertainty

# G6.1: Measures to address leakage

This project does not have external threats which drive leakage and by which the communities have no control, this project will account for leakage from local and internal threats. Land use planning is a participatory process that works with communities to identify areas to meet all local resource needs and uses within the landscape and is evidenced in the Village Land Use Plans (see Annex 5). To determine probable sources of leakage and to develop a strategic response to it, this project uses the participatory land use planning process outlined in section E2. The project will mitigate leakage through the main project activity, land use planning, implementation and enforcement of CCROs on protected land. 10% leakage buffer has been included within the project's accounting. This leakage buffer is a

conservative measure as there was no leakage detected in the leakage monitoring of Yaeda I & II.

The leakage from the project will be monitored in a leakage area surrounding the project. The leakage area consists of the remaining land belonging to the participating villages. This area is allocated for agriculture and settlement in the village land use plans and if there is displacement of agricultural encroachment in the project area, this would occur in the land belonging to the same communities where agriculture is allowed. The leakage area is 96,503 ha in size, and its location alongside the project and the reference region, is shown in figure G6.1.1 below. At verification, if the amount of leakage experienced in the monitoring period is below the 10% buffer, the withheld PVC's may be claimed back by the project coordinator. See section K6 for the leakage monitoring method.



Figure G6a. A map of the project area, leakage area and reference region

Table G6b. Leakage risks and management measures					
Leakage threat	Description	Scale (large/medi um/small)	Likelihood of occurrence (low/mediu m/high)	Mitigating actions	Monitoring actions
Local threats	Displacemen t of biomass collection or charcoal manufacture for local markets exceeds local use.	Small	Low	Biomass collection is currently not a major driver of deforestation Charcoal is currently not a major driver of deforestation Local firewood use is not a major driver of deforestation	VGS patrol and collect data within and beyond the project area. Project engagement with the village government enforcement of land use plans Localised management structure ensures constant monitoring Annual socio- economic survey includes understandin g fuelwood and charcoal use
Internal threats	Displacemen t of agricultural activity outside the project area, within the village land set aside for agriculture	Medium	Medium	The land use planning process incorporates all resource uses to ensure that planned agriculture in	Activity based monitoring ensures land use plans are followed.

Table G6b. Leakage risks and management measures

		1	
within the		agricultural	
VLUP.		areas	
		replaces	
		unplanned	
		agriculture	
		across the	
		landscape.	
		The VLUP	
		is 210,000ha	
		and the	
		project area	
		is	
		106,000ha,	
		within the	
		VLUP area.	
		The area set	
		aside for	
		other land	
		use types is	
		sufficient to	
		provide the	
		resource	
		needs of the	
		communities	
		•	

# G6.2: Uncertainty

There is uncertainty in the expected emission reduction calculations from two key areas; data and assumptions used.

Firstly, the remotely sensed land cover maps used were consistently >80% accurate. However, as multiple maps (from differing time periods) were used to calculate the baseline deforestation rate, the accuracy of the land cover change maps is likely less that the accuracy presented in each individual land cover map. Considerable effort was made to ensure the accuracy of these maps were as high as possible and the resulting land cover change maps are considered to provide a description of land cover change in the area with an acceptable level of uncertainty. Secondly, the carbon density estimates introduce uncertainty into the baseline scenario calculations. The carbon density values for each species were taken from the Kasigau Corridor REDD project after an extensive review of relevant studies in the region. The mean values were adopted to give the most accurate reflection of the carbon stocks in each tree species. The standard error in the results from the carbon stock field surveys at the project site were acceptable with a 95% confidence interval. As a result, whilst there is some uncertainty in the carbon stock calculations, effort was made to reduce error as much as possible and the level of uncertainty involved is considered to be acceptable.

There is further uncertainty introduced into the project emission reduction estimations by the assumptions made. These include the assumptions that; the deforestation occurring in the reference region would occur in the project area during the project period in the project activities aren't carried out, the effectiveness of the project will be 100%, and the leakage will remain similar to the leakage from Yaeda I & II. The project uses a number of

approaches to prevent the uncertainty associated with assumptions used in the emission reduction estimations from resulting in an over-estimation of emission reductions from the project.

The assumption that the patterns of deforestation occurring in the reference region would occur in the project area during the project period, if project activities aren't carried out introduces some uncertainty into the expected baseline scenario emissions. If the baseline scenario emissions are overestimated, it could result in an over-estimation of climate benefits. To reduce the likelihood of overestimating baseline emissions, the forest used in the reference region was required to be under the same forest classification, governance structures and drivers of deforestation. The actual deforestation that occurred in the reference region during the project period is also used to verify the emission reductions achieved.

Assuming the project will be effective in reducing deforestation may also introduce some uncertainty that could lead to overestimation of the project's climate benefits. In order to ensure effectiveness, a range of project activities are carried out to tackle the drivers of deforestation in the area. These project activities don't eliminate the uncertainty, an estimation of the expected effectiveness of the Yaeda-Eyasi REDD project can be derived from the effectiveness of the Yaeda Valley REDD project and will be applied to this project to reduce uncertainty. After the project period, climate benefits will be verified by assessing the amount of deforestation that occurred during the project period.

There is also uncertainty associated with the estimation of leakage, and again a conservative estimate of expected leakage is applied to reduce the likelihood that leakage is underestimated prior to verification at the end of the project period. The leakage monitoring for the Yaeda Valley project showed a 0.4% annual deforestation rate in the leakage area, compared to 2.6% annual deforestation in the reference region in the 2010-2015 period. This suggests there was no leakage effect from the project. However, in order keep the climate benefit estimations conservative, we will employ a 10% leakage buffer.

# Part H: Risk Management

To account for the risk of a) the project activities not achieving in the expected climate benefits and b) the risk of non-permanence of the climate benefits achieved during the project period, a proportion of PVC's will be held in a risk buffer. This will help ensure the environmental integrity of emission reductions achieved by the project.

The PVC's held in the risk buffer will be retired at the end of the project period if the verified climate benefits are lower than the benefits estimated at the start of the project period. This will ensure against under-achievement of expected climate benefits during the project period and potential non-permanence of climate benefits achieved in previous project periods.

# H1: Identification of risk areas

# H1.1: Risk assessment methodology

To ensure the number of PVCs held in the risk buffer is proportional to the risk of nondelivery and non-permanence in the project, key risk areas are identified and the level of risk in these areas considered to provide an overview of the risk levels.

The categories of risk considered were: Political, Financial, Technical, Institutional, Social, and Environmental. Within each of these categories, specific risk factors were identified. Project activities were designed to mitigate the identified risks as far as possible. The level or risk that remains after the application of these migrating activities was scored for: i) impact – the proportion of climate benefits that would be lost if the risk factor was realised; and ii) likelihood – the probability of the risk factor occurring. Both impact and likelihood were scored on a five-point scale: Very low = 0.05, Low = 0.1, Moderate = 0.25, High = 0.5, Very high = 0.75.

The impact and likelihood scores were multiplied to give a risk score for each risk factor and a total risk score was calculated as the sum of the risk scores for each risk factor. The proportion of certificated held in the risk buffer was then determined using the total risk score.

The risk assessment will be reassessed at least every 5 years in line with verification cycles and will be updated if appropriate by revision of this PDD.

# H1.2: Risk assessment result

The results of the assessment of risks of non-delivery and reversals of climate benefits are summarised in Table H1a.

benefits		ery and non-permane	ance of chillate
Risk	<b>Mitigation Actions</b>	Impact	Likelihood
Political			
Land law changes: Land laws change dispossessing communities of land and resource rights	This project is built on existing laws and has support of national government.	Moderate – CCROs and VLUPs provide a legal recognition of communities' land	Low – The government Tanzania and its local representatives value land use planning as a means

# Table H1a. Assessment of risks of non-delivery and non-permanence of climate benefits

		tenure and ownership rights	of reducing conflict and providing sustainable income
Political instability: Government of Tanzania suffers political instability resulting in internal migration or changes in land ownership	Community payments to district government promotes motivation to maintain land ownership for participating communities.	Low – The government of Tanzania and its local representatives value land use planning as a means of reducing conflict and providing sustainable income	Very Low – Tanzania is a democratic and stable country
Financial			I C 1
Carbon Tanzania fails to support project development and implementation	Carbon Tanzania has been working in the landscape for 9 years and has significant trust and experience.	High – Project revenue and training are required for successful project implementation	Low – Carbon Tanzania is fully financed to develop and implement this project
	Carbon Tanzania is fully financed to develop and implement this project		
Non-delivery of revenue: Communities and village and district government do not receive revenue from this project that leads to seeking alternative income sources from protected CCROs	Carbon Tanzania has multiple projects and revenue streams that support management and operational activities.	Moderate – Carbon Tanzania is fully financed to develop and implement this project	Very Low – Carbon Tanzania has signed an ERPA for this project and has a broad sales base
Technical			
Carbon management changes: The Tanzanian government implements a national system of carbon management that precludes local or regional projects and or changes	Carbon Tanzania works closely with the national entities responsible for climate change.	Moderate – Government policies stating 'carbon trade opportunities and other benefits will be promoted and supported' show governmental support for community rights	Low – CT is in communication with district official and the government.

rights to emission		to emission	
project level		reductions	
activities			
Institutional			
The community	Community training on	High – Lack of	Very Low – CT has
participants and	responsibilities and	financial means	been working in the
Carbon Tanzania	project development,	and training are	landscape for 9
fails to deliver	and further training for	major barriers to	years and has
expected climate	VGS, ensures the	implementation of	significant trust and
benefits	project activities are	land use plans	experience
	well understood.		
	ensures incentive to		
	achieve expected		
	climate benefits is		
	maintained.		
Carbon Tanzania	Carbon Tanzania has	Moderate – The	Low – CT has been
fails to function as	multiple projects and	detrimental impact	working in the
an organisation	revenue streams that	of lack of on-going	landscape for 9
	support management	support is slightly	years and has
	activities	and support already	experience
		provided, as well as	
		PVC sales secured	
		for first 3 years of	
		project period	
Social	T1	L	I
Communities do	I nese communities are	Low – Revenue	Low – Both cultural
land use traditions	place value in land use	provides	and land use is
fund use traditions	and traditional values.	motivation to	based on
	The participating	maintain project	maintaining natural
	communities, alongside	activities	landscapes for food
	UCRT, ensured their		security
	priorities and resource		
	needs are reflected in		
	the land use planning		
	and are highly unlikely		
	nlanning		
	plaining.		
Environment			
Climatic conditions	Maintaining ecosystem	Low – Landscape	Low – The
e.g. drought events	health, through	connectivity	predicted hotter and
or climate	preventing	ensures mobility	wetter conditions
variability, force	deforestation, increases	and access for both	are more likely to
communities to	the resilience of the	pastoralists and the	impact agricultural
	anuscape and its ability	wildlife	groups rainer man

to support to livelihoods.	raditional		hunter-gather and pastoralists
Table H1b. Risk scores			
Table H1b. Risk scores			
Risk factor	<b>Risk score</b>		
Risk	Impact	Likelihood	Total
Political			
Land laws change	M-25%	L - 0.1	2.5%
Political instability	L - 10%	VL-0.05	0.5%
Financial			
Carbon Tanzania fails to support	H - 50%	L - 0.1	5%
project development and			
implementation			
Non-delivery of revenue	M - 25%	VL - 0.05	1.25%
Technical			
Carbon management changes	M - 25%	L - 0.1	2.5%
Institutional			
Carbon Tanzania fails to deliver	H-50%	VL - 0.05	2.5%
expected climate benefits			
CT fails to function	H-25%	L-0.1	2.5%
Social			
Communities do not value their	L-10%	L-0.1	1%
own land use traditions			
Environment			
Climatic conditions	L-10%	L - 0.1	1%
TOTAL			18.75%

# H2: Risk buffer

The risk buffer was calculated according to the risk assessment methodology above. The results of the risk assessment, shown in Table H1b, identified a risk buffer percentage as 18.75%. In order to be conservative in our PVC claims, we will adopt a risk buffer of 20%.

# Part I: Project Coordination & Management

#### I1: Project organisational structure

Carbon Tanzania Ltd (CT) is incorporated under the company laws of the United Republic of Tanzania. Carbon Tanzania aims to encourage the development of in-country, value added carbon offset projects, which directly benefit communities and ensure biodiversity protection and secure livelihoods for communities threatened by climate change. Carbon Tanzania will serve as the project coordinator and take responsibility for project implementation and preparation of necessary documentation required for the issuance of Plan Vivo Certificates throughout the life of the project. Carbon Tanzania staff have extensive experience in forestry, conservation, biodiversity assessment, wildlife management, sales and marketing. **Carbon Tanzania organisational structure** 

# Organisational profile 2019 – 2021

#### Core Operations

Marc Baker - Director

Partner engagement

David Beroff

Carbon Tanzania – Core Team

Project development & operations

St John Anderson - Director

**Business Development** 

Business administration

Tax compliance (Tanzania)

**Communications Manager** 

Business administration

Tax compliance (UK)

Sarah Borman – Marketing and

Customer relationships and sales

Social media, website and marketing

NRVW Pointon - Chief Financial Officer

Finance and Sales

content

Technical Advisor – Project Operations

Alphael Jackson – Finance Manager

#### Partners

Technical support Satellite mapping

Ujamaa Community Resource Team Community / indigenous peoples'

Northern Tanzania Rangelands Initiative Collaborating and co-ordinating strategy across Northern Tanzania

#### Tuungane

Collaboration with The Nature Conservancy

Community management / capacity

#### Independent Service Providers

Terra Carbon LLC Satellite modelling Project Design consultancy Project Description development

Nikita / Roshni Pakhare Branding & Design Marketing materials (images / video)

Mizani Ltd Financial management and accounting (Tanzania)

Ward MacKenzie LLP Financial management and accounting (United Kingdom)

Dr Kate McAlpine Organisational learning and capacity assessment

**Troy Corporate Attorneys** Legal compliance (Tanzania)

Brown Rudnick LLP Legal compliance (United Kingdom)

In addition, CT has relationships with individuals and institutions that provide technical support as necessary. Ujamaa Community Resource Team (UCRT) is recognized as one of the best CBNRM organizations in Tanzania and has successfully pursued its mission of supporting community rights and ownership to ensure the viable and long-term conservation of human and biological diversity. UCRT will provide access to its local support team and provide knowledge of the local context to ensure that Carbon Tanzania is able to carry out the necessary field operations. UCRT has been working with the participating villages for at least 4 years, working with some of them for up to 15 years, and has established itself as a responsible and transparent partner with the communities. UCRT also works with the neighbouring villages and is held in high regard by community members and district government alike.

## Project organisational structure and areas of responsibility

# The Nature Conservancy Global carbon market perspective

Land rights/land use planning representation

Maliasili Initiatives Strategic advice / Global perspectives

and Pathfinder International in Western Tanzania.

# Honevguide Foundation Wildlife protection work

building



UCRT to Hadzabe and the Villages of Domanga, Dumbechand, Endamaghan, Endanyawish, Endesh, Eshkesh, Jobaj, Mbuganyekundu, Mikocheni, Mongo wa Mono, Qangdend and Yaeda Chini

Educating the community about land law, good governance and leadership responsibilities has been an ongoing process for UCRT; this is especially the case for the Village Land Act. While the Hadzabe are intimately connected to the land, the process of village mapping and the concept of land ownership were new to the community. The majority of this training has been directed at the members of the village council and other traditional and influential community leaders, who then spread the information within the village, often through verbal and informal communication. Further training, including how to engage with outsiders who fail to respect the land use plan, will take place with Village Game Scouts (VGS) who patrol and monitor the project area. Community empowerment is a critical aspect to the project, as the Hadzabe and village community participants will be relied upon to discourage and respond to natural resource use not in compliance with their land use plan and village by-laws. UCRT will facilitate this process in addition to educating the communities of their legal rights and appropriate conflict resolution and enforcement strategies.

# Carbon Tanzania to Hadzabe and the Villages of Domanga, Dumbechand, Endamaghan, Endanyawish, Endesh, Eshkesh, Jobaj, Mbuganyekundu, Mikocheni, Mongo wa Mono, Qangdend and Yaeda Chini

Sensitizing the communities to the concept of climate change and the role of forests in mitigation and adaptation strategies is a slow process given the scientific nature of the issue, but efforts to improve the communities' understanding are ongoing. More important to the project's success is the enhancement of technical capacity of project participants. Carbon Tanzania employs community members in all activities such as doing AGB surveys. This process of collecting data on the carbon content within the project area was designed to be educational as the project developer introduced the participants to community-based carbon

measurement and monitoring as well as the use of certain technologies such as global positioning systems (GPS). The community has also been made aware of certain key concepts of carbon sequestration such as additionality and leakage. Community members active in the project will receive training pertaining to their roles in patrolling, data collection and monitoring of carbon stocks as well as socioeconomic and biodiversity impacts. In order to obtain reliable data a level of expertise is required and will be built up over time through continued engagement with participants.

# Carbon Tanzania has designed a Swahili '*Guide to developing carbon projects on community land*' in response to community needs. This forms the basis of an educational program that the project manager conducts with community groups.

# Long-term roles

All community members, including those who are not directly involved in project activities, are aware of the project and will continue to be involved in its planning and implementation through a process of information dissemination included within the contract that ensures the main aims of the project are well known and understood (see community PES agreement, Annex 3). As the project fieldwork becomes more ingrained in the regular activities of the Hadzabe and village communities, participants become more practiced at accurately measuring project indicators, and communities gain confidence in their ability to enforce their land use plan, the communities will take on a greater management role in project. However, given the desire amongst the Hadzabe to continue their traditional lifestyle, it is not practical to ask community members to take on the administrative responsibilities of the project. Additional legal support may also be required as the community exercises its rights. Support of this nature will continue to be provided by Carbon Tanzania and UCRT as required.

# Community Partner - Ujamaa Community Resource Team

UCRT serves as the intermediary between Carbon Tanzania and the community on certain issues. UCRT receives outside funding to carry out its mission and is self-sustaining. Should UCRT require financial support to cover its costs associated with this project, Carbon Tanzania will factor that into its implementation costs.

# Stakeholder analysis

Carbon Tanzania and Ujamaa Community Resource Team are both registered entities bound within the tax and business laws of Tanzania. Both organizations are audited and submit annual returns to national and regional regulatory bodies. Both Carbon Tanzania and Ujamaa Community Resource Team work in strict compliance with the laws of the United Republic of Tanzania and have a history of engagement at all levels with government agencies.

All operations regarding forest activities are carried out under the guidance of and in accordance with the Land Act (1999) and, where relevant, in accordance with the Forest Act (2002). Carbon Tanzania and UCRT have been fully introduced and communicate with the district officials within the project area (see relevant letters and documentation, Annex 6).

The Hadzabe are fully supportive of the project and are an ideal population to engage with on such an initiative because they understand the importance of preserving their natural

environment despite lacking the skills and knowhow to do so before this project was introduced. As people who are dependent upon the land for their livelihood, they will benefit not only from the expanded and diversified income from PES payments but also from the enhanced protection of their land which supports their traditional way of life. Pastoralists in the region will benefit from the protection of the project area and its natural resources that will remain accessible for sustainable use, specifically as they are the primary users of the grazing areas and CCROs.

The following table outlines the various stakeholders in the Yaeda-Eyasi Project:

Stakeholder	Roles and Responsibilities	Influence on the Project (1= very weak, 5= very strong)	Influence by the Project (1= very weak, 5= very strong)
	FIRST TIER STAKEHOLDERS		Strong)
Village Governments	<ul> <li>Comply with the PES Agreement</li> <li>Carry out responsibilities based on PES agreement</li> <li>Utilize project revenue for community benefit and development</li> <li>Maintain good governance in the Village</li> <li>Employ Village Game Scouts from community to ensure natural resource protection</li> </ul>	5	5
Hadzabe Community	<ul> <li>Comply with the PES agreement</li> <li>Carry out responsibilities based on PES agreement</li> <li>Utilize project revenue for community benefit and development</li> </ul>	5	5
Carbon Tanzania	<ul> <li>Coordinate the project</li> <li>Provide technical support</li> <li>Bring the project and its credit to market</li> </ul>	5	5
UCRT	<ul> <li>Coordinate all community issues</li> <li>Mitigate any conflict</li> <li>Ensure community interests and free prior informed consent for project decisions</li> </ul>	5	4
Ward Governments	<ul> <li>Maintain good governance in the Wards where project villages communities are</li> <li>Support the villages and communities in project activities</li> <li>Utilize project revenue for community benefit and development</li> </ul>	4	4

District Governments	<ul> <li>Maintain good governance in the District of which the project villages and communities live</li> <li>Support the villages and communities in project activities</li> <li>Lavernee higher level outbacity or</li> </ul>	5	4
	<ul> <li>Ecverage inglier-level autionty on behalf of the villages or communities when needed</li> <li>Utilize project revenue for community benefit and development</li> </ul>		
	SECOND TIER STAKEHOLDER	l .S	1
Division Governments	<ul> <li>Maintain good governance in the Division of which the project villages and communities live</li> <li>Support the villages and communities in project activities</li> </ul>	4	3
National Government of the United Republic of Tanzania	Maintain legal frameworks and policies that promote community- based conservation and offsetting initiatives	4	3
Carbon Buyers	• Enter an agreement with project coordinator (Carbon Tanzania) to purchase credits from project thus providing critical revenue.	4	3

# I2: Relationships to national organisations

The project is in direct contact with the Government of the United Republic of Tanzania at many levels from local to national. The village governments of the project villages are one of the primary stakeholders and heavily involved in all aspects of the project. The project also communicates with ward (level above village) leadership and the division (level above ward) through the division officer, who is a direct representative of the national government. The project has also signed MOU's with both district governments (level above division) which encompass the project area (Annex 6.4). The project has also received official approval from the National Ministry of Health, Community Development, Gender, Elderly and Children (Annex 6.5). Carbon Tanzania the project proponent is also in regular communication with the Minister of Environment and the Vice President's Office which houses the Environment Ministry. Carbon Tanzania also communicates with the National Carbon Monitoring Centre (NCMC) an institution designed to co-ordinate national MRV processes in Tanzania at the Sokoine University of Agriculture.

# I3: Legal compliance

The project is fully in compliance with the law of the United Republic of Tanzania, as is the project coordinator Carbon Tanzania which is a legally registered Tanzanian company headquartered in Arusha, Tanzania. As stated in the previous section and provided here for evidence the project has also signed MOU's with both district governments which encompass the project area and has received official approval from the National Ministry of Health, Community Development, Gender, Elderly and Children. The project is built directly on

Tanzanian law particularly the Land Act No. 4 of 1999, and the Village Land Act No. 5 of 1999. Combating deforestation which is contrary to Community Customary Rights of Occupancy (CCRO), village by-laws and village land use plans means the project is directly in line with national laws governing land acquisition and utilization within Tanzania. This is also supported by The Local Government Authorities Act of 1982 and The Environmental Management Act of 2004. All project revenue will be professionally handled in compliance with Tanzania financial law and tax codes.

In regard to the policies of the project coordinator to ensure equal opportunities for employment and other legal compliance please see the following statements directly from Carbon Tanzania's official company policies. The Company recruitment policy states "We are an equal opportunity employer and do not tolerate discrimination on any grounds". The company code of conduct states "Always treat people with respect regardless of race, colour, gender, sexuality, language, religion, political or other opinion, national, ethnic or social origin, property, disability, birth or other status. Comply with all relevant local legislation and uphold my legal duty in all circumstances. Respect the cultural traditions and practices of Carbon Tanzania's partner communities, without prejudice or value judgement. Demonstrate commitment to learning and continuous improvement. Create a professional environment that values openness and respect. Commit to equality, diversity and inclusion. We provide opportunities for people who show a commitment to advancing the conservation and wise use of natural resources agenda. We are an equal opportunities employer. We do not tolerate discrimination on the grounds of status, religion, ethnicity, age, race, sex, gender, ability or sexual orientation. We consider such discrimination an abuse of human rights." Furthermore, as policy, no persons under the age of 15 will be employed in this project. These same policies apply to our projects and any secondary employment generated by them.

# I4: Project management

I4.1: A timeline (approximate) for project establishment, piloting, scaling up and monitoring A timeline for the Yaeda-Eyasi project includes Yaeda I having been validated in 2012 and verified in 2017, and the first expansion (Yaeda II) having been validated in 2017. The activity-based monitoring system first implemented in 2014 forms the basis for annual expost issuance of Plan Vivo Credits. This was last updated in 2016 to include specific Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) targets that are being monitored and delivered by the project. In 2018, the SMART/Cybertracker monitoring system was introduced. This innovative software contains a module designed specifically for project needs, including an app (Cybertracker) that incorporates all monitoring requirements, pictorially and in Swahili, allowing for use even among illiterate team members and community guards. The current expansion activities began in September 2020, with MOU's signed with both district governments and FPIC meetings held with all villages, including both those previously in the project and those that are being added. In October 2020 an experiential learning field visit to Yaeda I/II was conducted by leadership from the new villages, followed by contract discussions and contract signing by all villages and communities. During this time the PDD was also being updated to match the new project information and technical specifications. During this major scaling up of the project, routine monitoring continues for Yaeda I/II. Post the signing of the PES agreement monitoring in the expanded area commenced, this monitoring is laid out in this PDD and based on the monitoring framework used in Yeada I/II. This includes the activation of Village Game Scouts in the added villages. This process is being overseen by the highly experienced and locally based project manager; however, Carbon Tanzania is actively looking to hire a second project manager to be based in the northern part of the project to support this scaling up. Once the project villages begin

receiving increased revenue from the sale of Plan Vivo credits approximately by the end of 2021 or early 2022 protection and monitoring will again increase in frequency and vigour as the number of village game scouts employed by the community will rise dramatically.

## I4.2: The project record keeping system

All village land use plans and CCRO documents are kept on multiple separate Carbon Tanzania staff computers and backed up automatically in the project cloud. These documents are also independently available and backed up through project partner UCRT and at various government levels from local to national. The project contracts which serve as the PES agreements are also are kept in hard copy in the Carbon Tanzania office and on multiple separate Carbon Tanzania staff computers which are backed up automatically in the project cloud, these contracts are also independently available at the community level. Project monitoring results and records of PES disbursed are kept on multiple separate Carbon Tanzania staff computers and backed up automatically in the project cloud.

# I4.3: Responsibility for business development, sales and managing transactions on the Markit environmental registry (Markit)

Carbon Tanzania is a global trading entity represented by a commercial sales and marketing company in the UK (Carbon Tanzania UK Ltd) and a project implementation company in Tanzania (CT Limited). The sales of the PVCs from this project, as well as the management of the PVCs on the HIS Markit Environmental Registry will be mediated by Carbon Tanzania UK Ltd.

This arrangement continues the approach that has been taken to developing business relationships, generating sales and delivering PVCs to the market previously adopted by Carbon Tanzania for the Yaeda Valley REDD Project. The expansion of this existing project, which this PDD describes, will draw on the marketing infrastructure already in place for the marketing and sales of the annually issued PVCs from this original project.

# I5: Project financial management

Based on Carbon Tanzania's existing Plan Vivo registered Yaeda Valley REDD Project, which distributes revenues to three participating villages in the Yaeda Valley, a system for disbursement of revenues from the sale of PVCs will be extended and scaled up across the 12 villages that are included in the expanded Yaeda-Eyasi Landscape REDD Project.

The PES contracts, which are signed with each of these 12 villages, and ratified by the respective District Government authorities, require that each village hold biannual payment and grievance meetings during which questions can be raised about the project, its activities and impacts, and about the use of funds derived from the sale of PVCs from the project. One or more Carbon Tanzania representatives attend the meeting (the Project Manager(s) and the finance manager, plus any other company representative who may need to attend) and these representatives provide detailed information to the assembled members regarding the amount of revenue available for distribution in that village, based on sales of PVCs in the preceding six-month period. Due to the ERPA signed with a dedicated buyer (see below) the revenues are already known and largely reliable, so the amounts will recur regularly and in a predictable manner. These meetings are also used to disseminate any project information and monitoring results.

The village government first reports on the use of carbon revenues during the preceding sixmonth period, explaining any deviations from the previously agreed schema, and answers any questions from community members about the use of funds. The Village Government then discusses with its members the desired uses of the revenues, which themselves must align and conform to the legal requirements of village governance as defined by the Local Government Act of Tanzania. Revenues must be committed to activities, implemented by the village governments themselves, that are needed to fulfil the obligations of the PES contract itself (such as by-law enforcement, governance and project management meetings, data collection and reporting tasks etc...). Remaining revenues can then be allocated to specific, consensually agreed and locally relevant social and economic development needs. In the case of this project (which differs from the existing arrangement for the Yaeda Valley REDD Project) the PES contracts prescribe that 10% of the revenues received by the communities be paid directly to the respective District Government authorities. This voluntary contribution of funds to the District Authority by the communities allows and incentivises the district to take a greater interest in the project. Some project activities and some legal enforcement require higher level engagement from the district, however limited resources at the district level can be a major barrier to this engagement. For example, without this revenue in a non-project scenario the communities may catch a land-use offender or poacher who needs to be held accountable in a legal setting, however the district lacking funds for fuel to transport the offender may prevent them from taking up the case and with no alternative the offender may just be released . The communities providing this revenue creates the ability and the responsibility for the district to increase support. Furthermore, the communities now have a financial lever they control that encourages the district to ensure their work is perceived as beneficial by the communities so as they continue to provide funding, a truly novel grassroots approach. Subsequent allocations will then be made to support the perceived and agreed development needs of each village community.

Carbon Tanzania's experience of this process in the current Yaeda Valley REDD Project shows that funds are spent primarily on costs associated with sending children to school (tuition fees in the case of secondary schools, as well as uniforms, educational resources, potential boarding fees and food), support to individuals requiring health care at the District hospital, the costs of field clinics for trachoma and TB, emergency food relief when crops fail, training costs for village game scouts and costs associated with governance and management activities (travel, food and meeting costs).

The respective village governments then complete the formal minutes of these meetings and submit a copy to the Carbon Tanzania operations team. The operations team review the requests to ensure that the amounts are correct as per the available revenue, to ensure that spending commitments conform to local laws and regulations, and that planned spending does not undermine the terms of the PES agreement. If adjustments are required at this time to account for funds advanced to communities, or revenues deducted for project failure in one or more areas, these changes are made and the final disbursement figures are submitted to Carbon Tanzania's financial management team, accompanied by the details of bank accounts to be credited.

The finance team then transfers funds to the respective bank accounts, the receipt of which must be formally acknowledged by each recipient.

Tabla	15	Draiaat	hudget	and	financial	mlan
Table	15.	TIUJUU	Juuget	anu	Innancial	pian

	YR 0	<b>YR 1</b>	<b>YR 2</b>	YR 3	YR 4	YR 5
Financial plan	Pre- 2020	2020	2021	2022	2023	2024
Revenues						
Pre-payments		\$80,000	\$80,000			
Purchase of VERs			\$165,000	\$325,000	\$650,000	\$750,000
Total revenues	\$0	\$80,000	\$245,000	\$325,000	\$650,000	\$750,000
Investment costs						
Developer research / feasibility						
work	\$15,000	\$12,000				
Project design work		\$17,000				
FPIC work (community partner)		\$50,000				
Validation and Verification						
(external consultants)		\$23,000	\$57,000			
Project equipment		\$7,000	\$5,000			
Total investment costs	\$15,000	\$109,000	\$62,000	\$0	\$0	<b>\$0</b>
<b>Operational costs</b>						
Community revenue share		\$25,000	\$120,000	\$245,000	\$390,000	\$450,000
Developer direct project related						
costs		\$25,000	\$60,000	\$50,000	\$50,000	\$50,000
Developer overhead / admin						
costs (includes local taxes)		\$20,000	\$65,000	\$65,000	\$90,000	\$120,000
Total operational costs		\$70,000	\$245,000	\$360,000	\$530,000	\$620,000
Total costs	\$15,000	\$179,000	\$307,000	\$360,000	\$530,000	\$620,000
Gross profit (revenues minus	-	000 000	\$62.000	\$35,000	\$120.000	\$130.000
costs)	\$15,000	-\$77,000	-\$02,000	-\$35,000	\$120,000	\$130,000
Funding from other sources						
Cash from Project Developer						
(Carbon Tanzania)	\$25,000	\$50,000	\$65,000	\$30,000		
Donor Grant (to UCRT for						
FPIC)		\$50,000				
Total capital flows	\$25,000	\$100,000	\$65,000	\$30,000	\$0	\$0
Annual project cash surplus	\$10,000	\$1,000	\$3,000	-\$5,000	\$120,000	\$130,000

\*based on existing sales agreements, price per PVC at 5\$

No co-financing from partner organisations for the operational phase of the project is being sought. Expenses incurred during the operational phase of the project will be covered from revenues generated through the sales of PVCs.

# I6: Marketing

# I6.1: Plan Vivo certificates marketing

Due to the success of the Yaeda Valley REDD Project in issuing credits on an annual basis, and in subsequently selling these credits on the Voluntary Carbon Market, Carbon Tanzania has already secured a buyer for the initial three years issuances of PVCs that are anticipated to be generated by the expanded Yaeda-Eyasi Landscape REDD Project. An ERPA has been negotiated and signed in October 2020 which commits the customer to purchasing three years of project PVCs. The ERPA also provides the customer with an option to extend the purchase agreement for a further 7 years' credit issuance.

In the case that the customer does not extend the purchase agreement through the exercise of the option, Carbon Tanzania will be in strong position to take the PVCs to the market which continues to expand year on year. Demand for the high-quality Plan Vivo Certificates generated by this specific project design (REDD, or avoided deforestation on communal lands) is strong and expected to increase as the benefits of protecting wildlife-rich, high biodiversity and culturally important forest habitats continues to be recognised through the promotion of "nature-based" solutions to climate change and the acceptance that "natural climate solutions" are necessary to address climate change.

## I6.2: Preparing a marketing plan for the project

In 2015 Carbon Tanzania conducted an in-depth marketing analysis of the international voluntary carbon market, as well as reviewing the developing market for carbon credits for offset use by tourism companies within the Tanzanian tourism sector. Based on this market research exercise, the company developed a comprehensive marketing strategy which is put in place and subsequently reviewed and updated in March 2018.

The strategy provides for incremental expansion of sales to the local Tanzanian market (dominated by tourism operators and suppliers to the tourism industry), as well as a significant expansion of sales through intermediaries in the VCM such as US and European resellers, direct large corporate clients and individual offsetters by means of a web portal embedded in the company website.

Since 2015 Carbon Tanzania has nearly doubled its Tanzanian customer base, adding tour operators, local airline companies and non-governmental organisations. More significantly, sales to international resellers increased with long-term purchase agreements being signed to guarantee an offtake of the majority (80%) of issued PVCs in the past 5 years. This trend has continued and strengthened and evidenced by the ERPA which has been put in place for the present project expansion. The company will be reviewing and updating its marketing plan in 2021 to ensure that it has the ability to market the annual issuance of PVCs from the newly expanded project even in the case that the currently contracted buyer does not exercise their option in 2024. The links and relationships established by the company with important actors in the VCM over the past 5 years through its marketing strategy form the basis of being able to sell the project PVCs to a wide variety of potential buyers in the ever-growing global VCM.

## **I7: Technical support**

Carbon Tanzania will provide ongoing support to project participants to build their capacity to monitor carbon, biodiversity and socioeconomic impacts.

UCRT and Carbon Tanzania maintain open channels of communication with the community and receive feedback regularly, albeit often informally. In addition to this, project administration will be monitored using the same methods as socioeconomic data, for example through focus groups. Participants will be asked their opinion of the work of the project coordinator, community partner and those individuals and organizations providing additional education and training. The communities will be asked about instances of conflict arising from the project, regularity of payments and fund transfers, satisfaction with level of community ownership, and understanding of, and commitment to, project aims. This information will help Carbon Tanzania and UCRT improve and self-correct in terms of project administration as well as adapt to the situation on the ground in a timely and effective manner.

As previously described, the socioeconomic impacts of this project are, to a large degree, directly related to the environmental impacts due to the traditional lifestyle of the Hadzabe and Datooga. There will, of course, be additional impacts as a result of the revenue generated through the sale of carbon credits. Payment records will indicate increased income for individuals participating in the measurement, monitoring and patrolling activities. The project will assess these records to ascertain the concentration of benefits and will take steps to ensure benefit sharing across a variety of diverse stakeholders.

In addition to individual stipends for carrying out specific project activities, surplus revenue is transferred directly into village government and Hadzabe community accounts, one for each village and community. These payments, made on a biannual basis, will provide financial support for forest management as well as legal services beyond the scope of UCRT that may be required for land use enforcement. Payments in excess of what is needed to fulfil these purposes will be earmarked for community-wide development or for the purpose of increasing human capital (i.e., teaching or medical training) that benefits the community-atlarge. This approach to benefit sharing is modelled after a pre-existing village mechanism originally used to dispense funds generated from tourism and later from early carbon revenue.

Carbon Tanzania directly provides technical support required for the project on an on-going basis. This includes primarily all the satellite analysis and carbon accounting required for the generation of PVCs. Carbon Tanzania maintains all the project documents and databases on behalf of the project and the communities. The intelligent SMART/Cybertracker mobile system and module the community VGS use to monitor land use and biodiversity is built and maintained by Carbon Tanzania. Carbon Tanzania prepares the project documents and facilities communication channels from the community, and the project, to local and global stakeholders. Though all project decisions are made by the community, Carbon Tanzania staff have extensive experience in the biodiversity, development, and conservation fields and advise the community on technical issues when requested. Carbon Tanzania also regularly provides various technical trainings to project participants.

In regard specifically to training offered by CT to project participants there is a full spectrum. The project in previous iterations has offered training to VGS around natural resource protection and many of the project VGS received training and certification in wildlife management and general conservation as Village Game Scouts (VGS) through official government training institutions. Project and community leadership have received management training in how to use management structures with the community to lead to better project outcomes and efficiency. The project, through the Sentinel Outdoor Institute has offered a program of first aid and wilderness medicine to VGS working with the project.

UCRT has also previously undertaken training work with village leadership around transparency and good governance. Similar opportunities and trainings will undoubtably be available and continue to present themselves during future project cycles.

# Part J: Benefit Sharing

# J1: PES agreements

PES agreements were developed from a standardized contract format used by UCRT elsewhere. This format required the contract development process to follow a strict pathway through community for initial agreement and then through the village, ward, and district government as outlined below. The contracts were signed by the community members and governments who hold the CCRO and land use titles and Carbon Tanzania. UCRT and the district governments serve as witnesses to the process and contract to ensure free prior and informed consent to the contractual agreement and to ensure that all community members understand the nature of the project.

Specific meetings around free prior and informed consent were held with all communities and villages prior to any further PES discussions.

Land tenure was not infringed during the process and the PES through its connection to Village Land Use Plans actually strengthens the local tenure system. Carbon Tanzania interacts through the PES with the democratically elected village and community leadership which is highly representative and functions all the way to the sub-village and household levels.

The PES agreements are directly tied to the legal Village Land Use Plans and CCROs of the participating communities. The PES supports the implementation of these plans, which were independently created through a grassroots participatory process and are now legal documents in Tanzania. All payments are tied to the communities fulfilling the plans they themselves laid out, and therefore the signing of the PES itself does not have any risk with it associated to the communities or environment. The PES does not place any new restrictions or conditions on the communities, only sets out the framework and provides for resources for how the communities can economically benefit as they implement the management strategies they planned, which inherently include well thought-out land use distribution and future challenge mitigation measures.

# Activity timeline and reporting

The project's revenue is directly correlated to attainment of targets set by activity-based monitoring. It is expected that these targets will be met if activities are implemented and monitored in accordance with the project activity timeline, see below. If the project participants fail to adhere to their responsibilities resulting in deforestation of the project areas revenue could be withheld.

Table J1. CCRO management and activity timeline			
Activity	<b>Responsible Party</b>	Timeline	
Patrol project area for forest disturbances	Village Governments,	Ongoing	
and activities in violation of land use plan	Village Game Scouts		
and village by-laws.			

## Table J1. CCRO and land use management and activity timeline

Utilize SMART/Cybertracker (GPS, Camera, ETC) to record disturbances and violations	Village Game Scouts	Monthly on an ongoing basis as necessary
Utilize SMART/Cybertracker (GPS, Camera, ETC) to record presence of large mammals	Village Game Scouts	Monthly on an ongoing basis as necessary
Utilize conflict resolution mechanisms as outlined in the Village Land Act for land and land use disputes	Village Governments, Community Members, Village Game Scouts	As necessary
Provide Carbon Tanzania with information on how revenue is spent and its impacts	Village Governments, Communities	Bi-Annually
Create any committee required by law for the purposes of managing the project area according to the village land use plan	Village Governments, Communities	As necessary

# J2: Payments and benefits sharing

The project coordinator has already made payments to communities of Mongo Wa Mono and Domanga starting in June 2011, and Yaeda Chini starting in 2016, as well as community members and government officials involved in project planning through the customary payment of sitting allowances. These payments will continue over the life of the project in accordance with the results-based payment plan outlined in the community PES agreement (Annex 3). To spread benefits throughout the target group, different community members are being and will continue to be trained and employed as Village Game Scouts (VGS) and responsibilities will rotate among willing participants.

Carbon Tanzania will manage all revenue flows from the year-on-year sale of PVCs, either brokered or sold in the "over-the-counter" (OTC) market, less any commissions and premiums demanded by the aggregators. 60% of the net revenues will be payed directly to the resource owners (the villages/communities. This revenue will be split between the participating villages and communities based on the size of land contributed, with potential adjustment based on community agreement, and 10% of the payments to each village government/community given to the district on their behalf, as agreed in previous community meetings and the PES agreement. Carbon Tanzania will make payments to the community every six months based upon annual monitoring results as outlined in the community sale agreement. These payments will be deposited directly into the village accounts and community funds accounts and dispersed according to the percentages shown in the revenue sharing agreement J2 and community agreement. The Hadzabe may decide to allot some of these funds to the villages and, while UCRT may help to facilitate those decisions, it is not an official element of this project. Whilst only the Hadza have community accounts, both villages and community groups may choose to open specific accounts. Four signatories are required to access the money in either the village or Hadzabe community accounts. In the Hadzabe community bank accounts these consist of a Hadza chairperson plus three other community signatories. The salaries for the VGS will be paid out of the community division of the revenue. Carbon Tanzania will retain 40% of the revenue. The Carbon Tanzania division of the revenue will cover project implementation costs such as those associated with project development, certification, the sale of credits, annual monitoring of all variables and reporting, and verification.

# **Community Partner – Ujamaa Community Resource Team**

UCRT serves as the intermediary between Carbon Tanzania and the community for some project related issues. UCRT receives outside funding to carry out its mission and is self-sustaining. Should UCRT require financial support to cover its costs associated with this project, Carbon Tanzania will factor that into its implementation costs.

# Community participants – Villages of Domanga, Dumbechand, Endamaghan, Endanyawish, Endesh, Eshkesh, Jobaj, Mbuganyekundu, Mikocheni, Mongo wa Mono, Qangdend and Yaeda Chini

The project coordinator has already made payments to community members involved in project planning through the customary payment of sitting allowances and to the technical team who took part in the aboveground biomass surveys. Carbon Tanzania, through UCRT, began making monthly payments to VGS in June of 2011 and to a community coordinator shortly thereafter. These payments will continue over the life of the project in accordance with the result- based payment plan outlined in the community sale agreement (Annex 3). Carbon Tanzania is currently paying Tshs 3,080,000 (Roughly 1350 USD) each month, an amount that is subject to adjustment should additional guards be required for the project's success. To spread benefits throughout the target group, different community members will be trained and employed as VGS and responsibilities will rotate among willing participants.

Carbon revenue payments, made on a biannual basis, will provide financial support for forest management as well as legal services beyond the scope of UCRT that may be required for land use enforcement. Payments in excess of what is needed to fulfil these purposes will be earmarked for community-wide development initiatives according to the financial flow diagram (see section J2) and be made available to individuals for the purpose of increasing human capital (i.e. teaching or medical training) that will benefit the community-at-large. This approach to benefit sharing is modelled after a pre-existing village mechanism used to dispense funds generated from tourism and later from early carbon revenue.

# **Revenue sharing diagram**



The revenue from the sale of PVCs will be shared between the participating villages and communities and Carbon Tanzania. The village/community payments are split between the community owners of the 18 participating CCROs and land use areas, according to the forest area contributed to the project. 12 of these CCROs and areas are owned by the village governments and 6 are owned by the Hadzabe community, which will likely choose to share a proportion of their revenue with their village government – although this is not part of the project. The village and communities have also decided to give 10% of their payments to their district governments, but this is also not a required part of the project's revenue sharing. The payments are results-based, according to the activity monitoring outlined in Section K1.

## Table J2. Village revenue division

Village	Area ha	Percentage of project area
Endanyawish		
	7,800.20	7%
Endesh		
	12,754.00	12%
Endamaghan		
_	3,769.35	3%
Mbuga		
Nyekundu	2,542.41	2%
Qangdend		
	2,015.37	2%
Eshkesh		
	6,561.00	6%
Jobaj		
	2,102.21	2%

Dumbechand		
	16,894.00	15%
Yaeda Chini		
	13,990.00	13%
Domanga		
	14,233.00	13%
Mikocheni		
	3,355.00	3%
Mongo wa		
Mono	24,510.00	22%
Total		
	110,526.54	

# Part K: Monitoring

# K1: Ecosystem services benefits

The monitoring plan uses activity-based monitoring indicators to trigger annual issuance of PVCs and deforestation analysis to verify the project on a 5-year basis. Activity-based monitoring is used to demonstrate whether the project is on course to achieve the expected climate benefits and non-carbon benefits outlined in Part G. Each indicator has annual performance thresholds throughout the monitoring period (see Table K1). These indicators include a range of potential changes in the legal status and institutional capacity of the participating villages and organisations, as well as land use changes that may result in failure of the project to achieve its stated carbon and non-carbon benefits.

Annual issuance will be triggered by a continuous process of qualifying the incidence or reporting of changes in community user rights over forest-based resources, community land rights and village land use plans, the consistency of management institutions, effort spent on conflict resolution and the monitoring reports by the VGS of land use change, and finally the payments to VGS and communities from carbon revenue. Indicators that relate to policy, law, management capacity and financial payments are monitored by both UCRT and CT as part of normal operating procedures to ensure contractual obligations to participating villages and communities. Community-based monitoring sheets are completed monthly by the project coordinators in Domanga and Mongo Wa Mono, these are sent to the project coordinator in Arusha and added to the activity monitoring database (see monitoring sheet Annex 6).

A results-based payment plan has been included with the contracts to ensure payments to the communities are related to results and the issuance of Plan Vivo Certificates (see Table K1b). These performance targets are set to ensure payments to the communities are related to the issuance of PVCs and result from all monitoring protocols. Monitoring frameworks work on an annual schedule, in line with annual reporting to Plan Vivo, and are expected to function through the entire crediting period of the project.

# K1a. Activity monitoring indicators for issuance of annual credits

Green: Indicates that the project is on track to achieve the expected climate benefits and issuance continues as per the performance targets and contractual agreements with the communities.

Orange: Indicates some project activities are not on track to deliver the expected climate benefits. If one or more of these indicators are orange, then corrective actions are needed and are to be reported in the annual report to Plan Vivo. Issuance is withheld from Carbon Tanzania and revenue may be withheld from communities until evidence is shown of a corrective action being taken and having an impact.

Red: Indicates that project activities are not on track to deliver the expected climate benefits. If the project has one or more red indicators, corrective actions are required, and issuance is withheld from Carbon Tanzania and payments are withheld from communities until evidence is shown of corrective action being taken.

Table K1a. Activity-based indicators

Table K1a. Activity-based indicators
Indicator	dicator Thresholds			Means of Corrective	
	Green	Orange	Red	verification	action
Community user rights over forest- based resources	User rights over forest- based resources are enacted through national laws and acts governing natural resource use. Knowledge of these laws and acts is understood by participating communitie s.	User rights over forest- based resources are enacted through national laws and acts governing natural resource use. These laws and acts are not fully understood by participating communitie s.	New acts governing resource use are proposed by the government removing ownership rights from participating communitie s that directly impact the legal basis of this project.	<ol> <li>CT and UCRT closely engaged and follow policy development with local and national government.</li> <li>Training is continually being conducted on user rights with participating communities.</li> <li>Records of process kept as well as all relevant legal documentatio n.</li> </ol>	Project coordinator works with communities on a plan to resolve any issues and secure rights are protected and understood.
Community tenure and ownership over land	Land use plan and associated by laws are documented and implemente d. Boundaries are clear and well understood. Community rights over land are secure through Community Customary Rights of Occupancy (CCRO).	Conflict over land use zones, the land use plan or changes to village land planning laws create unplanned changes to the current land use plan and associated Community Customary Rights of Occupancy (CCRO).	Conflict over land use zones, the land use plan or changes to village land planning laws create unplanned changes resulting in voiding of current land use plan, managemen t regime and CCRO.	<ol> <li>CT and UCRT and closely engaged and follow policy development with local and national government.</li> <li>Boundary markers are in place and accompanied by clearly marked signs.</li> <li>UCRT work to manage any potential land use conflicts.</li> <li>Records of process kept as well as all</li> </ol>	Project coordinator works with communities on a plan resolve any issues and secure rights are protected and understood.

				relevant legal documentatio n.	
Manageme nt Institutions	UCRT, CT, village government and tribal leaders continue to work towards the common goal of improved land management Project equipment is functioning, and meetings and reports are continuing as normal.	Either UCRT, CT, village government or tribal leaders decide to opt out of the goals of improved land managemen t resulting in a restructurin g of contractual agreements. Some project equipment is not functioning, and some meetings or reports are not continuing as normal.	Managemen t institutions collapse leading to lack of cohesion within local government or tribal leadership. CT or UCRT cease to operate resulting in a failure of project operations. Project equipment is not functioning meetings or reports are not continuing as normal.	Reports from village government and tribal leadership. Monthly monitoring indicates discourse between parties. CT and UCRT work closely with local, regional and national government agencies. equipment checks and review of meeting and reports by project coordinator.	Fix or provide any missing or broken equipment. Schedule missed meeting or address reason for failure to meet/report. Address any issues to arise in meetings.
Effort spent on conflict resolution by UCRT	UCRT spend <=14 days a year dedicated to land conflict in the project area. No grievances are logged through CT official grievance mechanism	UCRT spend <= 1 month a year dedicated to land conflict in the project area and/or a grievance is logged through CT official grievance mechanism	UCRT spend >=2months a year dedicated to land use conflict in the project area and/or multiple grievances are logged through CT official grievance mechanism	UCRT report activities to Carbon Tanzania through scheduled communicatio n meetings. Carbon Tanzania policies allow for official grievance reporting and redress.	Address any specific grievance logged directly with CT through relevant company and contract mechanisms. Work to understand any land conflict and how it may affect the project, support UCRT and the

		and not addressed	and not addressed		community to resolve conflict fairly.
Coverage by Village Game Scouts (VGS)	VGS have patrolled and reported on >=50% of project area	VGS fail to cover or report on >=20% of project	VGS fail to patrol, collect data or report on project area	Smart / cybertracker provide quantitative data on movement by VGS.	Work with community to ensure VGS are patrolling sufficiently, including supporting the VGS in whatever may be holding them back from achieving proper level of coverage.
Land use change	VGS reporting through the monthly monitoring system indicate no significant land use change occurred within the project area.	VGS reporting through the monthly monitoring system indicate significant farming or land clearance within the project area. The village government immediately acts on information and reports to CT and UCRT.	VGS reporting through the monthly monitoring system indicate significant farming or land clearance within the project area. village government fails to act on information and report to CT and UCRT.	Monitoring by VGS is continuous SMART / Cybertracker provides evidence of land use change which is reported to village and district government. By-laws enacted through the land use plan make it illegal to farm or clear land in the project area. CT receives regular reports on land use changes.	Review land use change and causes with community. Make sure support is available to remove barriers to community action. May effect PES payments if no action is taken and performance targets not met.
Payments to the VGS, communitie	Monthly payments to the VGS	Monthly payments to the patrol	No payments are made to	CT conducts its own sales and marketing	If payments are not being made, follow up and

s and local government	provide the incentive to carry out project activities and community payments are realized to ensure all community members and local government parties benefit from carbon revenue.	teams provide the incentive to carry our project activities however revenue to communitie s and local government parties is not paid.	patrol teams, communitie s, or local government and no benefits are realized from carbon revenue.	to ensure revenue is available from sales of carbon offsets and is able to predict and manage payments to communities, village and district government. Payment records kept are kept by CT.	resolve specific barrier to completing payments. Potentially review and augment process of VGS/Communit y payments if the systems aren't working or communities aren't satisfied.
---------------------------	--	---	--	--	--

Table K1b. Performance targets linked to issuance and payments to communitiesTable K1b. Performance targets linked to issuance and payments to communities

Performance target	Payment response / adjustment	Indicators for carbon payments based on activity-based monitoring
Deforestation reduced by >80% of baseline conditions (risk and permanence buffer already removed)	Payment continues as per schedule	All green Indicates that the project is on track to achieve the expected climate benefits and issuance continues as per the project performance targets and contractual agreements with the communities.
Deforestation reduced by 40% - 80% of baseline	Payments reduced until corrective measures are taken and evidenced	Indicates some project activities are not on track to deliver the expected climate benefits. If one or more of these indicators are orange, then corrective actions are needed and are to be reported in the annual report to Plan Vivo. Issuance maybe withheld from Carbon Tanzania and revenue maybe withheld from communities depending on the indicator or the project targets. (Deforestation reduced by 40% - 80% of baseline) until evidence in shown of a corrective action being taken and having an impact.
Deforestation reduced by <40% of baseline	Payments suspended until evidence showing corrective measures and reported	Indicates that project activities are not on track to deliver the expected climate benefits. If the project has one or more red indicator, corrective actions are required, and issuance is withheld from Carbon Tanzania and payments are withheld from communities

	until evidence is shown of corrective action being taken.

#### K2: Socio-economic impacts

The socioeconomic impacts of this project are, to a large degree, directly related to the environmental impacts due to the traditional lifestyle of the Hadzabe and Datooga communities. Carbon Tanzania has developed a tailored socio-economic survey, the socio-economic baseline survey identified areas in which Carbon Tanzania needs to monitor on an annual basis and focuses on main thematic areas that relate specifically to successful project operations, these include; roles and responsibilities, understanding of land use planning and user rights, understanding of carbon project development, global climate change, carbon markets and revenue.

In addition to the socio-economic survey there will be additional impacts as a result of the revenue generated through the sale of PVCs (see Table K2 below). Minutes of meetings show that communities' engagement in revenue sharing is authorized by village government and all attendees at meetings sign the minutes. Individual payment records indicate that revenue is paid to operational employees and signatures (usually fingerprints) by the recipient confirm receipt of revenue.

The projects socioeconomic impact plan is comprised of 3 parts built from a participatory process during FPIC and PES agreement meetings. It was made clear that the communites' priorities from the project were 1. Understanding and Awareness 2. Access to Financial Resources 3. Improved Community Capacity and Opportunity and the plan represents this.

Impacts	Assumption	Indicator				Methodology
Awareness	If people in the	% of proje	ct partici	pants who	feel	During yearly
of project	project are	they have	good/me	alum/poor		are given on
about the	actively	knowledge	e about u	le project		opportunity to state
project	project activities	EXAMPL	Æ			whether they feel they
	and decision-		Good	Medium	Poor	have
	making, they	Men	60%	25%	15%	good/medium/poor
	will be more	Women	30%	30%	40%	knowledge about the
	aware about the					project
	project	Results are	e reporte	d in the Pro	ject's	
		Annual				Gender disaggregated
	Projects that					results are compiled by
	follow					the meeting facilitator
	participatory					and shared and
	processes to					discussed with
	work with					participants. Note that
	communities					no data is recorded
	will be more					from individuals

#### Table K2. Socio-economic impact monitoring plan

	likely to deliver socio-economic and livelihoods		
C :	benefits	T C 1	A 1 1'
Community income from carbon sales	If income from carbon sales increases, there will be enhanced benefits for the community (in terms of more project- supported activities)	Income from sales Amount of sales income spent on community activities Figures are included in the Project's Annual Report	An annual record is kept of the income by the project coordinator and how much was deposited into community development accounts Financial information is made available for participants at project meetings e.g. account records, minutes of meetings, bank deposits, etc. Participants are encouraged to ask questions – especially
			was spent and explain how they benefitted
Individuals benefitting from project training and education payments	If community income is invested into education, educational standards will be raised, and individuals will get long-term benefits (in terms of work	Number of individuals receiving training, education, or employment through the project Records of payments made to education accounts due to carbon revenues. Numbers are included in the Project's Annual Report	Project coordinator keeps records of numbers of individuals receiving training, education, or employment from the project. This is compiled annually and compared with previous years
	and social status)		Project coordinator keeps records of payments made to individual education accounts. This is compiled annually and compared with previous years

#### K3: Environmental and biodiversity impacts

Data on the biodiversity impacts of the project will be collected and analyzed to determine change over time. The VGS are issued with CAT-31 Smartphones and a tailored

Cybertracker / Smart platform (see Annex 4). The tracks, dung and observations of target species: Lion, Wild Dog, Zebra, Eland, Impala, Lesser Kudu and Elephant, will be monitored using this method. This information will be collated on a six-monthly basis and presented in the annual report. These species were chosen because their presence is indicative of a healthy ecosystem.

The project will consider year-on-year consistency of data related to environmental indicators in the project area to represent the project's success in preventing deforestation and habitat degradation.

_						
Impacts	Assumption	Indicator	Methodology			
Biodiversity	Project activities conserve or enhance biodiversity Giraffe, Elephant, Zebra, Impala, Lesser Kudu, Eland, Buffalo, Warthog, Leopard, Lion, and Wild dog are chosen because their presence is indicative of a healthy ecosystem and/or they are culturally important to the local peoples. Note some are migratory and will not always be present VGSs visit the forest regularly and are able to readily observe signs of	Monthly presence/absence of tracks, dung and sightings of Giraffe, Elephant, Zebra, Impala, Lesser Kudu, Eland, Buffalo, Warthog, Leopard, Lion, and Wild dog observed by VGSs, compiled annually	VGSs record the number of times they have observed tracks, dung and sightings of target species i.e Giraffe, Elephant, Zebra, Impala, Lesser Kudu, Eland, Buffalo, Warthog, Leopard, Lion, and Wild dog, compiled each month Each month, project coordinator/VGSs compile their records Each year, the annual summary is compiled, and data is included			
Water availability	the target species if they are present Water availability is affected by ecosystem (forest) condition in the catchment Project activities affect the forest condition	Monthly availability of surface water Water availability is reported in the Project's Annual Report	For several important community and biodiversity water sources that are known to have seasonal participants record the monthly water availability Based on monthly records, an annual figure is compiled Since water availability also depends on annual weather conditions, trends over 5 years can be assessed as well as annual comparisons			

#### Table K3. Environmental impact monitoring

#### 

#### K4: Other monitoring

This project does not have external threats which drive leakage, by which the communities have no control. This project will account for leakage from local and internal threats. Land use planning is a participatory process that works with communities to identify areas to meet

all local resource needs and uses within the landscape and is evidenced in the Village Land Use Plans (see sections E2 and Annex 5). To determine probable sources of leakage and to develop a strategic response to it, this project uses the participatory land use planning process outlined in section E2. The project will mitigate leakage through the main project activity, land use planning and implementation of CCROs on protected land. An additional 10% leakage buffer has been included within the project's accounting.

The project's primary strategy to prevent leakage involves tackling the underlying causes of the historic deforestation pattern, shifting unplanned agriculture. By conducting land use planning in project villages that surround the project area, shifting unplanned agriculture becomes planned agricultural within measured boundaries and is implemented according the plans designed by participating communities. It is expected that the threat of leakage will reduce over time as a result of expanded land use planning. As a result, it is likely that this project will have a positive effect on forest carbon stocks beyond what is credited within the project area.

#### K5: Verification of climate benefits

The emission reductions from the project will be verified after every five-year monitoring period. This will be done by generating a land cover map showing forest area in the project area, leakage area and reference region. 500 sample plots (shown below in figure K5) will have their land cover ground-truthed using high resolution satellite imagery (at least 30m<sup>2</sup> resolution) for the time period. A supervised classification on Google Earth Engine (GEE), trained on the ground-truthed sample plots (see Figure K5), will be used to create the land cover map. The area of forest in each area will be quantified in R studio. The carbon benefit of the project will be assessed relative to the deforestation rate in the reference region during the verification period.

Figure K5. A map of the 500 sample plots used for ground-truthing, displayed through Google Earth Engine and RStudio.



300 sample plots were randomly allocated in the reference region, 100 in the leakage area and 100 in the project area to ensure the highest accuracy of the supervised classification. The maps were plotted in a) Google Earth Engine and b) RStudio.

#### K6: Leakage monitoring

The leakage assessment will be carried out at the end of each verification period. The land use map generated for verification will be used to compare the annual deforestation rate in the leakage area and in the reference region. If the leakage area is experiencing a greater rate of deforestation than the baseline scenario, this is assumed to be leakage. If the amount of leakage is less than the leakage buffer set (10% of the climate benefits), the PVC's held in the leakage buffer may be claimed at the end of the monitoring period, which is carried out alongside the verification.

#### References

- [1] Wikipedia, "Hadza People," Wikipedia, 16 September 2020. [Online]. Available: https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Hadza\_people. [Accessed 16 September 2020].
- [2] Wikipedia, "Barabaig people," Wikipedia, 16 September 2020. [Online]. Available: https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Barabaig\_people. [Accessed 16 September 2020].
- [3] U. Nations, "The 17 Goals," Department of Economic and Social Affairs, [Online]. Available: https://sdgs.un.org/goals. [Accessed 16 September 2020].
- [4] F. a. A. O. o. t. U. Nations, "State of the World's Forest," Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Rome, 2011.
- [5] G. o. t. U. R. o. Tanzania, "Tanzania Forest Act, 2002," 2 June 2002. [Online]. Available: https://www.tfs.go.tz/index.php/en/resources/view/forest-act-2002. [Accessed 16 September 2020].
- [6] I. 2020, "The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species," 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.iucnredlist.org/. [Accessed 16 September 2020].
- [7] C. o. I. T. i. E. S. o. W. F. a. Flora, "Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flora," [Online]. Available: https://www.cites.org/eng/disc/what.php#:~:text=CITES%20(the%20Convention%20on%20In ternational,does%20not%20threaten%20their%20survival.&text=CITES%20was%20conceive d%20in%20the%20spirit%20of%20such%20cooperation.. [Accessed 16 September 2020].
- [8] B. International, "Country profile: Tanzania," 2020. [Online]. Available: http://www.birdlife.org/datazone/country/tanzania. [Accessed 16 September 2020].
- T. W. M. Authority, "Ramsar Sites," 2016. [Online]. Available: https://www.tawa.go.tz/conservation/protected-areas/ramsar-sites/. [Accessed 16 September 2020].
- [10] J. Salerno, "Migrant decision-making in a frontier landscape," *Environmental Research Letters*, vol. 044019, no. 11, 2016.
- [11] T. N. B. o. Statistics, "Population and houseing census," 2012. [Online]. Available: https://www.nbs.go.tz/index.php/en/census-surveys/population-and-housing-census. [Accessed 16 September 2020].
- [12] A. Madsen, The Hadzabe of Tanzania: Land and Human Rights for a Hunter-Gatherer Community, Tanzania: (International Work Group for Indigenous Affairs IWGIA, 2000.
- [13] D. Fund, "Dorobo Fund," [Online]. Available: https://www.dorobofund.org/. [Accessed 16 September 2020].
- [14] D. Peterson, Hadzabe: By the Light of a Million Fires, African Books Collective Ltd , 2013.

- [15] O. F. S. S. R. I. E. A. S. A. (OSSREA), "Deforestation in Tanzania: A Development Crisis?," 1 January 1999. [Online]. Available: https://www.africaportal.org/publications/deforestationin-tanzania-a-development-crisis/. [Accessed 16 September 2020].
- [16] UCRT, "The Hadza Cultural Mapping Project," 2007. [Online]. Available: http://www.ujamaa-crt.org/uploads/1/2/5/7/12575135/hadzaculturalmapping.pdf. [Accessed 16 September 2020].
- [17] S. W. S. B. Timothy Pearson, "Sourcebook for land-use, land-use change and forestry projects," [Online]. Available: http://planvivo.org/docs/LULUCF\_Sourcebook\_compressed11.pdf. [Accessed 16 September 2020].
- [18] Mapsource Garmin specific software for downloading GPS data.
- [19] IPCC, "2006 IPCC Guidelines for National Greenhouse Gas Inventories," 2006.
- [20] R. C. Team, "R: A language and environment for," 2019. [Online]. Available: https://www.R-project.org/. [Accessed 16 September 2020].
- [21] G. E. E. Developers, "Google Earth Engine," 2020. [Online]. Available: https://developers.google.com/earth-engine. [Accessed 16 September 2020].
- [22] C. M. Wainwright, D. L. Finney, M. Kilavi, E. Black and J. H. Marsham, "Extreme rainfall in East Africa, October 2019–January 2020 and context under future climate change," *Weather*, vol. 99, no. 99, pp. 1-5, 2020.
- [23] F. a. A. O. o. t. U. Nations, "Global Forest Resources Assessment," 2010. [Online]. Available: http://www.fao.org/3/al657E/al657E.pdf. [Accessed 16 September 2020].
- [24] VCS, "AFOLU Non-Permanence Risk Analysis and Buffer Determination," [Online]. Available: http://www.v-c-s.org/program-documents/tool-afolu-non-permanence-risk-analysisand-buffer-determination. [Accessed 16 September 2020].
- [25] G. G. Molly Peters-Stanley, "State of the Voluntary Carbon Markets," Washington, D.C., 2014.

#### Annexes

Annex 1. List of key people involved with contact information

#### Carbon Tanzania

Mr. Marc Baker, Project Coordinator Director, Carbon Tanzania +255 (0) 784 448761 marc@carbontanzania.com

Mr. St. John Anderson Director, Finance and Sales, Carbon Tanzania +255 (0) 758 267205 jo@carbontanzania.com

David Beroff Projects Operations Manager +255 (0) 759 360 114 projects@carbontanzania.com

Mr. Isack Bryson Manager, Yeada Valley REDD Project +255 (0) 767 652 160

#### Ujamaa Community Resource Team

Mr. Dismas Partalala Program Officer – Yeada-Eyasi, UCRT +255 (0) 784 310413 dpartalala@gmail.com

#### Annex 2. Information about funding sources

Yaeda phase I. Validated in 2012, this initial project did not receive any funding from sources other than through the sale of ex-ante carbon credits. The project is grateful for the in-kind support received from The Nature Conservancy (TNC) and Brandeis University. TNC provided analysis of satellite imagery for the purpose of establishing the historical deforestation rate and assisted with mapping activities. Master's Candidates in Sustainable International Development from Brandeis University provided project planning and programmatic support.

Yaeda phase II. To expand the project and employ a business development manager to expand sales of PVC, Carbon Tanzania received investment from HRSV, a social impact investment fund that seeks to capitalize small to medium commercial enterprises that work to improve the quality of life of poor and low-income people in East Africa. HRSV has invested in Carbon Tanzania by providing a long-term, favorable loan facility. It has also provided capital for Carbon Tanzania to develop and greatly expand its communications, marketing and sales platforms through which we sell our internationally certified forest carbon offsets. This is the critical part of our financial, social and environmental sustainability, and will allow us to achieve long-term success.

Yaeda-Eyasi. As noted in I4 above, we have negotiated and signed an ERPA with a European project developer and reseller (myclimate) for the purchase of the first three annual issuances of PVCs from the expanded project. The ERPA includes the provision for the payment of USD160,000 representing a pre-purchase of 32,000 PVCs from the initial issuance. These pre-payments will support the development and early implementation phases of the project, with Carbon Tanzania providing all other funds as a combination of cash for specific activities and professional time and services as an established REDD project developer.

Annex 3. Producer/group agreement template with signpages

#### **Contract agreement between**

# Carbon Tanzania (CT LTD) and the Villages/Communities of the

## Yaeda-Eyasi REDD Project

Day.....Year...

#### This agreement is between:

**Carbon Tanzania (CT LTD)**, hereinafter referred to as "**Carbon Tanzania**", a Tanzanian owned company, registered under the laws of the United Republic of Tanzania.

The Village Councils and Communities of Mongo Wa Mono, Yaeda Chini, Eshkesh, Domanga, Endesh, Dumbechand, Endanyawish, Jobaj, Mbuganyekundu, Qanqdend, Mikocheni and Endamaghan are hereinafter referred to as "The Village/Community", meaning the village government corporate and its demarcated boundaries, as registered under the laws of the United Republic of Tanzania.

This agreement concerns the initiation of an avoided deforestation project for the purpose of carbon sequestration for the reduction of unsustainable and destructive land use and facilitating the instigation of long-term sequestration of carbon dioxide through community-based

management, implemented through a partnership between Carbon Tanzania and The Villages/Communities.

### 1. Objectives and Roles

The overall objectives of this contract are as follows:

- a) To enable **Village/Community** to generate revenue from the legal sale of verified emission reductions, which are non-timber forest products, to be used for the benefit and general economic and social development of the community.
- b) To ensure continued and strengthened customary ownership and management of the land remains with **Village/Community** according to the Village Land Act No 5 of 1999, subsequent acts and other relevant laws of the United Republic of Tanzania.
- c) To improve the environmental conditions and sustainability of natural resource uses in **The Village/Community** according to the land use plan and by-laws.
- d) To reduce emissions of carbon dioxide and therefore contribute to global climate initiatives in line with Tanzania's national policies.
- e) To enable **The Village/Community** to derive revenue from the provision of ecosystem services in the form of verified emission reductions through improved land use planning and sustainable forest management.

#### 1. Mutual and general responsibilities

- a) All parties shall adhere to the Village Land Act No 5 of 1999 and subsequent acts relating to land management in Tanzania and conduct all activities according to the laws of the United Republic of Tanzania.
- b) All parties agree to prevent any activities that contradict the village land use plan and bylaws.
- c) All parties shall, with due diligence, commit to work to minimize the transfer of activities that are contrary to the aims of the project, primarily conversion of woodland to agricultural land, to adjacent areas outside of the project area (a process known as leakage).
- d. All parties shall commit to monitoring how much carbon has been stored or lost within the project area.
- e) All parties shall commit to monitoring the socioeconomic changes in **The Village/Community** and surrounding areas as a result of the initiative.
- f) All parties may review and, when necessary, agree to adjust payments and expenditures as required to meet the aims of the project.
- g) All parties shall take steps to ensure that village members and **Village/Community** understand and know their responsibilities in relation to this project and are provided with the opportunity to participate.

# **1.2** The responsibilities of Carbon Tanzania Carbon Tanzania shall hereby:

a. Provide expert services, training and support to **The Village/Community** as necessary for successful joint implementation of the forest carbon project, including mapping, habitat assessment, measurement of carbon content, and other processes required by **The Village/Community** to meet their aims of sustainable forest management.

- b. To be a good, faithful and honest partner with the The Village/Community in the project
- c. Secure appropriate buyers for the carbon stored in the project area as a result of the efforts of **The Village/Community**
- d. Provide **The Village/Community** with reports every six months on the development of the project through relevant committees and meetings.
- e. Only claim Verified Emission Reductions produced by project activites and will at no point claim ownership over the "carbon right" on **Village/Community** land.
- f. Pay **The Villages/Communities 60% of total revenue from the sale of verified emission reductions**, if the villages follow their land use plans and village by laws thus reducing deforestation. From this 60% the villages/communities agree to pay 10% to the District.

#### **1.3** The responsibilities of The Village/Community

#### The Village/Community shall hereby:

- a) Ensure improved land use through the implementation of the approved and adopted land use plan and by-laws, which protect the forest area for the benefit of all community members and future generations.
- b) Diligently partner in avoided deforestation through improved forest management, monitoring and enforcement activities in accordance with the forest management activity timeline.
- c) Take steps to ensure that village/community members understand and know their responsibilities in relation to this project and are provided with the opportunity to participate.
- d) Refrain from selling carbon (verified emission reductions) through any other person or entity in respect of the same piece of land covered by the land use plan attached.
- e) Ensure that any information provided to Carbon Tanzania under this agreement is truthful and accurate and inform Carbon Tanzania of any valid changes resulting in reports that are no longer truthful or accurate.

f) The Village/Community agrees to protect the area of the village demarcated for the purposes of protected as shown in the land use plan and supported by by laws.

## 2. Terms of Contract

The terms of the contract are as follows:

#### **2.1 Contract Validity**

This contract will be implemented over a 20 (twenty) year period starting on the date of signing of this agreement and shall expire after this period of 20 (twenty) years.

The parties may renegotiate or amend this contract at any time upon agreement by all parties for the purposes of extending or reducing the contract's expiry date. However, any valid amendment or renegotiation shall be in writing and through all parties appending their signatures.

#### 2.2 Amendments

This agreement can only be amended or improved in writing as shall be mutually agreed and through appending the signatures of all parties, **Carbon Tanzania**, **The Village/Community**.

#### **2.3 Dispute resolution**

In the event of any dispute that may arise between the parties in relation to this contract, all parties will meet to discuss how to resolve the dispute. If one party remains unsatisfied or if the parties fail to reach an agreement, they will refer their dispute to the Appeal and Complaints Committee. The Committee will be constituted of the following people:

- 1. A representative from Carbon Tanzania.
- 2. An elected representative from each village/community participating in the avoided deforestation programme.
- 3. Two persons of appropriate qualifications and expertise chosen by both parties to represent them.

Either party has the right to bring a dispute to court after exhausting the processes above.

#### 2.4 Issues beyond normal human control / force majeure

None of the parties to this contract shall be liable for any failure to perform its obligations where such failure is as a result of acts of nature including fire, flood, earthquake, storm, hurricane or other natural disaster, war, invasion, act of foreign enemies, hostilities (whether war is declared or not), civil war, rebellion, revolution, insurrection, military or usurped power or confiscation, terrorist activities, nationalisation, government sanction, blockage, embargo, labour dispute, strike, lockout or interruption or failure of electricity.

The party, **Carbon Tanzania** or **The Villages/Communities** asserting force majeure as an excuse shall have the burden of proving that reasonable steps were taken (under the circumstances) to minimise delay or damages caused by the foreseeable events, that all non-excused obligations were substantially fulfilled, and that the other party was timely notified of the likelihood or actual occurrence which would justify such an assertion, so that other prudent precautions could be contemplated.

Thi  has	This agreement is hereunder signed by both parties of this contract and so witnessed this					
A.	On behalf of Carbon Tanzania					
1.	Name	Position				
	Signature					
B.	On behalf of Village/Community					
1.	Name	Position				
	Signature					
2.	Name	Position				
Sig	nature					
C.	Witnessed					
1.	Name	Position				
	Signature					
2.	Name	Position				

Signature.....

# **Annex 1: Forest Management Activity Timeline**

Activity	Responsible Party	Timeline
Patrol project area for forest disturbances and activities in violation of land use plan and village by-laws.	Village Gowernments, Village Game Scouts	Ongoing
Utilize SMART/Cybertracker (GPS, Camera, ETC) to record disturbances and violations	Village Game Scouts	Monthly on an ongoing basis as neccesary
Utilize SMART/Cybertracker (GPS, Camera, ETC) to record presence of large mammals	Village Game Scouts	Monthly on an ongoing basis as neccesary

Utilize conflict resolution mechanisms as outlined in the Village Land Act for land and land use disputes	Village Governments, Community Members, Village Game Scouts	As necessary
Provide Carbon Tanzania with information on how revenue is spent and its impacts	Village Governments, Communities	Bi-Annually
Create any committee required by law for the purposes of managing the project area according to the village land use plan	Village Governments, Communities	As necessary

# **Annex 2: Results Based Payment Plan**

The project's revenue is directly correlated to attainment of certain carbon storage targets. It is expected that these targets will be met if activities are implemented and monitored in accordance with the project. Alternatively, if **The Village/Community** fail to adhere to the project plan, less carbon will be stored resulting in less revenue. Given that, the semi-annual payments to the The Village/Community accounts will comply with the results-based payment plan in the table below.

# **Annex 3: Payment Distribution Plan for Carbon Payments**

Green: Indicates that the project is on track to achieve the expected climate benefits and issuance continues as per the performance targets and contractual agreements with the communities.

Orange: Indicates some project activities are not on track to deliver the expected climate benefits. If one or more of these indicators are orange, then corrective actions are needed and are to be reported in the annual report to Plan Vivo. Issuance is withheld from Carbon Tanzania and revenue may be withheld from communities until evidence is shown of a corrective action being taken and having an impact.

Red: Indicates that project activities are not on track to deliver the expected climate benefits. If the project has one or more red indicators, corrective actions are required, and issuance is withheld from Carbon Tanzania and payments are withheld from communities until evidence is shown of corrective action being taken.

Indicator	Thresholds			Means of	Corrective
	Green	Orange	Red	verification	action
Community user rights	User rights over forest-	User rights over forest-	New acts governing	1. CT and UCRT closely	Project coordinator

over forest- based resources	based resources are enacted through national laws and acts governing natural resource use. Knowledge of these laws and acts is understood by participating communitie s.	based resources are enacted through national laws and acts governing natural resource use. These laws and acts are not fully understood by participating communitie s.	resource use are proposed by the government removing ownership rights from participating communitie s that directly impact the legal basis of this project.	engaged and follow policy development with local and national government. 2. Training is continually being conducted on user rights with participating communities. 3. Records of process kept as well as all relevant legal documentatio n.	works with communities on a plan to resolve any issues and secure rights are protected and understood.
Community tenure and ownership over land	Land use plan and associated by laws are documented and implemente d. Boundaries are clear and well understood. Community rights over land are secure through Community Customary Rights of Occupancy (CCRO).	Conflict over land use zones, the land use plan or changes to village land planning laws create unplanned changes to the current land use plan and associated Community Customary Rights of Occupancy (CCRO).	Conflict over land use zones, the land use plan or changes to village land planning laws create unplanned changes resulting in voiding of current land use plan, managemen t regime and CCRO.	<ol> <li>CT and UCRT and closely engaged and follow policy development with local and national government.</li> <li>Boundary markers are in place and accompanied by clearly marked signs.</li> <li>UCRT work to manage any potential land use conflicts.</li> <li>Records of process kept as well as all relevant legal documentatio n.</li> </ol>	Project coordinator works with communities on a plan resolve any issues and secure rights are protected and understood.

Manageme nt Institutions	UCRT, CT, village government and tribal leaders continue to work towards the common goal of improved land management Project equipment is functioning, and meetings and reports are continuing as normal.	Either UCRT, CT, village government or tribal leaders decide to opt out of the goals of improved land managemen t resulting in a restructurin g of contractual agreements. Some project equipment is not functioning, and some meetings or reports are not continuing as normal.	Managemen t institutions collapse leading to lack of cohesion within local government or tribal leadership. CT or UCRT cease to operate resulting in a failure of project operations. Project equipment is not functioning meetings or reports are not continuing as normal.	Reports from village government and tribal leadership. Monthly monitoring indicates discourse between parties. CT and UCRT work closely with local, regional and national government agencies. equipment checks and review of meeting and reports by project coordinator.	Fix or provide any missing or broken equipment. Schedule missed meeting or address reason for failure to meet/report. Address any issues to arise in meetings.
Effort spent on conflict resolution by UCRT	UCRT spend <=14 days a year dedicated to land conflict in the project area. No grievances are logged through CT official grievance mechanism	UCRT spend <= 1 month a year dedicated to land conflict in the project area and/or a grievance is logged through CT official grievance mechanism and not addressed	UCRT spend >=2months a year dedicated to land use conflict in the project area and/or multiple grievances are logged through CT official grievance mechanism and not addressed	UCRT report activities to Carbon Tanzania through scheduled communicatio n meetings. Carbon Tanzania policies allow for official grievance reporting and redress.	Address any specific grievance logged directly with CT through relevant company and contract mechanisms. Work to understand any land conflict and how it may affect the project, support UCRT and the community to resolve conflict fairly.

Coverage by Village Game Scouts (VGS)	VGS have patrolled and reported on >=50% of project area	VGS fail to cover or report on >=20% of project	VGS fail to patrol, collect data or report on project area	Smart / cybertracker provide quantitative data on movement by VGS.	Work with community to ensure VGS are patrolling sufficiently, including supporting the VGS in whatever may be holding them back from achieving proper level of coverage.
Land use change	VGS reporting through the monthly monitoring system indicate no significant land use change occurred within the project area.	VGS reporting through the monthly monitoring system indicate significant farming or land clearance within the project area. The village government immediately acts on information and reports to CT and UCRT.	VGS reporting through the monthly monitoring system indicate significant farming or land clearance within the project area. village government fails to act on information and report to CT and UCRT.	Monitoring by VGS is continuous SMART / Cybertracker provides evidence of land use change which is reported to village and district government. By-laws enacted through the land use plan make it illegal to farm or clear land in the project area. CT receives regular reports on land use changes.	Review land use change and causes with community. Make sure support is available to remove barriers to community action. May effect PES payments if no action is taken and performance targets not met.
Payments to the VGS, communitie s and local government	Monthly payments to the VGS provide the incentive to carry out project	Monthly payments to the patrol teams provide the incentive to carry our	No payments are made to patrol teams, communitie s, or local	CT conducts its own sales and marketing to ensure revenue is available from sales of	If payments are not being made, follow up and resolve specific barrier to completing payments.

	activities and community payments are realized to ensure all community members and local government parties benefit from carbon revenue.	project activities however revenue to communitie s and local government parties is not paid.	government and no benefits are realized from carbon revenue.	carbon offsets and is able to predict and manage payments to communities, village and district government. Payment records kept are kept by CT.	Potentially review and augment process of VGS/Communit y payments if the systems aren't working or communities aren't satisfied.
--	---	--	---	---	---

Performance target	Payment response / adjustment	Indicators for carbon payments based on activity-based monitoring
Deforestation reduced by >80% of baseline conditions (risk and permanence buffer already removed)	Payment continues as per schedule	All green Indicates that the project is on track to achieve the expected climate benefits and issuance continues as per the project performance targets and contractual agreements with the communities.
Deforestation reduced by 40% - 80% of baseline	Payments reduced until corrective measures are taken and evidenced	Indicates some project activities are not on track to deliver the expected climate benefits. If one or more of these indicators are orange, then corrective actions are needed and are to be reported in the annual report to Plan Vivo. Issuance maybe withheld from Carbon Tanzania and revenue maybe withheld from communities depending on the indicator or the project targets. (Deforestation reduced by 40% - 80% of baseline) until evidence in shown of a corrective action being taken and having an impact.
Deforestation reduced by <40% of baseline	Payments suspended until evidence showing corrective measures and reported	Indicates that project activities are not on track to deliver the expected climate benefits. If the project has one or more red indicator, corrective actions are required, and issuance is withheld from Carbon Tanzania and payments are withheld from communities until evidence is shown of corrective action being taken.

# Annex 4: Potential Quantity of Ecosystems Services Transacted and Risk Buffer Deduction

The maximum number of sellable carbon credits (after the deduction of 10% leakage and a 20% risk buffer) that this project may produce is 3,447,183or 172,359 per year for 20 years (see table 1). Sixty percent of sales revenue will be distributed to the community, divided based on village/community land contribution (see table 2).

Table	Table 1. Emissions, Deductions, Eligible Benefit					
Baseline Carbon emissions (without project scenario) over 20-year crediting	Carbon benefit eligible for crediting deducting 10% leakage buffer	Carbon benefit attributable to project with 20% risk buffer deducted	Annual carbon benefits of project eligible for			
period			crediting			
(tCO2e)	(tCO2e)	(tCO2e)	(tCO2e)			
4,924,547	4,432,092	3,447,183	172,359			

Table 2.

Village	Area ha	Percentage of project area
Endanyawish	7,800.20	7%
Endesh	12,754.00	12%
Endamaghan	3,769.35	3%
Mbuga Nyekundu	2,542.41	2%
Qangdend	2,015.37	2%
Eshkesh	6,561.00	6%
Jobaj	2,102.21	2%
Dumbechand	16,894.00	15%
Yaeda Chini	13,990.00	13%
Domanga	14,233.00	13%
Mikocheni	3,355.00	3%
Mongo wa Mono	24,510.00	22%
Total	110,526.54	



# **Annex 5: Land Use Plans Under PES**

Mkataba huu umesainiwa hapa chini na pande zote za mka	ataba huu zinazohusika na
kushuhudiwa siku ya 18. katika mwezi wa 19 imehitimishwa katika wilaya ya 66.939	remarka 2020 na
Kwa niaba ya Carbon Tanzania	T KAMINSHA
1. Jina David Berff cheo Mengia M	KUJ Saini. A Stand And Antania. Com
Kwa niaba ya Kijiji Cha Endesh	KUJUI CHA ENDE
1. Jing GEWEY NAWAON Chen MWENYEU	TTISaini Burg S.L.P 190 KAR
2. Jina ARDALLAN STRUMARE AS VIE-	Saini ADV-AFRA-MTENDA II
Kwa niaba ya Kijiji Cha Dumbechand, P	HA KIJIJI CHA ENDESH.
1. Jina SALUSTAN H'MATHCHE MARKENSKI	JU sain amathias
2. Jina LAURENT CREDENT VER	SainiKUJUH CHA DIYANDAJI
Kwa niaba ya Kijiji Cha Jobaj	M/KITI LIA VITITI
1. Jina ERASTO MUSSA Cheo MWENYERI	TI Saini AMARCHA JOBAJ
2. Jina KILANGO B. MOONJA Cheo Ag VEO	Saint Banen & YELAGE EXECUTIVE
Kwa niaba ya Kijiji Cha Mbuganyekundu CHA ME	WA STYA RUJUI
1. Jina DANIEL HHAW Cheo MHERING	Saini Differ
2 Jina JOSEPH NAINULAARheo VED	saint timeloot .
Kwa niaba ya Kijiji Cha Qangdend	WENY EN Y EN
1. Jina HARUNA KASSIM Cheo MWENTERI	120 Kalos galandar
2 Jing EMANUZL MANIA Cheo NEO	Saini
Kwa niaba ya Kijiji Cha Mikocheni	WA SERINAN CHARANGDEND
1. Jina TANUARI SAFARICHEO MADY FIN	CHA MILOCHES LIN
2. Jina SIMON MARE Cheo VEO ARE	SERVIK AULITA TOLINO AJI
Kwa niaba ya Kijiji Cha Endamaghan KIJIJI CHA EW	CARATU KIUNI P. 211 KARAT
1. Jina JOSEPH MARCO Chen MITARIA	Saini MESanda
2. Jina Jos EPHAT. E. TRANY Cheo NEO	
	AFISA MTENDAJI
6	S.L.P. 211 HAT ATU

97

Kwa niaba ya Jam	ii ya Mbuganyekun	du	. (	June June 1
1. Jina JULIU	5 INDAA/A	LIDERAT	constanty T	Strates +
2. Jina ALLY 70	HA MANLUU Chee	Mumpe	Saini Ale	( 15 0 L
Kwa niaba ya Jam	i ya Qangdend ت 2 مر	P. D. B.	N 163 VO	TARASA
1. Jina MARIA	mu ANYA Chee	MasiBu	Saint	DZA WAN
2. Jina NYERER	E ISMAIL Cher	MWENTEN	A 1.) Saini	a her a hard a be
Kwa niaba ya Jami	i ya Mikocheni			P XAEATO
1. Jina Strans N	Cheo	MUMBLINH	SaintScolin	TARAFA
2. Jina MAMEOS I	JULA Cheo	MUMBRILIAT	Saini	-
Kwa niaba ya Jami	i ya Endamaghan		0	1.1
1. Jina DALAL	Julius Cheo	-11ADZAR	E saini	
2. Jina ADAMU	SIGWATZ Cheo	HAN ZAB	G. Saini	
Kushuhudiwa			. AR	
1. lina PROSPER S	NDOMBA Cheo	MUMMASTERIA (	W saint	>
- Mdanas	ra Ally In	NAS MOTURE	man enter	d'ad
v hust ve fe offe	for the second second	Alles would	NA SHILADARAN	A

Mkataba huu umesainiwa hapa chini na pande zote za mkataba huu zinazohusika na kushuhudiwa siku ya 20 katika mwezi wa NORAN Inwaka 2020 na imehitimishwa katika wilaya ya MSY N
Kwa niaba ya Carbon Tanzania
1. Jina David Beroff cheo Meneja MKW saini / AFW BURAMANIAN
Kwa niaba ya Kijiji Cha Mongo wa Mono
L JINA CELD R BUDE GIDAHDARGE MIKITI KITITI Saini Belgeorge ENVER WAMONT
2. Jina MODESTI. A. KIRKI Cheo MIENDAGI MINDASIMI MP QUARTISA MTENDAGI
Kwa niaba ya Kijiji Cha Yaeda Chini G. L. P. MROLL
1. Jina PASCAL J KAJEMA Cheo DILIKITI Saini HATRITI WA KINA VAEDACHINI
2. Jina PATU R. IS MATE Cheo MIENDATI T-CHINI Saini AFENDACHINI
Kwa nlaba ya Kijiji Cha Eshkesh
1. Jina Propantion/ Europeo Millers sain Content of an
2. Jina JUMA MOHOMED WHITI & Cheo. M. TEN. P. MT. ESARCESH Saini INCENSA ATENDA JI
Kwa niaba ya Kijiji Cha Domanga
1. Jina Shanya da Bidabien Milliti Saini Buratedar MANON
2. Jina BRAAHMU DAUST ISERE VED SPANNIN Sain MAISUMTENDAJI Cheo VED SPANNIN Sain MAISUMTENDAJI KTJIJI CHA DOMANGA
Kwa niaba ya Kijiji Cha Endanyawish
1. Jina DAX TAQI GIDOMOA Cheo Myelut - Saini JOLDO CHA ENDANYAWIS
2. Jina NI CODEAULE LAGWEN Cheo VEO Saini MBS AFISA MTENDAJI
Kwa niaba ya Jamii ya Mongo wa Mono
1. JINAENDERO S'E NDEKO Cheok BAMIN M/ MONO Saint EN MAHADZABE
2. Jina MOSES L. G. GILLI GIL Cheo MIKILL JANIU MA MISaini DELIGUTE WENVEKITI
Kwa niaba ya Jamii ya Domanga JAMU Ya Wahadekat
1. Jina TENERO MATHIAS Cheo MIAMI ACMANGA Saini Beello Francia
2 Jina BENJAMIN - PAUL Cheo K/JAMII DOMANGSaini BATHEN JAMN'YA WAHADZA

1. Jina Jumn KILIMBA Cher	DESO saini THEinla
2. Inalimpilionul le. Mmougaleter	DLO saint numeriler
	and a shine in the state of the first
	15 Starting
	Arts y -

#### Annex 4. Database Template

#### Screenshots from the SMART/Cybertracker monitoring system



Ripoti Kitu Gani	Mnyama Gani Whith Wilds to Species?
Kilimo Haramu 🖌	Twiga 🖌 🕯
Ukataji Wa Miti	Tembo Exphant
Ujangili Posshing	Punda Milia
Mifugo Haramu	Swalapala 🦮
Wanyamapori	Tandala
•	

Screenshots from SMART/Cybertracker system to be used by scouts to monitor land use change and wildlife



# Skiell texts texts taky Is Conservation Area Is Conservation Area Is One text takes Is Device to Servariate Is Device to

2 Los Hen D	any LL									·
Sec. 10	2.44.5	42112212-000							0	river all an Carety
Query N	Query Name: «No Name » ID: Imposit Date - Al Date:									
strypcist)										
Number of	Disservator	and 162 Max	dev at 180	sterts: 102						
Scenie	Wep	Payperst Date	Rey-	х	Y.	¢.,	Clearnetion Cete	Acre	Action Taken	Crep Type **
ASTROC	6	Nos 15, 2019	437	35,2106224	1.85380917		Regil Agriculture	1	Report to Vila	Mean
MATROX.	5	Nov 11, 2019	£13	28,21021038	-1.85240534		Flegil Aptouture	3	Report to Wild	Meter
ATROL	4.	Nov 15, 2019	+39-	76014/5.26	-1.85154838		Flegel Agenulture	9	Report to Villa	Mean
WTBOL	3.	Nov 15, 2019	834_	25.27653973	1.849871		Filingal Approcitante	1	Report to Villa	Maga
NOTION.	2	Nov 13, 2019	810-	38,21194716	-3-84754938		Tilegel Agriculture	1	Report to Vila	Mate
ROTRON		Non-15, 2014	80.	85.21758088	-1.84792347		Registration and	101	Report to Vila	biste
AV18OL	đ.,	Not-5, 2019	812	33,22343429	-1.87030385		Rept Apin Area	. 1	Report to Villa	Malex
BATROL	5	New 6, 2019	971-	35.28344085	-1.87925346		Flegel Agrinulture		Report to Vila	Meigr
AATBOL	1	Mar 34, 2019	1.508	35,22687488	-1.51400868		Hegel Agetsulture	1	Aspon to Villa	00w
RATROC	+	Sep 28, 2018	915-	34,97813061	-3.86787458		Regel Agentiture	1	Report to bila	09m
MTROL	2.	34/21,2018	\$621	25,17547114	-1-03405899		Hegel Aprilution	3	Paport to Data_	Uther
8418QL	5.	Mar 15, 2918	70%	35.16039515	-1.94717284		Rigal Aproutane	3	Report to Vila	Maint
0.1979.b.	4.5	110.06.000	1494	An considered	1 (2,00000)		No. No. Alexandre		A.0000.000	10 g 1
	Query N Baypoint Numpoint Numpoint Nation Na	Cuery Name: « Inspecie Date « Number of Observation Scene Weye, NTROX 5 NTROX 5 NTROX 5 NTROX 2 NTROX 2 NTROX 1 NTROX 1 NTROX 1 NTROX 1 NTROX 1 NTROX 1 NTROX 2 NTROX 2 NTROX 5 NTROX 5	Ownery Name:         No Name >           Bitsgacint Date         ##Oate:           Number of Observations:         12           Namber of Observations:         12           Namber of Observations:         12           Namber of Observations:         12           Name:         Non 15, 2019           N180X         Non 5, 2019           N180X         Sec 20, 2018           N180X         Nor 5, 2019           N180X         Nor 5, 2019           N180X         Nor 5, 2019 </td <td>Outery Name:         No Name &gt;           Imposit Date         All Date:        </td> <td>Comparing Law           Opening Name:         All Date:           Image:         All Date:           Number of Discenstrains:         121           Scenic Ways:         May primer Date:           Namber of Discenstrains:         121           Scenic Ways:         May primer Date:           NTROL 6         Non 15, 2019           NTROL 5         Non 15, 2019           NTROL 2         Non 15, 2019           NTROL 3         Non 15, 2019           NTROL 4         Non 15, 2019           NTROL 5         Non 15, 2019           NTROL 1         Non 15, 2019           NTROL 3         Non 15, 2019           NTROL 4         Non 15, 2019           NTROL 5         Non 15, 2014           NTROL 6         Non 5, 2019           NTROL 5         Non 5, 2019           NTROL 1         Name 34, 2019           NTROL 1         Name 34, 2019           NTROL 2         Name 34, 2019           NTROL 3         Name 34, 2019           NTROL 4         Sec.21, 21, 21, 21, 21, 21, 21, 21, 21, 21,</td> <td>Control Name:         Number of Disorrations:         Number of Disorration:         Number of Disorration:</td> <td>Control Date         All Date           Marpaciet Date         All Date           Number of Observatures TEI         Number of Istations: TEI           Searce         Ways           Namber of Observatures TEI         Number of Istations: TEI           Searce         Ways           NEW Date         No. 15, 2019           NTROL         New 15, 2019           NTROL         New 15, 2019           WTROL         New 5, 2019           WTROL         New 6, 2019           WTROL         New 6, 2019           WTROL         New 6, 2019           WTROL         New 6, 2019           WTROL         <t< td=""><td>Common Date (Construction)           Opening Name:         All Date:           Number of Disonstructs         All Date:           Number of Disonstructs         Ell         Number of Instantiations         Ell           Standard Date         All Date:         **           Number of Disonstructs         Ell         Number of Instantiations         Ell           Standard Date         All Date:         **           Namber of Disonstructs         Ell         Number of Instantiations         Ell           Namber of Disonstructs         Ell         Number of Instantiation         Y         C.         Observations           NTROL         Nos 15, 2019         Ells.         25/2010211         48536034         Hoge Agriculture           NTROL         Nos 15, 2019         Ells.         25/2010217         48536034         Hoge Agriculture           NTROL         Nos 15, 2019         Ells.         35/2010207         4847498038         Hoge Agriculture           NTROL         Nos 15, 2014         Ells.         35/2010207         4847498038         Hoge Agriculture           NTROL         Nos 5, 2019         S12         52/20142425         180712047         Hoge Agriculture           NTROL         Nos 6, 2019         S12</td><td>Common Date (Common Common C</td><td>Operation         Operation         <t< td=""></t<></td></t<></td>	Outery Name:         No Name >           Imposit Date         All Date:	Comparing Law           Opening Name:         All Date:           Image:         All Date:           Number of Discenstrains:         121           Scenic Ways:         May primer Date:           Namber of Discenstrains:         121           Scenic Ways:         May primer Date:           NTROL 6         Non 15, 2019           NTROL 5         Non 15, 2019           NTROL 2         Non 15, 2019           NTROL 3         Non 15, 2019           NTROL 4         Non 15, 2019           NTROL 5         Non 15, 2019           NTROL 1         Non 15, 2019           NTROL 3         Non 15, 2019           NTROL 4         Non 15, 2019           NTROL 5         Non 15, 2014           NTROL 6         Non 5, 2019           NTROL 5         Non 5, 2019           NTROL 1         Name 34, 2019           NTROL 1         Name 34, 2019           NTROL 2         Name 34, 2019           NTROL 3         Name 34, 2019           NTROL 4         Sec.21, 21, 21, 21, 21, 21, 21, 21, 21, 21,	Control Name:         Number of Disorrations:         Number of Disorration:         Number of Disorration:	Control Date         All Date           Marpaciet Date         All Date           Number of Observatures TEI         Number of Istations: TEI           Searce         Ways           Namber of Observatures TEI         Number of Istations: TEI           Searce         Ways           NEW Date         No. 15, 2019           NTROL         New 15, 2019           NTROL         New 15, 2019           WTROL         New 5, 2019           WTROL         New 6, 2019           WTROL         New 6, 2019           WTROL         New 6, 2019           WTROL         New 6, 2019           WTROL <t< td=""><td>Common Date (Construction)           Opening Name:         All Date:           Number of Disonstructs         All Date:           Number of Disonstructs         Ell         Number of Instantiations         Ell           Standard Date         All Date:         **           Number of Disonstructs         Ell         Number of Instantiations         Ell           Standard Date         All Date:         **           Namber of Disonstructs         Ell         Number of Instantiations         Ell           Namber of Disonstructs         Ell         Number of Instantiation         Y         C.         Observations           NTROL         Nos 15, 2019         Ells.         25/2010211         48536034         Hoge Agriculture           NTROL         Nos 15, 2019         Ells.         25/2010217         48536034         Hoge Agriculture           NTROL         Nos 15, 2019         Ells.         35/2010207         4847498038         Hoge Agriculture           NTROL         Nos 15, 2014         Ells.         35/2010207         4847498038         Hoge Agriculture           NTROL         Nos 5, 2019         S12         52/20142425         180712047         Hoge Agriculture           NTROL         Nos 6, 2019         S12</td><td>Common Date (Common Common C</td><td>Operation         Operation         <t< td=""></t<></td></t<>	Common Date (Construction)           Opening Name:         All Date:           Number of Disonstructs         All Date:           Number of Disonstructs         Ell         Number of Instantiations         Ell           Standard Date         All Date:         **           Number of Disonstructs         Ell         Number of Instantiations         Ell           Standard Date         All Date:         **           Namber of Disonstructs         Ell         Number of Instantiations         Ell           Namber of Disonstructs         Ell         Number of Instantiation         Y         C.         Observations           NTROL         Nos 15, 2019         Ells.         25/2010211         48536034         Hoge Agriculture           NTROL         Nos 15, 2019         Ells.         25/2010217         48536034         Hoge Agriculture           NTROL         Nos 15, 2019         Ells.         35/2010207         4847498038         Hoge Agriculture           NTROL         Nos 15, 2014         Ells.         35/2010207         4847498038         Hoge Agriculture           NTROL         Nos 5, 2019         S12         52/20142425         180712047         Hoge Agriculture           NTROL         Nos 6, 2019         S12	Common Date (Common Common C	Operation         Operation <t< td=""></t<>

wie: A Survey and M al. * - C	C AND G THEAD	-	CU.							:日,
for text	Characterization and Strength									
Conservation Alex Operation	Query	iam	ne «No Nam	4 ×						11
My Carenes Mol +No Nerve = (000001)	Waypoint	2ata	- All Dates						Ext	to provide
	harder of	Obn	interes and	Number of Incide	ota 205					
	Taure		Manager Hotel	×		Character C.	(Think should be	Hora Manuf Laint	Mark Laws	a 1
	CHIDOLA .	17	14-12 2018	30,808758007	-1 screenia	MARCHINE AND	Link	tions reamy stars	No. A.	
	PATRON.	4	May 18 2018	35,10912402	-1-5409-304	Water	Tradit	1	ine name	
	putnos	1	May 18, 2018	15.10177118	-1 04254255	WA-WA	Turki	Uras	int nake	
	Patricia	12	Mey 18 2018	15,1354,876	-1.43((2349))	Water	Tarries	4	Gentle-	
	PATROA	÷	May 18,2218	35,17912/61	-1.62562946	Water	Toda	More	Grafts	
	DATECE	÷ř.	May 24, 2018	33.19739408	1.00100010	WARK	Tracks	H	Eand	
	PARROL	12	Mey 24, 2018	35.16838407	-1.86347104	Walke	Teseks	14	Kethi	
	PATROL	1	May 28, 2218	35,17264909	-1.94877348	Wadaw	Tooki	More	(register	
	INTROL.	12	May 28, 2018	25.17131694	-1.54599123	Webh	Trocks		impale.	
	PUTROL	3	May 38, 3018	25.1921096	-1.4228.8858	Wikilly	Textu	4	bu pala	
	PRIROL	-4	May 23, 2018	25,10070018	-1.04249219	Wikitin	Tincha	Mosa	incante	
	INTROL	1	May 28, 2018	45.18112057	-1.04297658	Witches	Teacks	1	Kadu	
	PUTRCA.	1	May 38, 2018	25.19316324	-1.84203829	Walley	Tools	+	Radia	
Luyers II / Waypoint Inform le Conservation Area Patrol	ation → Rield Data : Q	19 10 10	Report Plac	ning listeliger	ce Help					
E Layers III / Waysount Inform Caroemation Area Patrol	antion → Reld Data C	ety .	Report Play	ning Intelliger	ce Help					-11
Layers II // Waysoint Inform     Canservation Area Patiol     Patrels	s) Reki Data O S Sa S Sa I Sa S Sa	ety •	Report Plac E S SA A Patrol Va	ning løteliger edsAprill (3)	ce Help					
Layers II 7 Weyscent Inform     Concervation Area Patiol     VacchMarch1 (2/19/18 - 3/19/18     VacchMarch1 (2/19/18 - 3/19/18     VacchApril (2/19/18 - 4/19/18)	9] #ian = Rield Data (C) & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & &	v D sety • D °	Report Plan	ning Intelligen edateritt (23) ay: Saturda [field/24 AM(2) at 32 int Trees availed (knc); [] ar 2 Wannier	ce Help y. Apr 14, 20 6 End Time: [1]	18 Okati AM 🔄 – R Ick View TackP	att Minutesc 🗍	Total Pa Total Ac	trol Time Soc Petrol To	Sh 9a Sh 9a
Layers II 7 Weyscent Inform     Cancervation Area Patiol     Cancervation Area Patiol     Cancervation Area Patiol     VaciaMarch3 [J/19/18 - 3/19/18     VaciaMarch3 [J/19/18 - 3/19/18     VaciaMarch1 [J/13/18 - 3/13/18     VaciaMarch1 [J/13/18 - 3/13/18     VaciaMarch1 [J/14/18 - 4/14/18]     VaciaMarch1 [J/16/19 - 11/16/     VaciaMarch1 [J/16  J/16/19 - 11/16/     VaciaMarch1 [J/16/19 - 11/	91 minon = Rield Data (C) <b>S Sh (S S) (S Sh (S S) (S Sh (S S) (</b>	* D sety • D *	Report Plan	ning Intelliger eduteritt (23) ay: Saturda [ field/24 AM(2) at 5: Int Times havelled (krd): [] ms / Waypoins:	ce Help y. Apr 14, 20 End Time [1] L31 Set.To Inglicit Waypoin	18 Gest AM 🔄 R Ick View TackP	att Minutes: []	Total Pa Total Ac	trol Time Sox Petrol Te	Sh Sh Sh Sh On
Layers 11 7 Waysont Inform Carnewation Area Patiol Petrols Vacablembil (3/15/16 - 3/15/16 Vacablembil (3/15/16 - 4/14/18 Vacablembil (3/15/16 - 4/14/18) Vacablembil (3/1	9] milen = Rield Data C S Sa Sa Sa Sa Sa Sa 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	* D sty • D *	Report Play Report Play Patrol Va Patrol D Sart Time Unders St Observatio Waypoint	ning Intelliger edaterriti (1) ay: Saturda foctica AM(= at & Int Tross weeked (kn): (0) X Coordon	ce Help y. Apr 14, 20 Bod Time: [1] LSS Set To Import Warpoor dre V Coordina	18 Gelat AM 📳 R Incl View Tocke S Be Time	att Minutes: 0	Total Pa Total Ac	trol Time See Petrel Te mest Atta	3h 9n ne Sh 9n chunanta
Layers II 7 Waysont Inform Carporvation Area Patiol Patrols Vacablements [1/18/18 - 3/13/18 Vacablements [1/18/18 - 3/13/18 Vacablements [1/18/18 - 3/13/18 Vacablements [1/18/18 - 3/13/18 Vacablements [1/18/18 - 3/13/18 Vacablement [4/14/18 - 4/14/18] Vacablement [4/14/18 - 4/14/18]	91 milion = Field Data C <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	· D · · D ·	Report Play En Stat Patrol D Start Time Under St Observitiv Waypoint 1	ning Intelliger edukenti (3) ay: Saturda bootici AM(± at 3: Int Trass bootici (kraj): [] rs / Waypeins: ID X Coordin 33:105451-	ce Help y. Apr 14, 20 End Time: [1] L31 Set To Help Coordinu 2 -40057177	18 Okiat AM 🛃 R uckus Vien Tocce Sus te Time 840 NZ AM	at Minutes () Cétture Décember Régal Unes	Total Pa Total Ac Com social (1)	trol Time See Petrol To ment Atta 1 Fib	3h 9n ne Sh 9n chenante cs
Layan II 7 Waysoint Inform Canoevation Area Fatol Canoevation Area Fatol Patrels VacialMarch3 (2/16/18 - 3/16/18 VacialMarch3 (2/16/18 - 3/16/18 VacialMarch3 (2/16/18 - 3/16/18 VacialMarch1 (3/13/18 - 3/13/18 VacialMarch1 (3/13/18 - 4/18/18) VacialMarch1 (3/13/18 - 4/18/18) VacialMarch1 (3/13/18 - 4/18/18) VacialMarch1 (3/13/19 - 11/16) Vacial_000168 (11/16/19 - 11/16) Vacial_000168 (11/15/19 - 11/15) Vacial_000166 (11/15/19 - 11/15) Vacial_000166 (11/15/19 - 11/15)	9) milion = Rield Data C 8 8 8 8 9 14 15 17 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19	v D sety - D o	Report Plac Tis C S Patrol D Start Time Under St Outarios 1 Observation Waypoint 1 2	ning Intelligen etaAprill (2) ng: Saturda field24AM(= int & Ind Tracs invelled (krij) ins / Waypoints ID X Coordin 35.105431 25.10662	ce Help y. Apr 14, 20 End Time [1] L38 Set To Import Waypoint dte V Coordinu 2 -40057177 d -2.9654888	18 Okiat AM 🔄 R Incl View Toucle S.c. 64 Time 8 00/02 AM 8 0 Social AM	art Minutes: () Califica Deservation Regal Unest Tracks (1)	Total Pa Total Ac Com todk (1)	trol Time Soc Petrel Te mest Atta 1 Fib 1 Fib	Sh 9n ne Sh 9n chunante es
E Layam III 71 Waysoint Inform Carnervation Area Fatiol Carnervation Area Fatiol Petrels YaedaMarch3 (2/19/18 - 3/19/18 YaedaMarch3 (2/19/18 - 3/19/18 YaedaMarch3 (2/19/18 - 3/19/18 YaedaMarch3 (2/19/18 - 3/19/18 YaedaMarch3 (2/19/18 - 3/19/18 Yaeda 000171 (12/22/19 - 12/22) Yaeda 000171 (12/22/19 - 12/22) Yaeda 000176 (11/16/19 - 11/16) Yaeda 000166 (11/16/19 - 11/16) Yaeda 000166 (11/15/19 - 11/15) Yaeda 000166 (11/15/19 - 11/15) Yaeda 000166 (11/15/19 - 11/15) Yaeda 000166 (11/15/19 - 11/15)	9] minon = Rield Data (C) <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b>Solution</b> <b></b>	* D *	Report Play Report Play Patrol D Start Time Undere St Distance 1 Observation Waypecient 1 2 3	ning Intelligen edateritt (22) ay: Saturda (565/24 AM(± 665/24 AM(± 666/24 AM(± 666/24 AM(± 666/24 AM(± 666/24 AM(± 10) (10) (10) (10) (10) (10) (10) (10)	ce Help y. Apr 14, 20 End Time: [1] L38 Set To Help Ch Wappoint die V Coordinu 2 -4.0(57177 di -2.9654880 9 -3.9559770	18 CHAIT AM 🛃 R Inclass View Total Sac As Time Sachas Sac	att Minutes: 0 Lättless Doservation Regal Unest Tracks (1) Regal Unest	Total Pa Total Ac Com sode (1)	trol Time See Petrol To Neat Attac 1 Fib 1 Fib	Sh Sh Sh Sh ne Sh Sh chenante Es es
Layara 11 7 Waysont Inform Carnervation Area Patiol Carnervation Area Patiol VaciaMarch3 (2/16/18 - 3/16/18 VaciaMarch3 (2/16/18 - 3/16/18 VaciaMarch3 (2/17/18 - 3/13/18 VaciaMarch3 (2/17/18 - 3/13/18 VaciaMarch3 (2/13/18 - 4/14/18) Vacia (00177) (12/22/19 - 12/22) Vacia (00177) (12/22/19 - 12/22) Vacia (00168) (11/15/19 - 11/16/ Vacia (00168) (11/15/19 - 11/15/ Vacia (00168) (11/15/19 - 11/15/	9] minon = Field Data (C) Field Data (C) F	× □ sety • □ °	Report Play Report Play Patrol Va Patrol D Start Time United St Observation Waypoint 1 2 3	ning Intelligen edatenti (%) ay: Saturda foetide AM(= foetide AM(= foe	ce Help y. Apr 14, 20 End Time: [1] L38 Set To Helpfrt Wappens the V Coordina 2 -4.0057177 cd -2.9654800 20 -3.9680970	18 Chat AM Take Robert Take Societ 80012 AM 8 93510 AM 5 1100229 AM	at Minutes () Cath Description Regal Crest Tracks (1) Baget Lines	Total Pa Total Ac Sold (1)	trol Time Six Petrol Te ment Atta 1 Fili 1 Fili 1 Fili 1 Fili 1 Fili	Sh Sh me Sh On chenante es es es
Layara 11 7 Waysont Inform Carnervation Area Patiol Petrols Vacablenth5 (2/19/18 - 3/19/18 Vacablenth5 (2/19/18 - 4/14/18 Vacablenth5 (2/19/18 - 4/14/18 Vacablenth5 (2/19/18 - 4/14/18 Vacablenth5 (2/19/18 - 4/14/18 Vacable 000101 (1/16/19 - 11/18 Vacable 000105 (11/16/19 - 11/16) Vacable 000105 (11/15/19 - 11/16) Vacable 000105 (11/15/19 - 11/16) Vacable 000105 (11/15/19 - 11/16) Vacable 000105 (11/16/19 - 11/16)	9) milion = Field Data C 6 6 6 6 6 7 1 6 7 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	* D # * D *	Report Play Report Play Patrol Va Patrol D Sant Time Undere St Observation Waypoint 1 2 3	ning Intelliger edateriti (3) ay: Saturda (6x5/24 AM(=) at 5 Int Tress availed (krij: [] rs / Waypoints: D X Coordin 35,105451- 25,107504	ce Help y. Apr 14, 20 End Time: [1] End Time: [1] Ing of Warpoint de V Coordinu 2 -4.0057177 d -3.9580970 m -3.9580970	18 Okiat AM 🛃 R Incl View Tocke Soc 64 Time 8 90012 AM 8 93510 AM 5 1100229 AM	att Minutes: () Settless Securities Regal Lives Tracks (1) Regal Lives	Tatal Pa Tatal Ac Sock (1)	trol Time Sex Petrel Te next Atta 1 Fit 1 Fit 1 Fit 1 Fit	Sh 9m me Sh 9m cheniante Sh Mi m
Layers II 7 Waysocht Inform     Cancewation Area Fatol     Cancewation Area Fatol     Cancewation Area Fatol     Cancewation Area Fatol     VacdaMarch3 (2/15/18 - 3/15/18     YaedaMarch3 (2/15/18 - 3/15/18     YaedaMarch3 (2/15/18 - 3/13/18     YaedaMarch3 (2/15/18 - 3/13/18     YaedaMarch3 (2/15/18 - 3/13/18     YaedaMarch3 (2/15/18 - 3/13/18     YaedaApri2 (4/14/18 - 3/13/18     YaedaApri2 (4/14/18 - 4/11/18)     YaedaApri2 (4/14/18 - 4/11/18)     YaedaApri2 (4/14/18 - 4/11/18)     Yaeda.cool 71 (1/15/18 - 11/18)     Yaeda.cool 71 (1/15/19 - 11/18)     Yaeda.cool 61 (1/17/19 - 11/18)     Yaed	9) milion = Rield Data CD 8 8 9 9 9 14 14 15 17 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19		Report Plac Ti C So Patrol D Start Time Under St Dutance T Observation Waypoint 1 2 3	ning Intelligen etaAenill (2) age: Sectorda file5/24 AM(± art & Int Tracs aveiled (km): ID X Coundan X	ce Help y. Apr 14, 20 End Time [1] L38 Set To Import Waypoint ate V Coordina 2 -40057177 -2.0654800 3 -3.9580975	18 Okiet AM 🔄 R Incl View Torce Soc. 64 Terre 8 00/02 AM 8 0.551 0.04 9 11:00:25 AM	at Minutes () Califica Deservation Regal Linest Tracks (1) Regal Linest	Total Pa Total Ac Sock (1)	trol Time See Petrel Te nest Atts 1 Fit 1 Fit 1 Fit	Sh 9a me Sh 9a demants es es
Layara      L	9] minon = Redd Data (C) % % % % % % % % % % % % % % % % % %	* Disty • D *	Report Plac In C Se Patrol D Start Time Undere St Datance 1 Observitin Waypoint 1 2 3	ning Intelligen edukenill (22) ay: Saturda (562/24 AM(= 562/24 AM(= 16/24 AM(	ce Help y. Apr 14, 20 End Time [1] L38 Set To Hug Crt Waypoint dte V Coordinu 2 -4.0057177 1 -2.9954883 39 -3.99580970	18 Odust AM T R Inclus View Track Sac des Time 8 9:00:72 AM 8 9:56:10 AM 5 11:00:25 AM	at Minutes () Littles Deservation Regal Unest Tracks (1) Regal Unest	Total Pa Total Ac Com. Node (1)	trol Time See Petrel Te neat Atta 1 Fe 1 Fe 1 Fe	Sh Sh ne Sh Sh chemanta tš et
Layers 11 71 Weyscent Inform Correspondences Fatter Correspondences Fatter	9) minon = Rield Data (C) <b>6 6 6 6 6</b> 1 6 6 6 7 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	* D sety • D *	Report Play	ning Intelligen edateritt (23) ay: Saturda field/24 AM(2) at 52 Int Tross havelind (knc): [1] ns / Waypeins: ID X Coordin 35,105451- 25,1056423 25,1179540	ce Help y. Apr 14, 20 End Time [1] L38 Set.To Import Wappens dte V Coordina 2 -40057177 d -2.9554803 30 -3.9580970	18 Chat AM C R scher View Tack Sto 44 Time 8 00/82 AM 8 9 55 10 JM 5 11:00:29 AM	at Minutes () Carth Disservation Regal (Lives) Teacks (1) Regal (Lives)	Total Pa Total Ac Sodic (1)	trol Time Six Petrol Te ment Atta 1 Fib 1 Fib 1 Fib 1 Fib	Sh 9n ne Sh 9n chenante Es es
Layers 1 7 Weysceint Inform Correspondence State Petrels Vacabarth (1/10/18 - 3/18/18) Vacabarth (1/17/18 - 3/18/18) Vacabarth (1/17/18 - 3/18/18) Vacabarth (1/17/18 - 3/13/18) Vacabarth (1/17/18 - 3/13/18) Vacabarth (1/17/18 - 3/13/18) Vacabarth (1/17/18 - 4/14/18) Vacabarth (1/17/18 - 4/14/18) Vacabarth (1/17/18 - 4/14/18) Vacabarth (1/17/18 - 4/14/18) Vacabarth (1/17/19 - 11/18) Vacabarth (1/16/19 - 11	9) minon = Field Data (C) Field Data (C) F	v D sety - D o	Report Play	ning Intelliger eduteritt (3) ay: Saturda fotfod AM(= at & Int Tross weelled (krij) (0) X Coordin 35,105431- 35,105431- 35,105431- 35,105431- 35,105431- 35,105431- 35,117864	ce Help y. Apr 14, 20 End Time: [1] 1.39 Set To Help of Waypoint the V Coordina 2 -4.0057177 the -3.9686970 30 -3.9686970	18 Odušt AM 📳 R Inclus View Tock Soc Be Time B 00/12 AM B 03/02 AM B 03/02 AM D 11/00/20 AM	att Minutes: () Satthus Deservation Regal Lives Tracks (1) Regal Lives	Total Pa Total Ac Sock (1)	trol Time See Petrel Te mest Atta 1 Fa 1 Fa 1 Fa	Sh Sh me Sh On chunimir Si Hi
<ul> <li>Layus II / Weyscent Inform</li> <li>Layus II / Weyscent Inform</li> <li>Carosevation Area Fatiol</li> <li>VacdaMarch 2 (2/19/18 - 3/19/18</li> <li>VacdaMarch 1 (2/19/18 - 3/19/18</li> <li>VacdaMarch 1 (2/19/18 - 3/19/18</li> <li>VacdaMarch 1 (2/19/19 - 12/22)</li> <li>VacdaMarch 1 (2/19/19 - 12/22)</li> <li>Vacda 000171 (12/22/19 - 12/22)</li> <li>Vacda 000161 (11/15/19 - 11/16)</li> <li>Vacda 000165 (11/16/19 - 11/16)</li> <li>Vacda 000166 (11/15/19 - 11/15)</li> <li>Vacda 000164 (11/15/19 - 11/15)</li> <li>Vacda 000164 (11/0/19 - 11/00/19</li> <li>Vacda 000164 (11/00/19 - 11/00/19</li> <!--</td--><td>9) milion = Rield Data C 8 8 8 8 9 14 14 14 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19</td><td>v D sety</td><td>Report Plac Ti C So Patrol D Start Time Undere St Outarios 1 Observation Waypeant 1 2 3</td><td>ning Intelligen etaAenill (2) age: Sectorda filedigit AM(= to an to find Tracs to velled (krij): [] trs:/ Waypoints: ID X Coordin 35,105451, 25,117554</td><td>ce Help y. Apr 14, 20 End Time [] L38 Set To Import Waypord Autor Variation 2 - 40057177 1 - 2.9554800 2 - 3.9580975</td><td>18 Okiati AM ∰ R Inclass View Toucle See Res Time 8 00012 AM 8 0 551 0 JM 9 11:00:20 AM</td><td>et Minutes () Settless Deservation Regal Linest Tracks (1) Regal Linest</td><td>Total Pa Total Ac a Com tock (1)</td><td>trol Time Sex Petrel Te next Atta 1 Fb 1 Fb 1 Fb 1 Fb</td><td>Sh Sr me Sh Sr chemante et et</td></ul>	9) milion = Rield Data C 8 8 8 8 9 14 14 14 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19	v D sety	Report Plac Ti C So Patrol D Start Time Undere St Outarios 1 Observation Waypeant 1 2 3	ning Intelligen etaAenill (2) age: Sectorda filedigit AM(= to an to find Tracs to velled (krij): [] trs:/ Waypoints: ID X Coordin 35,105451, 25,117554	ce Help y. Apr 14, 20 End Time [] L38 Set To Import Waypord Autor Variation 2 - 40057177 1 - 2.9554800 2 - 3.9580975	18 Okiati AM ∰ R Inclass View Toucle See Res Time 8 00012 AM 8 0 551 0 JM 9 11:00:20 AM	et Minutes () Settless Deservation Regal Linest Tracks (1) Regal Linest	Total Pa Total Ac a Com tock (1)	trol Time Sex Petrel Te next Atta 1 Fb 1 Fb 1 Fb 1 Fb	Sh Sr me Sh Sr chemante et et

#### Form for tracking payments to VGS Form for tracking payments to community guards (walinzi wajadi) (*English added for the benefit of the PDD*)





P.O. Box 15111, Arusha. Tel: +255-27-2502300 Email: <u>Info@ujamaa</u> <u>-crt.org</u> Emai: info@carbont anzania.com

#### FOMU KWA AJILI YA MALIPO YA POSHO WALINZI WAJADI MONGO WA MONO/DOMANGA/BONDE YA YAIDA

PURPOSE/ACTIVITY......DATE.....

NO.	Jina (name)	Kiasi (amount)	Sahihi (signature)
1.	\\		
2			
3.			
4.			
5.			
6.			
7.			
8.			
	TOTAL		

# PVCs Issued	# PVCs Sold	Revenue f	rom PVCs i\$)	Revenue from PVCs (Tshs) Exchange at 1:1500		
Payments to	o Producers	Date Paid	Amount Paid US/TZS	% of Surplus Revenue	% of Total Revenue	
Mongo Wa Mono V	illage Account	1.550.000.001	1	.schonstoria		
Domanga Village A	Account		1		-	
Jamii Fund (Mongo	Wa Mono)		1			
Jamii Fund (Doma	nga)		/			
Community Guard	s and Coordinator		1	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	2	
Community Guard	s and Coordinator	5	1			
Community Guard	s and Coordinator		1			
Community Guard	is and Coordinator		1			
Community Guard	s and Coordinator		1			
Community Guard	s and Coordinator	/	7			
Mongo Wa Mono V	illage Account		1		1.0	
Domanga Village A	Account		1	-		
Jamii Fund (Mongo	wa Mono}		1			
Jamii Fund (Doma	nga)		1			
Community Guard	s and Coordinator		7			
Community Guard	s and Coordinator		1			
Community Guard	s and Coordinator		7			
Community Guard	and Coordinator		1			
Community Guard	s and Coordinator		1			
Community Guard	s and Coordinator	-	1	-		
		Totals:		100%		

# Database for tracking payments to community members 2012

"Project coordinator to pay producers a minimum of 60% of of revenues over the lifetime of the project. The project coordinator will recoup initial start up and technical costs in the first two years of the project and encounter higher project development costs within the first few years after certification, after which project development and management costs will reduce substantially to a smaller percentage of the overall project costs, thereby leaving a targer surplus year-on-year for local producers.





#### Annex 6. Permits and legal documentation

Annex 6.1: Photos of the Community Customary Right of Occupancy (CCRO) deeds







![](_page_107_Picture_0.jpeg)
















Annex 6.2: CT letter to the communities



P.O. Box 425 Arusha, Tanzania info@carbontaruanis.com carbontaruanis.com

July 3rd, 2020

Viongozi vya Vijiji Vya Mongo Wa Mono, Yaeda Chini, Eshkesh, Domanga, Endesh, Dumbechand, Endanyawish, Joba), Mbaganyekundu, Qanqdend, Mikocheni and Endamaghan na Wilaya za Mbulu na Karatu

YAH: Mradi wa Carbon (Yaeda-Eyasi), Utangulizi na "Free Prior Informed Consent"

# Waheshimiwa,

Sisi wa Carbon Tanzania tunatuma barua buu kuwajulisha kwamba bada ya muda fupi tutaomba kuanza kuwatembelea kwenye vijiji na wilaya zenu kwaelezea juu ya mradi ya carbon (hewa ya ukaa) "Yaeda-Eyasi REDD" ambacho tunataka kuanza na ninyi. Mradi inalenga kulinda maneo yenu na kuhifadhi mazingira na kuleta faidha na maendeleo kwa jamii. Tukija tuta too ufafanuzi juu ya mradi na pia kuhakikisha kwamba kabla ya kuanza mradi, mmeelezewa vzuri na mmeikubali kwa uhuru (Free Prior Informed Consent). Baada la hapo tutaweza kuendelea kujadili mradi hatua kwa hatua. Tunamini kwamba tutaweza kufanya kazi nzuri pamoja.

Asanteni Sana Bw. Marc Bake

Mkurugenzi **Carbon Tanzania** 

## Translation:

Translation: We at Carbon Tanzania are sending you this letter to inform you that in the near future we will ask you to start visiting your villages and districts to explain about the carbon (carbon dioxide) project "Yaeda-Eyasi REDD" which we want to start with you. The project aims to protect your land and preserve the environment and bring benefits and development to the community. When we come to you we will explain the project and also make sure that before you start the project, you have been well informed and accepted freely (Free Prior Informed Consent). After that we will be able to continue discussing the project step by step. We believe that we will be able to work well together. Thank you! yout

Conserving forests | Supporting forest communities | Mitigating alimate change www.corbontanzania.com LPO Box 425 LArusha LTanzania

# Annex 6.3: MoU between CT and UCRT





estimating horsess Carton Tarrania (CT) and Upanas Community sheet of the Resource Team (UCR7)

### Barkground

it only it many account have management practs for the that it water. any loss emproves out general primary prima tokellars, around factor are calcul. First, provide another to been in only where and any symmetry Mount in chin and where hold comparedies are offer to make and rected and and restories our decision in the outlest of fouriess, this rectes that property that to it associate that are chinicy alongs levels, and alongy whose subject local fermionics from alongly local cardinal. Booled, proport alongst in a second with wakey has eacher server general his team and all aller has a another (second) had even frint, then been a weatherst proof in work and the total of the of the has another set and all serve in economic the antenian of tarbota moted than wood otherwala scalar in the assesses of the propert (this is because as the "additionably" procepts and to a foreground administ of rankes standards), their increases may some finiting? Foregat economic (teprival forest management) as trange "a-color attransmission", using a since bearing memory which downships that is the process of collect memory houts. secting segmenter will be channel and carbon data.

Leafy, pepets small mode a key large one of land and Pus a spollars senses of speed rankes. Some levely a last our people numbers, each and people have been and to be very could as related to be wave-and long persons, message of the right spread rank measured in project design will feel could vertication and collegator (aboutly an enhanced or periodic collegator the office which a proper developer claims in form generated). As such, the relative all legat opposes areas with fully longe formal areas, where total former any land and English recordences to relatively class, and where a creditery tameline and the main at immunities their projects will protect "additional" formula from team or impaction. Obsidy, here any all seens often (D27 has a long-established preserve, loss relativelys and herbacky, and has sime hash with it had that board release management datably not be paid details.

- Anisotra is statute represented preving, acadeg stantilation scherge, surger respects, and featured equipments and pape, and development of attributer to address from:
- 5. Assistance in Membrid and powers having approximate including presentally just hadrest preprinted
- 3. General networking and internal to other presental parties angle-stations and indicate, notherphy and monochromity,
- 6 Assess is anyying and community by house and superioran through publications and other increase of module
- 1. Deers included appent to half projects, which way include:
  - a. Holes and instanceal analyses
  - is Decomposed of preper courages and proposes
  - 1. From hi technical minuranti-
  - in Canara labors on proper materiormanic as may be exceeded

### IV. Arrest of sufficienties

# A. Primary sense of schakarathen

- · The Alders talk of the Yanda Valley, Minds Elarest, This proc of the half dense Acata and Bestal woodard is contained white Margo we them village in the last retrievery expresses of results tubling including including and the Hadrabe human-gathering. UCHT the worked in the ame since the two 1970s and evaluated the offage is devoted a lard use plan and by-taxes, and to domarcain the factors hits and amon in the Yamla Value as COVOs, conservation prior under the objact's carbol.
- · Instane WAD, moreout close Desce. The sent and and contary not semulately and more projects of level, and its astronics becaused contactor cellust loweless brough the brief of Taxaneeth all particulate in the sense. The region has being been angued to galaxiest concentration than other others groups, revelopeds from adjacent highlands, and concentrat forming encounts. Al prepara her southerst Maskas measure stands as a trailer of ancroacting agriculture mum has includent and he southwest, and a fee targed revenues area of rative registerior and postarolid, lost posts or withere Tologicale

### B. Other possible arrows of includentation;

Departing on evaluation of term and reservers the particle plan to provide the potential for control-model activities in the following articles

# 1 Patters

The backmanish of Mezergining (Investor 'MMI') is between the bittering

Corbon Targania, 107 Latt. regiment in Targania and Farry officia path (71), Manasan, Anarta Diretta, 02), fina 023, Naura Targania, and with the manase of providing orders officially graphic providing induction format remaining in an internation-based birth managements in Targania.

Apartas Community Researce Taste 146, being is more. Profil Co. Identify Control of Targets and target a new Trols Company, simular to parameters, registered in Targets and target differs resource at Odeal, new Training permittions. And its Densit, PLLDs in TCTL, Anders Terseum, and with minor in improved foreign target particular, further galaxies, and with minor and targets and target particular, further galaxies, target performant to the permittion of the particular and automation. Target Hencelle minoritation of Targets sadquent in Taraquea

The preceive of this Woll is its attraction is collected to controlling between the loci particle basis are regulated investigation of controls and adjustments. and his general rights and adaptation of the test particle online that evolving

6 Durated

This field will apply first  $10^6$  Map (201) and  $10^6$  Map (201). The Held Tag lines represent from a promote Mat applie is 2012 by both particle and map forber as remaining with the according lines and the order of an endow of the section of t poter. The MeJ part he emposi whited or relating obserged to five a will the commit of hot paries.

#### 16. Socan and Nature of Padmacolic

Tables Tables (171) why proved the Adda to Sential, Amartent and process the recentricy documentary tracket is present of next fit for divergences of wellike and perform protect routes. The present out is done in more to analysis (2)711 is fully in, monour was next in support conversion/prior and conversion conversion, one as any of senser the could put beginned conversion of Social Sweets

Openal Openands, Numeric Toole (OODT) and prevail access in the local Acquiring and prevails derivated and local interacting in section CT is and the every and the resonance field openation, ICDF (an represent CT as conversely nest brough the particular often process both representers in talk they makers and and,

The servicing toclate

- The Lakasia Roost, Lakasia Dismost. The area of higherid Roost is party contained writes a government focust memory and party on uttage withreading the bests of (-) offages. The force provides reflected scorpent service, such in more contrast for even that for his law Names and dry sectors playing relays. The laster is however being rapidly degended was more-hermiting and test of local wavequences and potentiary measures, and test a very high carbon storage potential per Molarty.
- · in the ball free plant LICHT and partners have created new COHDs and figed over lighth convercing their names varies in Manyon on Ramon Damas. The area of accide converging weathing model provide an approximately for CT to expect the Tranda Value (RCDD propert or start weather parties project it these new COYON.

the sympathy stat him motor pretty of this altraviating for permuting mandeed is one Mold when parameter in 2000mm between and any of his way, then through the norms of his columnies, not well then duths and provide parameters to recommende contrasts than the other party before publishing information where the permetering that anytams specific mettion at the other requelention

Dames 14<sup>44</sup> May 2019

Signal as bahal of Lineau Commony Resistor Team

JANG Ada in: Meine Coundri Eastplay Deathr



Signed on Annual of Carbon Tarabana

15.0 OT LINITED

Mr. M. Balor Descip: Carbon Tanzania

# Annex 6.4: MoU between CT and Karatu/Mbulu District



Memorandum of Understanding

between

Karatu/Mbulu District Council

and

Carbon Tanzania

# for collaboration in the Yaeda-Evasi REDD Project

July 2020 — July 2025

# 1. Preamble

This Memorandum of Understanding (this "MoU") governs the collaboration between KARATU/MBULU District Council on the one hand, and Carbon Tanzania LTD on the other hand, in the development and implementation of the Yaeda-Eyasi REDD Project. The KARATU/MBULU District Council and Carbon Tanzania shall be referred to herein, individually, as a "Party" and collectively as the "Parties".

The overall objectives of this MoU are to set up a framework for the development and implementation of the Yaeda-Eyasi Reduced Emissions from Deforestation and Degradation (REDD) Project and ensure the sustainability of the project activities through collaboration, integration, and alignment between the KARATU/MBULU District Council and Carbon Tanzania

### 2. Project Scope

Carbon Tanzania has for almost 10 years operated the Plan Vivo accredited Yaeda Valley REDD (Reduced Emissions from Deforestation and Degradation) project and has successfully delivered hundreds of thousands of dollars to the communities and government authorities generated through the sale of Verified Emission Reductions (VERs) (Carbon Credits) from the project. In early 2020, Carbon Tanzania's operational partner in Northern Tanzania, Ujamaa Community Resource Team (UCRT) completed new village land use plans in the Yaeda – Eyasi landscape. This increased the area under community ownership and legal protection to 125,000ha, all set aside for pastoralist communities and indigenous use by Hadza hunter gathers. These VLUPs create an opportunity for conserving a culturally and ecologically important landscape that incorporates 12 villages and links the Yaeda Valley to the Ngorongoro Crater Conservation Area. These VLUPs and associated CCROs will now form the new Carbon Tanzania Yaeda – Eyasi REDD project, with the potential, through the sale of VERs, to generate significantly increased revenue for development, both at the local and district levels. Carbon Tanzania has been in communication with Plan Vivo and has secured finance for the development phase of the project. This process will start with village meetings and go through the submission of the Project Development Document, culminating in the implementation of project activities, project validation, and the issuance of VERs by Plan Vivo.

#### 3.Geography

3.Geography The current Yaeda Valley REDD project is situated in the villages of Mongo Wa Mono, Domanga, and Yaeda Chini, at 34°30'E/03°30'S in the Central Rift Valley, at an altitude of 1200-1400 MASL, in the southwest of Mbulu District, Manyara Region, Northern Tanzania. The extension to this project will include 12 villages, linking the Yaeda Valley to the Ngorongoro Conservation Area. This would create a project area covering an area of 124,500 Ha of combined protected area CCROs. The villages involved in the project will be Domanga, Dunbechand, Endamaghan, Endanyewish, Endesh, Eshkesh, Jobaj, Mbuganyekundu, Mikocheni, Mongo wa Mono, Qangdend and Yaeda Chini. These 12 villages cover a total area of 212,390 Ha. Land use plans, developed by the villages in conjunction with district government, divides the entire area into land use zones, each designated as one of three land use types: housing and farming, grazing, and village level protected areas.

The project area will incorporate 18 CCROs protected for livestock grazing or use by the Hadza creating a total area of 124,500Ha. This includes the current project area which covers 36,257Ha.

# 4. Specific Project Objective

4. Specific Project Operative The objective of the proposed Yaeda-Eyasi REDD project is to support the development of the local communities and villages, as well as the district, through revenue provided by the sale of Verified Emission Reductions. The Verified Emission Reductions will be generated by the communities, with district support, adhering to their Village Land Use Plans which were developed in a participatory manner, and more specifically through avoiding deforestation in the areas where deforestation was not designated as a legal land use.

5.Principal Contacts

The following entities are party to this MoU:

Host District

KARATU/MBULU District Council KARATU/MBULU Represented by the KARATU/MBULU District Executive Director

Developing and Implementing Partner

Carbon Tanzania P.O. Box 425, Arusha Represented by the Technical Advisor, David Beroff

6.Responsibilities

General responsibilities:

- All parties recognize that they have a shared responsibility in the timely and professional development and implementation of the Project.
- Representatives of all parties will attend meetings aiming at proper coordination of the Project
- All parties will try to keep each other informed about activities that are implemented under the Project.
- Payments made to staff involved in activities under the Project are the responsibility of the employer of such staff.
- Minutes of coordination meetings and other relevant meetings will be shared with all parties Information generated by the Monitoring and Evaluation system of the project will be shared with all parties

Specific responsibilities: KARATU/MBULU District

- The District contributes by supporting the implementation of the project within KARATU/MBULU District.
- The District will appoint a Liaison Officer or Contact Person from amongst the relevant Heads of Departments at the District Council, who will coordinate the involvement of the District in the implementation of the project.

Carbon Tanzania

- Carbon Tanzania will maintain close contact with the beneficiaries, and with the Local Government Authorities at District, Village, and Ward level,
- Carbon Tanzania will collect the required information for the Monitoring and Evaluation system that is in use for the project.

7. Term This MoU will begin on KARATU/MBULU 2020 and represents the start of project activities. This MoU will remain in full force and effect until KARATU/MBULU 2025 ("Expiration Date"}, or until terminated, whichever occurs first. Any extension beyond the Expiration Date must be in writing and signed by the Parties before the Expiration Date

8. Non-binding Language The Parties agree that nothing in this MoU shall imply in any way that any provision of this MoU is legally binding or capable of generating any contractual obligations.

# 9. Transfer of Funds

This MoU does not obligate any Party to provide financial support of any sort to any other Party. Any transfer of funds between the Parties will be the object of an independent contract, with the inclusion of clauses and other conditions in accordance with the internal procedures of each Party and will be duly signed by both Parties.

Any Party will have the right to withdraw from this MoU by giving 30 (thirty) days written notice to the other Party of intent to withdraw.

#### 11. Title and Use of Intellectual Property

a) Intellectual Party

Under the provisions of this MOU, the Parties may produce documents, reports, studies, photographs, maps, and similar types of intellectual property (collectively "Works"). Unless otherwise agreed to by the Parties in writing, the copyright and other intellectual property rights in any such work will belong to the Party that produces the work, if a work is jointly produced by two or more Parties, the copyright will be owned jointly by the Parties that produced it. In all cases of co-authorship, the Parties are hereby authorized to use the work, without prior authorization from the other, for commercial or non-commercial purposes or public benefit.

#### b) Distribution

No Party will publish or otherwise distribute the Work of another Party without both the previous written consent of the other Party and crediting the other Party in such Work.

#### c) Names and Logos

The names and logos of the Parties are trademarks; as such, they may not be used for any purpose without the prior express written permission of their owners.

#### 12. Confidentiality

During the course of the performance of this MoU, one Party may have access to materials, data, strategies, systems or other information relating to another Party and its programs which would reasonably be construed as indeed for internal use only. Any such information shall not be used, published or divulged to any individual or corporation, in any manner or for whatever purpose, except through the Party's previous written permission, which may be withheld by the respective party at its sole discretion.

#### 13.Other Partners

This MoU does not preclude the Parties from establishing similar agreements and/or contracts with other individuals, corporations, agencies, and public or private organizations. The Parties recognize the importance of continuing to cooperate and work with other partners in programs of mutual interest and to be able to, by means of a written document signed by both Parties, invite other partners to participate in the activities implemented under this MoU.

# 14.Dispute Resolution

The Parties hereby agree that, in the event of any dispute relating to this MoU, they shall first seek to resolve the dispute through informal discussions. If a dispute cannot be resolved informally within sixty (60) consecutive working days, the Party subject to the dispute shall have the right to withdraw immediately from the MoU.

### 15 Responsibility

12. Responsibility Each Party shall be solely responsible for the actions and/or omissions carried out by its own employces, agents, and representatives involved in the implementation of the objective of this MoU, accepting responsibility for the repair of any possible damage caused in the execution of this MoU, whether to the other Party, or to third parties. Nothing herein shall be construed as creating joint liability between the Parties.

# 16. Compliance with Laws

The Parties will observe all the applicable laws and regulations during the execution of the work implemented under the provisions of this MOU.

# 17. Severability

If any provision of this MoU is held invalid, the other provisions herein shall not be affected thereby.

18. Entirety

This MoU, including any attachments, embodies the entire and complete agreement and understanding between the Parties, and any amendment to this MoU will only be valid if in writing and signed by both Parties.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties execute this Memorandum of Understanding, effective of the last date written below.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties execute this Memorandum of Understanding, effective of the last date written below.

Organization	Main Activities	Signed	1	Organization	Main Activities	Canad
Karatu District Council	Support Carbon Tanzania and the project villages in the development and implementation of the REDD Project	Name: GTO DERESP Gr. LUSONA Tele: Mostre: Cr. Descape History Signature: OSTRECT ENDOT - GRANTU DISTRECT Date: D.3. SHOTEMBER 218		Mbulu District Council	Support Carbon Tanzania and the project villages in the development and implementation of the REDO Project	Name: MOSES J. NOUNA TURE AS DED Suprature:
Carbon Tatzania	Develop and implement REDD Project Generate VERs Facilitate the purchase of VERs	Name: David Beroff Title: Technical Advisor Signature: Deal Advisor P. 0. BOX 425 AP Date: DIS 349996000000000		Carbon Tanzania	Develop and Implement REOD Project Generate VERs Facilitate the purchase of VERs	Name: David Bercht Subvaller Coc Mill U.S.H Signature: Add Dage H[01] 2420 OT LIMITED

www.cochintestorid.com

# Annex 6.5: received official approval from the National Ministry of Health, Community Development, Gender, Elderly and Children

THE UNITED REPUBLIC OF TANZANIA MINISTRY OF HEALTH, COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT, GENDER, ELDERLY AND CHILDREN (COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT)

Tel: 255-26-2963341/2963342/2963346 fax: 255-26-2963348 Email: <u>ps@liamii.go.tz</u> Website www.mcdgc.go.tz



Government City – Mtumba, Afya Road, P.O. Box 573, 40478 DODOMA

In reply please quote:

Ref. No. EF.168/196/01/151/11

27th August, 2020

Executive Director, Ujamaa Community Resource Team, P.O. Box 15111, Email: <u>director@ujamaa-crt.org</u> ARUSHA

# **RE: APPROVAL OF FUNDING CONTRACT/AGREEMENT**

Reference is made from your letter with Reference No. UCRT/ED/2020/07/01 dated 03<sup>rd</sup> July, 2020.

2. Pursuant to the provision of regulation 13(b) of The Non-Governmental Organizations Act (Amendment) Regulations, Government Notice No.609 of 2018, I hereby, approve the Funding Contract/Agreement Extension entered between your organization and The Nature Conservancy entered on 26<sup>th</sup> June, 2020 for provision of TZS 124,003,835 for the purposes of implementing a project known as "FREE, PRIOR AND INFORMED CONSENT FOR YAEDA VALLEY REDD+PROJECT EXTESNION."

 Kindly be informed that such fund is subjected to auditing pursuant to the provision of section 29 (1) (b) of the NGOs Act, No.24 of 2002 (as amended).

4. Thank you for your cooperation.

Chai RM

For: REGISTRAR OF NON-GOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS

Annex 7. Evidence of community participation

Yaeda Project Manager discusses project expansion with the Yaeda Chini Village Government, VLUP can be seen on the wall



Hadza in Domanga village discussing the project with Carbon Tanzania over a map of their land



Endesh village government after a consultative and FPIC project meeting with Carbon Tanzania and UCRT staff



Community leadership participating in creating the project management structures and discussing roles and responsibilities

Annex 8. Images of the Yaeda-Eyasi area and the project area



Forests in the Yaeda Valley



Camera trap images of Wild Dog and Greater Kudu in the project area



Random small agriculture in woodland



Planned agriculture area abutting the now protected forest area